METABOLIC SYNDROME, OXIDATIVE STRESS AND PUTATIVE RISK FACTORS AMONGST GHANAIAN WOMEN PRESENTING WITH PREGNANCY-INDUCED HYPERTENSION



A THESIS SUBMITTED IN FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

In the

Department of Molecular Medicine, School of Medical Sciences

by

LINDA AHENKORAH

KWAME NKRUMAH UNIVERSITY OF SCIENCE & TECHNOLOGY,

KUMASI

OCTOBER, 2009

DECLARATION

The experimental work described in this thesis was carried out at the Department of Molecular Medicine, SMS, KNUST. This work has not been submitted for any other degree and the contents of this thesis are my work.



Dr. E. F. Laing HEAD, Department of Molecular Medicine

ABSTRACT

Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension, one of the commonest complications of pregnancy, is an important cause of maternal and perinatal morbidity and mortality. It is of great concern to obstetricians due to its sudden onset and non availability of a definitive cure. This current study, therefore, seeks to establish the incidence and prevalence rates of PIH among Ghanaian women obtaining antenatal care at the Komfo Anokye Teaching Hospital. It also seeks to determine the probable cause(s) or risk factors of PIH among Ghanaian women; develop appropriate screening modalities for the early detection and management of PIH; and the elucidation of the role of the Metabolic Syndrome as well as oxidative stress in the pathogenesis of PIH. A case-control study was conducted among pregnant women visiting Komfo Anokye Teaching Hospital (KATH), Kumasi, Ghana between November, 2006 and December, 2007. Thirty women with preeclampsia, seventy with gestational hypertension and fifty normotensive pregnant women (controls) in the second half of pregnancy were recruited for this study. After ethical approval and informed consent had been obtained, information on socio-demographic characteristics, medical history and previous obstetric history were obtained by face-to-face interviews from the respondents and assessed through medical records. Blood pressure, anthropometric measurements, urine sample for urine protein and blood sample were taken for some biochemical and hormonal analysis. Data was obtained from the Reproductive Health Unit of the hospital for the determination of percentage incidence and prevalence for the year under assessment. An incidence of 5.46, 6.01, and 11.46% for GH, PE and PIH respectively was obtained for 2006. In the year 2007, percentage incidences for the various clinical conditions were, 8.01, 9.03 and 17.04% respectively. The prevalence for the years under review was 5.87, 6.55 and 12.42% correspondingly. Additionally, increased prevalence for all three conditions in the rainy season was observed for the year under review as compared to the dry season. To assess risk factors for hypertensive pregnancy data was obtained from the questionnaire administered to the participants. Age was a significant risk factor for the development of PIH (PE+GH); both the young and older mothers were at increased risk of the condition. Underweight [OR



7.5; 95% CI 0.4-150.4] and obesity [OR 4.7; 95% CI 1.7-12.7] increased the risk of Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension and the risk was even higher for the development of PE. Women without formal education or those who have attained only basic education were also at risk of developing PIH; intake of alcoholic beverages and high salt consumption increased the risk of developing PIH. Nulliparous women were protected from the risk of developing PE [OR 0.02; 95% CI 0.0-0.4] from this study. Family history of hypertension predisposed women to PIH [OR 5.5; 95% CI 2.0-15.1], GH [OR 10.6; 95% CI 3.6-31.4] and PE as well [OR 6.0; 95% CI 1.8-19.5]. Although, a history of abortion conferred some form of protection against preeclampsia and gestational hypertension, the number required varied in both cases. The use of contraceptives in either the male [OR 5.6; 95% CI 1.2-25.2] and the female [OR 1.7; 95% CI 0.8-3.5] partner similarly increased the risk of PIH. Partner change as well as placental hormonal imbalance (hPL) is also associated with increased risk of the clinical conditions. After assessing lipid peroxidation and oxidative stress among these women, there was a significant increase in triglycerides and LDL-cholesterol in the subject groups compared to the control. MDA, the lipid peroxidation marker among the PIH subjects was significantly increased as compared to the normotensive pregnant women (controls). A significant positive correlation between MDA and blood pressure (SBP and DBP) was also observed. There was a significant increase in the prevalence of the metabolic syndrome among the PIH (PE+GH) subjects as compared to the normotensive pregnant women (controls) using both the National Cholesterol Education Program (NCEPIII) and WHO criteria. From this study, the prevalence of GH, PE and PIH were 5.87, 6.55 and 12.42% respectively and with seasonal variations in their occurrence. The findings of this study suggests that, besides maternal aberrations posing risk factors for PIH, partner and placental roles could also be linked to the aetiology of Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension and these risk factors should be screened for during antenatal visits. This study also clearly indicates that Ghanaian women presenting with PIH are very prone to *dyslipidaemia as well as lipid peroxidation, this might in part explain the oxidative stress* and endothelial vascular dysfunction observed in these group of women. Ghanaian

women presenting with PIH are also extremely prone to the development of the metabolic syndrome, thus the indices must be screened for during antenatal care.



ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

"To God be the glory great things He has done", certainly "In His time He makes all things beautiful". My greatest and foremost appreciation goes to the Almighty God who has made it possible for me to accomplish this programme.

I wish to express my profound gratitude to my supervisors for their parental guidance and support through these remarkable years of postgraduate studies Dr. W.K.B.A. Owiredu and Dr E.F. Laing of the Department of Molecular Medicine, KNUST as well as Dr. C.A. Turpin of the Department of Obstetrics & Gynaecology, KNUST/KATH, your diligent mentoring has brought me thus far.

To Dr. K. Asare, Department of Animal Science, I would not have reached this far without your generous help and fatherly love, you are God sent. To Dr. N. Amidu, I say thank you for your friendship, support and for sharing your knowledge and skills with me you have been of immense help. I am also grateful to Mr. Eric Osekre Adjei, and indeed the entire staff of the Departments of Molecular Medicine, Biochemistry, Obstetrics & Gynaecology as well as the Reproductive Health Unit of KATH for their technical support. My sincere thanks to all the pregnant women who made this study a reality.

I want to thank my entire family especially my parents, Mr. & Mrs. Ahenkorah, you have been of invaluable help; mummy, indeed, you are a gem of a mother. Mr. Godson Dogah, I am grateful to you. Sincere thanks to my friends who supported and encouraged me during the course of my study. To my beloved husband JeanRivel Fondjo, who has shown admirable love, patience, support and understanding all these years I say "Ayekoo". To all those wonderful people whose names were not mentioned for want of space I say thank you, you are highly appreciated.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

DECLARATION I	
ABSTRACT	3
ACKNOWI FDGFMFNT	4
TABLE OF CONTENTS	5
LIST OF TABLES	7
LIST OF FIGURES	8
ABBREVIATIONS	9
CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION	12
1.1 GENERAL INTRODUCTION	12
1.2 HISTORY	
1.3 HYPERTENSIVE DISORDERS OF PREGNANCY	14
1.3.3 PREGNANCY-INDUCED HYPERTENSION	
1.3.4 GESTATIONAL HYPERTENSION	
1.3.5 PREECLAMPSIA	
1.3.6 ECLAMPSIA	
1.4 PATHOGENESIS AND PATHOPHYSIOLOGY OF PREGNANCY-INDUCED	
HYPERTENSION 18	20
1.4.1 Historical Perspective	20
1.4.2 PLACENTAL INVOLVEMENT	22
1.4.3 CIRCULATING FACTORS	25
1.4.3.1 Vascular Endothelial Growth Factors (VEGFs)	
1.4.3.2 Neurokinin B	27
1.4.3.3 The Role of Oxidative Stress and Lipid Peroxides	
1.4.4 PLACENTAL MALARIA AND HYPERTENSIVE PREGNANCY	29
1.4.5 MATERNAL FACTORS	
1.4.6 GENETIC FACTORS	34
1.4.7 ENDOTHELIUM INVOLVEMENT	
1.4.8 IMMUNOLOGICAL FACTORS	39
1.5 BIOCHEMICAL ASPECTS OF HYPERTENSIVE PREGNANCY	40
1.5.1 THE HELLP SYNDROME	40
1.5.2 ELECTROLYTES AND HYPERTENSIVE PREGNANCY	43
1.5.2.1 INTRACELLULAR CALCIUM	43
1.5.2.2 MAGNESUIM	44
1.5.2.5 SODIUM AND CHLORIDE	40 47
1.6. INCIDENCE AND PREVALENCE OF HYPERTENSIVE DISORDERS OF PREGNANCY	
1.7 SEASONAL VARIATIONS IN THE OCCURRENCE OF HYPERTENSIVE PREGNANCY	
1.8 RISK FACTORS FOR DISORDERS OF HYPERTENSIVE PREGNANCY	
1.8.1 THE METABOLIC SYNDROME	
1.8.1.1 Historical Background	
1.8.1.2 PREVALENCE OF THE METABOLIC SYNDROME	
1.8.1.3 CAUSES OF THE METABOLIC SYNDROME	53

1.8.1.4 PATHOPHYSIOLOGY OF THE METABOLIC SYNDROME	54
CHAPTER 2 MATERIALS AND METHODS	75
2.1 Subjects	75
2.1.1 Inclusion criteria	76
2.1.2 Exclusion criteria	77
2.2. SAMPLE COLLECTION AND PREPARATION	77
2.2 Diskin the Collection (Act Fick Act (Act (Act (Act (Act (Act (Act (Act	77
2.2.1 Diochemical Analysis	77
2.2.1.1 Tasking blood Sugar Determination	78 79
2.2.1.2 Trigitective Determination	80
2.2.1.5 Four envision Determination	80
2.2.1.5 Low Density Lipoprotein Cholesterol (LDL- C) Determination	80
2.2.1.6 Very Low Density Lipoprotein Determination	80
2.2.1.7 Coronary Risk Determination	
2.2.1.8 Aspartate Aminotransferase Determination	81
2.2.1.9 Lactate Dehydrogenase Determination	81
2.2.1.10 Creatine Kinase Determination	82
2.2.1.11 Troponin	82
2.2.1.12 Malondialdehyde Determination	83
2.2.2 HORMONAL ASSAY	84
2.2.2.1 Human Placental Lactogen (hPL)	84
2.2.3 Urinalysis	85
2.3 ANTHROPOMETRIC VARIABLES	
231 Measurements	85
2.3.1 Blood pressure	86
2.4 THE METADOLIC SYNDOME:	86
2.4 THE METABOLIC STUDKOME.	80
2.5 INCIDENCE AND PREVALENCE STUDT	07
2.0 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS	8/
THAPTER 3 RESULTS	89
3.1 DEMOGRAPHIC AND CLINICAL CHARACTERISTICS	89
3.2 THE PREVALENCE OF METABOLIC SYNDROME AMONG GHANAIAN WOMEN WITH PREGNANCY-	
INDUCED HYPERTENSION	91
3.3 LIPID PROFILE AND LIPID PEROXIDATION AMONG GHANAJAN WOMEN WITH PREGNANCY-INDUCED	
HVDEDTENSION	103
3 A DUTATIVE DISK EACTORS FOR PRECNANCY INDUCED HYDERTENSION	118
3.4 FOTATIVE RISK FACTORS FOR FREENANCT-INDUCED IT FERTENSION	110
3.4.1 Pregnancy-induced Hypertension	118
3.4.2 Gestational Hypertension	119
3.4.3 Preeclampsia	120
3.5 INCIDENCE, PREVALENCE AND SEASONAL VARIATION	122
HAPTER 4 DISCUSSION	133
4.1. DUTATIVE DIRK FACTORS OF DECNANCY INDUCED HYDERTENSION AMONG CHANALAN DECOMMET	
4.1 FUTATIVE RISK FACTORS OF FREGNANCE-INDUCED IT PERTENSION AMONG GHANATAN FREGNANT	122
WOMEN	133
4.2 INCIDENCE, PREVALENCE AND SEASONAL VARIATION.	149
4.3 LIPID PROFILE AND LIPID PEROXIDATION AMONG GHANAIAN WOMEN WITH PREGNANCY-INDUCED	
Hypertension	155
4.4 THE PREVALENCE OF METABOLIC SYNDROME AMONG GHANAIAN WOMEN WITH PREGNANCY-	
INDUCED HYPERTENSION	159
CHAPTER 5 CONCLUSIONS	163
5.1 CONCLUSION	163
5.2 RECOMMENDATIONS	165

REFERENCES	
APPENDIX	

LIST OF TABLES

Table 3.1 Clinical Characteristics of PIH and Normotensive Pregnant Women	86
Table 3.2 Demographics and metabolic and cardiovascular variables in each of the studied group	88
Table 3.3 The distribution of obesity, hypertension, diabetes and dyslipidemia amongst the general study	
bobulation	90
Table 3.4 Components of metabolic syndrome among the various hypertensive groups	91
Table 3.5 Prevalence of Metabolic Syndrome and the incidence of its components among Women in the	
Hypertensive Group and Controls	. 93
Table 3.6 Blood Lipids in Normotensive Pregnancy and PIH	95
Table 3.7 Pearson Correlation Co-efficient between Clinical Variables and Lipid Profile for PIH (Lowe	r
Left-Hand Side) and CG (Upper Right-Hand Side)	99
Table 3.8 Pearson Correlation Coefficients between Clinical Variables and Lipid Profile for PE (Lower	·Left-
Hand Side) and GH (Upper Right-Hand Side)	100
Table 3.9 Frequency Distribution and Crude Odds Ratios for the Association of Putative Risk Factors	for
Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension	102
Table 3.10 Frequency Distribution and Crude Odds Ratios for the Association of Putative Risk Factors	s for
Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension	103
Table 3.11 Crude Odds Ratios for Pregnancy- Induced Hypertension by number of Abortions & Type of	f
Abortion	104
Table3.12 Prevalence (%) and prevalence ratio of hypertensive disorders of pregnancy according to monthl	y variation,
2006-2007	
Table 3.13 Prevalence (%) and PR of hypertensive disorders of pregnancy stratified by age, parity and birt 2006-2007 112	th weight,
Table 3.14 Prevalence (%) and adjusted odds ratios (ORs) with 95% confidence intervals (CI) of hyperte	ensive
pregnancies 2006-2007	115
Table3.15 Percentage Temperature / Rainfall patterns in Kumasi, Ashanti region	. 116
WJ SANE NO	

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.1 Invasion by trophoblasts	
Figure 1.2 The proposed pathogenesis of preeclampsia	
Figure 2.1 Flow diagram for the recruitment of the study subjects	
Figure 3.1 MDA levels in the various subject groups as compared to the control group	
Figure 3.2 Distribution of human placental lactogen (hPL) in control and pregnancy-induced	
hypertension subjects (PIH). PE = preeclampsia group, GH = gestational	
hypertension group. Values are mean \pm SEM and significantly different from control	
using unpaired	
<i>t</i> -test: $**P < 0.01$ and $***P < 0.001$	9
Figure 3.3A Shows the percentage incidence rate in 2006 and 2007 117	
Figure 3.4B Shows the seasonal variation in percentage prevalence for the year 2007 117	
Figure 3.5C Shows the seasonal variation in percentage prevalence for the year 2006 117	
Figure 3.6D Shows the seasonal variation in percentage prevalence for the year 2006-2007. 117	

THREE NO BROWLING

 \leq

BADY

NO

ANE

ABBREVIATIONS

- 3,5-DHBS 3,5-dichloro-2-hydroxybenezene
- **4-AAP** 4-aminoantipyrine
- ADP Adenosine-5-diphosphate
- AHA American Heart Association
- AI Atherogenic Index
- ALT Alanine aminotransferase
- **AST** Aspartate aminotransferase
- **ATP** Adenosine triphosphate
- **BCRCP** British Columbia Reproductive Care Program
- BMI Body Mass Index
- CG Control Group
- CIs Confidence Intervals
- CK Creatine Kinase
- DAP Dihydroxyacetone Phosphate
- DBP Diastolic blood pressure
- DNA Deoxyribonucleic Acid
- ECV Extracellular volume
- EGIR European Group for the study of Insulin
- Resistance
- ELISA Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay
- FAS Foetal Alcohol Syndrome
- FBS Fasting Blood Sugar
- G-3-P Glycerol -3- phosphate
- G-6-PDH Glucose -6-phosphate dehydrogenase
- GH Gestational Hypertension

GK	Glycerol Kinase
GP	Gestational Period
GPO	Glycerophosphate Oxidase
HC1	Hydrochloric acid
HDL	High Density Lipoprotein
HELLP syndrome H Lactogen Ht	Haemolysis elevated liver enzymes low platelet count K Hexokinase hPL Human Placental Height
HUVECS	Human Umbilical Vein Endothelial Cells
IFCC	International Federation of Clinical Chemist
IL-6	Interleukin 6
IUGR	Intra-Uterine Growth Reduction
KATH	Komfo Anokye Teaching Hospital
LDH	Lactate Dehydrogenase
LDL	Low Density Lipoprotein Cholesterol
M. age	Maternal age
MDA	Malondialdehyde
mRNA	Messenger Ribonucleic Acid
NaCl	Sodium Chloride
NAD	Nicotinamide Adenine Dinucleotide
NCEP	National Cholesterol Education Program
NO	Nitric Oxide
NOS	Nitric Oxide synthase
ORs	Crude Odds Ratios
PCOS	Polycystic Ovarian Syndrome
PE	Preeclampsia

PI	Ponderal Index
PIH	Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension
PMI	Placental Malaria Infection
PUFA	Poly-unsaturated fatty acid
SBP	Systolic blood pressure
SEM	Standard Error of the Mean
SES	Socio-Economic Status
SHR	Spontanoeusly Hypertensive Rat
ТС	Total Cholesterol
TG	Triglycerides
Tn I	Troponin I
TNF-α	Tumour Necrosis Factor- alpha
USA	United States of America
VEGF	Vascular Endothelial Growth Factors
VLDL	Very Low density Lipoprotein
WC	Waist Circumference
WHO	World Health Organization
WHR	Waist-to-hip ratio
WHtR	Waist-to Height Ratio
Wt	Weight
	The second second
	Cap San San
	W J SAME NO
	SAINE

Chapter 1

INTRODUCTION

1.1 GENERAL INTRODUCTION

Throughout the world 585,500 women die every year as a result of Pregnancy and Childbirth. Over 98% of all maternal mortality occurs in developing countries (Abouzahr & Royston, 1991; Bates *et al.*, 2008). The most common cause of these maternal deaths are complications of pregnancy and child birth such as, haemorrhage, sepsis, complications of unsafe abortions, hypertension disorders of pregnancy and obstructed labour (WHO, 1994). In developing countries, 17% of direct obstetric deaths are as a result of hypertension (Maine, 1987). Maternal and perinatal morbidity and mortality as a result of hypertensive pregnancy are major health problems in developing countries like Ghana. Studies carried out by OseiNketiah, (2001) revealed that in Ghana, 40% of maternal deaths are as a result of hypertensive pregnancy and post partum haemorrhage.

Hypertensive pregnancy has been documented as a complication of pregnancy for centuries but its aetiology remains obscure to date. The occurrence of fits in pregnant women has been documented as early as 4th Century B.C. by Hippocrates (O'Dowd & Philipp, 1994), hence the condition termed ECLAMPSIA, a Greek word which literally means "shine forth", depicting an abrupt development. It was also recognized that hypertension and albuminuria herald the onset of fits in these pregnant women as such the term PREECLAMPSIA was devised. The term pregnancy-induced hypertension (PIH) is most widely used currently, (Lewis & Chamberlain, 1990) since not all preeclamptic women subsequently develop eclampsia.

Preeclampsia is a clinical condition of pregnancy characterized by hypertension, and proteinuria. It is a multisystem disorder affecting nearly every organ and system in the human body. Different studies clearly show that the uteroplacental blood flow, its vascular resistance, endothelial integrity, endothelial damage, the platelets and coagulation system, and neutrophils all interact in preeclampsia. It is most probable that unless more is known about the dynamics of uteroplacental blood flow, flow behaviour and its influence on the vascular endothelium, confusion and inconsistency will continue. It is therefore, understandable why this condition is sometimes referred to as "the disease of theories".

1.2 HISTORY

Historically, the word ECLAMPSIA dates from the 17th century. It is derived from a Greek word meaning ' to shine forth ' due to the visual phenomenon accompanying the condition. The associated seizures were believed to be due to blood poisoning or toxins derived from the pregnancy; hence it was termed toxaemia of pregnancy. Contemporary researchers attempted to clarify the disease process based on observed pathophysiological changes (Sengupta, 1996).

In 1781, Alexander Hamilton, described eclampsia as a condition associated with seizures. In 1896 when the sphygmomanometer was invented, arterial hypertension was found to be associated with eclampsia. Uteroplacental ischaemia and infarction reduction in maternal uteroplacental blood flow and uterine distension leading to hypertension and proteinuria through utero-renal reflex all have been implicated in preeclampsia (Berger & Cavanagh, 1963; Browne & Veall, 1953; Sengupta, 1996). Later, with the advancement of science, the importance was laid more on genetic, hematological, biochemical, hormonal and immunological factors (Lyall & Greer, 1994). Browne (1958), clarified most of the pathophysiological changes associated with the disease, linking it with cortisone hormone imbalance and this hormone was implicated for all the

changes. Hypoproteinaemia and vitamin deficiency have also been implicated in the aetiology of this condition (Chaudhuri, 1970). Recently, some studies have also related vitamin and calcium dysregulation with preeclampsia (Belizan *et al.*, 1991).

However, none of the reported dysregulation has been proven in a systematic study till date, even though preeclampsia has been associated with changes in the levels of lipoproteins, calcium and some vitamins.

Wilson *et al.*, (1992) suggested activation of the coagulation system. The entire hematological changes are the secondary effect consequent to the primary vascular or endothelial damage. The reasons for the endothelial damage are not known (Lyall & Greer, 1994). Petrucco (1974) and others, have revealed a diminution in spontaneous lymphocytic transformation. Endothelin-1 gene expression is increased in placental villous tissue of preeclamptics, contributing to placental vasoconstriction and vascular insufficiency (McMahon *et al.*, 1993). Chesley *et al.*, (1962) have concluded that preeclampsia could be due to a simple recessive trait. A multifactorial interaction in the aetiopathogenesis of preeclampsia has been proposed which takes into account the steroidal hormone-micronutrient interaction and interactions (Sengupta & Guha, 1994).

1.3 HYPERTENSIVE DISORDERS OF PREGNANCY

Hypertensive disorders of pregnancy continue to be one of the largest causes of maternal and foetal mortality and morbidity and affects 3% to 10% of all pregnancies worldwide (Granger *et al.*, 2001). Hypertension is a common clinical complication during pregnancy. It is usually defined as systolic blood pressure of at least 140 mmHg and/or diastolic blood pressure of at least 90 mmHg (Cnossen *et al.*, 2006). Hypertension is reported to account for 15% of all antenatal hospitalizations for pregnancy complications in the United States (Scott *et al.*,

1997). Depending on the region, between 9.1% (Africa, Asia), 16.1% (developed countries), and 25.7% (Latin America) of maternal deaths may be attributed to pregnancy associated hypertension (Khan *et al.*, 2006). About 18% of foetal deaths are associated with hypertensive disorders (Cnossen *et al.*, 2006). The diagnostic criteria for disorders of hypertension in pregnancy are not presently consistent and there are a number of different systems made known by major working groups and international societies. Inspite of this, advancement toward merging the classification has been made and the major consensus statements now agree on most of the terminology. The National High Blood Pressure Education Program Working Group (2000) has classified hypertensive disorders of pregnancy as chronic hypertension, preeclampsia, gestational hypertension (pregnancy-induced hypertension).

1.3.1 CHRONIC HYPERTENSION

Chronic hypertension, also called essential hypertension, is arterial hypertension of unidentified cause. Chronic hypertension is defined by elevated blood pressure that predates the pregnancy, and it is documented before 20 weeks gestation, or is present 12 weeks after delivery (National High Blood Pressure Education Group, 2000). Chronic hypertension affects about 1-5 % of pregnant women (Sibai *et al.*, 1998) with higher occurrence in obese women, older women and black women (Barton *et al.*, 1997; Sibai, 1996). Studies have also established an increased risk of chronic hypertension in women, after years of pregnancy complicated with Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension or preeclampsia (Nisell *et al.*, 1995; Shammas & Maayah, 2000). Similarly, chronic hypertension is associated with increased risks of preeclampsia and abruptio placentae, as well as increases in neonatal mortality and morbidity (McCowan *et al.*, 1996; Sibai, 1996). Many individuals with chronic hypertension usually will have a positive family history

of hypertension as well as its complications, including congestive heart failure, coronary artery disease, stroke, and renal dysfunction.

1.3.2 PREECLAMPSIA SUPERIMPOSED ON CHRONIC HYPERTENSION

Superimposed preeclampsia similar to chronic hypertension is associated with significantly increased risks of maternal and foetal death, foetal growth restriction, and placental abruption (August *et al.*, 2004). The incidence of superimposed preeclampsia in chronic hypertension ranges from 4.7 to 18.4% for mild hypertension (DBP >90 mmHg) (Chesley, 1978; Sibai & Anderson, 1986; Sibai *et al.*, 1983) up to 54% to 100% for severe hypertension (DBP >100 mmHg) (Rey & Couturier, 1994). It has been noted that, black women with chronic hypertension in pregnancy have a higher incidence of superimposed preeclampsia and premature babies compared to white women with chronic hypertension (Rey *et al.*, 1997). August *et al.*, (2004) developed a predictive model for superimposed preeclampsia in women with a diagnosis of chronic hypertension, during pregnancy and after delivery, based on these risk factors:

Blood pressure, $\geq 140/90$ mmHg measured either before pregnancy or in the first trimester of pregnancy, serum uric acid level, ≥ 3.6 mg/dl; and plasma renin activity, ≤ 4 ng/mL/min. The biochemical parameters should be determined at 20 weeks of gestation. However, women without these risk factors might still have a possibility of the development of superimposed preeclampsia. August *et al.*, (2004) reported a higher probability for women presenting with one or more of these risk factors given that 16% of women with one of the risk factors as above had a probability of 30% to 40%; whereas women with two risk factors had a probability of 62%; and women with all three risk factors had a probability of 86%. Although blood pressure of 140/90 mmHg is related to a high risk of superimposed preeclampsia among women with chronic hypertension, a good number of women develop superimposed preeclampsia between blood pressure of 130/80 mmHg and 137/88 mmHg (August *et al.*, 2004).

1.3.3 PREGNANCY-INDUCED HYPERTENSION

Pregnancy–Induced Hypertension (PIH) is defined as the occurrence of hypertension after 20 weeks of gestation in a woman without prior hypertension (National High Blood Pressure Education Group, 2000). It is usually defined as systolic blood pressure of at least 140 mmHg and/or diastolic blood pressure of at least 90 mmHg (Cnossen *et al.*, 2006). When accompanied by proteinuria, the disorder is termed preeclampsia and when it is without significant proteinuria it is termed gestational or transient hypertension (National High Blood Pressure Education Group, 2000).

1.3.4 GESTATIONAL HYPERTENSION

Gestational Hypertension (GH) is defined as onset of hypertension, (systolic blood pressure \geq 140 mmHg and/or diastolic blood pressure \geq 90 mmHg) after 20 weeks of gestation in the absence of significant proteinuria and is generally characterized by good maternal and foetal outcomes (Brown & Buddle, 1995; Davey & MacGillivray, 1988; Helewa et al., 1997). A rise in blood pressure of at least 25 mmHg systolic or 15 mmHg diastolic during pregnancy, even if the absolute blood pressure level was less than 140/90 mmHg, was also included in past definitions, (National High Blood Pressure Education Group, 1990). Usually in gestational hypertension the hypertension resolves to normal within 3 months postpartum (Brown & Buddle, 1995) although these women may be inclined to essential hypertension later in life. Gestational Hypertension (GH), a generally more benign disorder is diagnosed when blood pressure is elevated in the absence of features of preeclampsia and when other systemic manifestations are absent. GH is occasionally called mild preeclampsia (Australasian Society for the Study of Hypertension in Pregnancy, 1993). The distinction between preeclampsia and gestational hypertension is made by the presence and magnitude of proteinuria (Seely & Solomon, 2003). The high false-positive rate of 26 to 83% with "1+" proteinuria (Brown & Buddle, 1995; Meyer et al., 1994; Saudan et al., 1998) has led to the use of "2+" on urinary dipstick testing as the

cutoff for proteinuria (Davey & MacGillivray, 1988; Sibai *et al.*, 2000). Therefore during classification, pregnant women presenting with "1+" proteinuria, trace or negative 24-hour urinary protein measurement are considered as having gestational hypertension. It has been established that women with gestational hypertension and "1+" proteinuria are more likely to develop severe hypertension or severe maternal disease than those women with negative or trace proteinuria on dipstick (North *et al.*, 1999).

1.3.5 PREECLAMPSIA

Preeclampsia (PE) is an intriguing disease, whose aetiology has remained obscure for centuries. For decades now, theories to explaining the aetiology of the disease have been put forward by various authorities. Although, complications of hypertensive disorders of pregnancy have been recognized for centuries, the cause(s) are still poorly understood. Preeclampsia is usually defined as systolic blood pressure of at least 140 mmHg and/or diastolic blood pressure of at least 90 mmHg, accompanied by proteinuria first detected after 20 weeks gestation (Cnossen *et al.*, 2006). Previously, the definition included a rise in blood pressure from preconception or first trimester values of more than 25–30 mmHg systolic and/or 15 mmHg diastolic (Seligman, 1987).

Some authorities have classified preeclampsia as mild or severe in some classification systems (Australasian Society for the Study of Hypertension in Pregnancy, 1993), but the definition of mild preeclampsia is still conflicting. This may lead to confusion between mild preeclampsia and gestational hypertension, and for this reason the latest (Australasian Society for the Study of Hypertension in Pregnancy, 1993) classification does not stratify or classify preeclampsia (Brown *et al.*, 2000). Preeclampsia is a systemic condition associated only with pregnancy, whose hallmarks are high maternal blood pressure, proteinuria and severe fluid retention. Other systemic manifestations include disseminated intravascular coagulation, haemolysis, elevated liver function test and rarely

seizures (Seely & Solomon, 2003). It is a common complication of pregnancy affecting about 5 to 10% of all pregnancies (Lindheimer & Katz, 1985). Preeclampsia can be life-threatening for both mother and foetus, additionally it accounts for inductions of labour and caesarean sections performed in many hospitals. Commonly, preeclampsia occurs in first pregnancies than subsequent pregnancies with the mother's blood pressure returning to normal after delivery (LeLorier *et al.*, 1997) although they may equally be predisposed to essential hypertension later in life. Potential causes and mechanisms behind preeclampsia remain unknown, but maternal, immune, genetic factors and placenta have been implicated (National High Blood Pressure Education Group, 2000).

1.3.6 ECLAMPSIA

Eclampsia which is a rare but more severe form of PIH is defined as seizures in a pregnant woman with preeclampsia in the absence of known or subsequently diagnosed convulsive disorder (Villar et al., 2006). Eclampsia is the occurrence of generalised convulsions during pregnancy, labour, or within seven days of delivery which is not caused by epilepsy or other convulsive disorders. Eclamptic seizures are relatively rare and occur in less than 1 % of women with preeclampsia (Witlin & Sibai, 1998). Beck and Menezes (1981) established that 7% of deaths due to eclampsia were more attributable to haemolysis, elevated liver enzymes, and low platelet count (HELLP syndrome), a modification of severe hypertension that results in multiorgan failure. The HELLP syndrome, the definition of which may vary slightly from country to country, is usually specified by the presence of an abnormal peripheral blood smear, with schistocytes and/or burr cells; serum lactate dehydrogenase, bilirubin, and transaminase more than twice the upper limit of normal, and platelet count less than 100×10^9 /L. Eclampsia is a progressive state of preeclampsia. Normally this stage of the condition would not be reached unless if, the expectant woman has

not taken her antenatal visits seriously or in the absence of antenatal visits or late reporting to hospitals.

1.4 PATHOGENESIS AND PATHOPHYSIOLOGY OF PREGNANCYINDUCED HYPERTENSION

1.4.1 *Historical Perspective*

The specific aetiology of preeclampsia has evaded scientists and physicians from the time of Hippocrates and since then, various models have been advanced. The symptoms of preeclampsia and eclampsia were previously described by the ancient Greeks (Chesley, 1978) but eclampsia (preeclampsia with seizures) was differentiated from epilepsy first in 1739 by the French obstetrician Sauvages, and later termed eclampsia parturentium (Chesley, 1984). In 1843, proteinuria was observed, and led to the notion that eclampsia depended on uraemic poisoning caused by impaired renal excretion. After the detection of eclamptic hypertension at the end of the nineteenth century, the disease was considered a manifestation of essential hypertension, brought to light and particularly coloured by pregnancy (Chesley, 1984). However, it was identified that preeclampsia occurred only in the presence of placental tissue, together with cases of retained placental tissue and hydatiform mole, where the foetus is absent (Roberts & Redman, 1993). Therefore, pathology of the placenta was earlier considered to be the causative factor. In 1967, Robertson and Brosens described specific structural modifications of the uteroplacental unit in preeclampsia (Robertson *et al.*, 1967) and until recently, unsuccessful placentation has been regarded an essential feature for preeclampsia to develop.

To date, the pathogenesis of hypertensive pregnancy still remains uncertain; it has been said to be multifaceted and includes immune, genetic, placental abnormalities and environmental factors. Kopcow & Karumanchi, (2007) documented the immunological basis of preeclampsia. Chelbi and Vaiman, (2008) hypothesized that genetic, epigenetic and environmental factors are

involved in the pathogenesis of preeclampsia. Additionally, it has been reported that there is decreased formation of vasodilators such as nitric oxide (Granger *et al.*, 2001; Mitchell *et al.*, 2007) and prostacyclin (Granger *et al.*, 2001) in women who present with gestational hypertension and preeclampsia. Mitchell *et al.*, (2007) has also reported that increased reactive oxygen species (superoxide and peroxynitrite) production and decreased bioavailability of the endothelial nitric oxide (NO) synthase (eNOS), cofactor tetrahydrobiopterin (BH4) could add to maternal endothelial dysfunction in rats with pregnancy-induced hypertension and the numerous characteristics of preeclampsia.

It has also been suggested that preeclampsia is a two-stage disease (Roberts, 2000). The first stage is asymptomatic and is characterized by abnormal placental development during the first trimester leading to placental insufficiency and the release of disproportionate amounts of placental materials into the maternal circulation. This in turn leads to the second, symptomatic stage, where the pregnant woman develops characteristic hypertension, renal impairment, and proteinuria and also at increased risk for the HELLP syndrome (haemolysis, elevated liver function enzymes and low platelets), eclampsia, and other end organ damage (Hladunewich *et al.*, 2007). All these may contribute to endothelial dysfunction typical of gestational hypertension and preeclampsia and this endothelial dysfunction may in turn, trigger several critical features of preeclampsia, including vasoconstriction, hypertension, loss of the usual pregnancy-associated refractoriness to pressor effects of angiotensin II, increased platelet aggregation and proteinuria (National High Blood Pressure Education Group, 2000).

Hypertensive pregnancy particularly, preeclampsia, a multisystem disorder with varying progression resulting in signs and symptoms which require prompt management is associated with generalized vasospasm and progressive participation of essential organs such as the liver, kidney, brain and blood systems. Some data have suggested that abnormalities of the placenta are the primary cause of preeclampsia, because placental delivery reverses the symptoms of preeclampsia, suggesting that the placenta has a central role in the condition. Additionally, women with increased placental tissue for gestational age, such as those with hydatiform moles and twin pregnancies, have an increased incidence of preeclampsia.

1.4.2 PLACENTAL INVOLVEMENT

It is reasonable to assume that the placenta plays a vital role in the pathogenesis of the disease on the basis that the only definitive treatment remains delivery of the placenta. Pathologic examination of placentae from preeclamptic pregnancies generally reveals placental infarcts and sclerotic narrowing of arteries and arterioles, with typical reduced endovascular invasion by cytotrophoblasts and insufficient remodeling of the uterine spiral arterioles (Lim *et al.*, 1997). There is a 30 – 80% incidence of growth restriction in relationship with preeclampsia (BCRCP, 2006).

In normal pregnancies, the uteroplacental spiral arteries go through major remodelling by invading cytotrophoblast, and the muscular, intimal and endothelial layers of the spiral arteries are replaced by trophoblast (Brosens, 1977; Robertson *et al.*, 1967). Thus the arteries are transformed to high flow; low resistance vessels capable of meeting the requirements of the foetus, and these physiological modifications include the arterial segments of the inner third of the myometrium (Fig.1.1). Preeclampsia is linked with a failure of trophoblast to transform the spiral arteries; the number of transformed arteries is decreased, and the transformation does not reach the myometrial segments of the arteries (Pijnenborg *et al.*, 1991; Robertson *et al.*, 1967). There is histological confirmation that in women who later develop preeclampsia there has been defective penetration by the cytotrophoblast, so that these maternally derived arteries keep the musculoelastic elements of their walls (Brosens, 1977). Unsuccessful placentation may cause decreased placental blood flow, and consequent under

perfusion of the placenta may stimulate hypoxic injuries and produce toxic metabolites. The prevailing hypothesis over the last decade has been that toxic metabolites from a hypoxic placenta released to the maternal circulation may lead to the generalized syndrome of preeclampsia (Roberts & Redman, 1993). It has also been observed that, maldeveloped placentas are also seen in cases of foetal growth restriction devoid of preeclampsia (Khong *et al.*, 1986). Additionally, most babies born after preeclamptic pregnancies usually have an appropriate birth weight for their gestation, which strongly suggests primarily normal placentas. It has therefore been proposed that, the critical factor for the development of preeclampsia may be the maternal response to a normal as well as a maldeveloped feto-placental unit (Ness & Roberts, 1996).



Introduction



Figure 1.1 Invasion by trophoblasts.

Upper panel shows normal early pregnancy with invasion to level of the decidua. Middle panel shows invasion to level of myometrium following second wave of trophoblast invasion. Lower panel shows inadequate implantation of IUGR and preeclampsia. Broken lines indicate trophoblast invading blood vessels (Source: Mosby's Color Atlas and Text of Obstetrics and Gynecology, Fig. 7.8, pg. 160).

The endothelial disturbance within the placenta will influence platelet aggregation, vasospasm and thrombosis. The balance between endothelial release of vasoconstrictors such as endothelin and thromboxane, and vasodilators such as prostacyclin, is modified in preeclampsia in favour of vasoconstriction. The combined outcome of the above changes is a decline in uteroplacental perfusion, predominantly later in pregnancy. This is believed to trigger the release of factor(s) into the maternal circulation (Belfort *et al.*, 2002).

1.4.3 CIRCULATING FACTORS

There is widespread information that implicates the presence of a circulating factor obtained from the placenta that targets the endothelial cell in preeclampsia and stimulates widespread activation. The theory and the nature of the circulating factor(s) and its association to preeclampsia has been examined extensively in a variety of in vivo and in vitro studies. An early study to examine the existence of circulating factors was documented over two decades ago and is extensively recognized for revitalizing the concept of toxaemia (Rodgers et al., 1988) of pregnancy. This study demonstrated that serum obtained from women with preeclampsia was cytotoxic to cultured human umbilical vein endothelial cells (HUVECS) when compared with control sera from normotensive pregnant women. The cytotoxic effect of serum obtained before delivery was greater than that collected postpartum; this swift disappearance of cytotoxic activity suggested that the supposed factor(s) had a short half-life and provided confirmation that the factors were linked to products of conception. This cytotoxic effect was also demonstrated when a combination of antenatal sera from normal pregnant women and women with preeclampsia was used, thus lending credence to the existence of an active circulating factor as opposed to a relative absence of a protective factor (Belfort et al., 2002). It has now been established that the circulating factor(s) induce an alteration in endothelial function instead of gross morphological injury and cell death, as was originally proposed (Tsukimori et al., 1992). A number of circulating factors with precise characteristics have been implicated as precursors for this role.

These characteristics include the ability to pass liberally into the maternal circulation, amplify cellular permeability and probably cell turnover, modify prostacyclin and nitric oxide production and promote a functional change in the response to endothelium-dependent agonists (Belfort *et al.*, 2002).

1.4.3.1 Vascular Endothelial Growth Factors (VEGFs)

VEGFs comprise a family of glycoproteins that comprise of five VEGF isoforms and the homologous placental growth factor. They express their biological activity of advancing blood vessel permeability, endothelial cell growth, and angiogenesis by binding to one of two receptors: foetal liver tyrosine-like (flt-1) receptor and a kinase domain receptor (Terman et al., 1992; Vaisman et al., 1990). VEGF has a hydrophobic secretory signal sequence and makes use of an in vitro effect specific to vascular endothelial cells at concentrations comparable to circulating levels found in vivo (Ferrara et al., 1992). VEGF has been shown to stimulate an increase in vascular permeability through the protein kinase C pathway, an ability which has been demonstrated by plasma from women with preeclampsia (Haller et al., 1998). Varying reports have been documented with regards to the concentration of circulating VEGF levels in women presenting with preeclampsia. Several studies have reported that serum VEGF levels are significantly elevated in patients with preeclampsia (Baker et al., 1995; Sharkey et al., 1996). However, Lyall et al., (1997) measured serum VEGF concentrations in women with preeclampsia, normotensive pregnant women and in non-pregnant controls. They reported that levels were significantly lower in normotensive pregnant women than in non-pregnant women and was further reduced in preeclampsia. An explanation for the obvious inconsistency was offered by the demonstration that quantification of VEGF in pregnancy is influenced by interferences from binding proteins.

The origin of the elevated circulating levels of VEGF in pregnancies complicated by preeclampsia is still uncertain. However, it has been documented that VEGF is expressed in placental tissue and when trophoblast cells are cultured in hypoxic conditions, VEGF production is increased (Belfort *et al.*, 2002). Although, studies on placental tissue are unclear; some have demonstrated that the expression of VEGF mRNA is decreased in pregnancies complicated by preeclampsia (Lyall *et al.*, 1997), whereas others, using immunohistochemical techniques have reported that staining for VEGF is increased in pregnancies complicated by preeclampsia (Simmons *et al.*, 2000). On the other hand, VEGF production may increase in response to vascular endothelial cell injury as it has recently been demonstrated that VEGF produced in vascular smooth muscle may contribute to the commencement of endothelial repair (Tsurumi *et al.*, 1997). As endothelial cell damage is common in preeclampsia, this may result in an increase in both local and circulating concentrations of VEGF. Probably, this implies that the increased levels of VEGF detected in preeclampsia may participate in the pathogenesis of vascular damage.

1.4.3.2 Neurokinin B

Neurokinin B is a neuropeptide and one of three known mammalian tachykinins. The tachykinins are normally confined to the nervous tissue and exert their effects peripherally by release from nerve endings and activation of the neurokinin receptors, NK1, NK2, and NK3. Neurokinin B binds preferentially to the NK3 receptor, activation of which has been demonstrated to stimulate hypertension through contraction of the rat portal vein and mesenteric vasculature (D'OrleansJuste *et al.*, 1991) and amplification of canine heart rate (Thompson *et al.*, 1998). It has been documented that the syncytiotrophoblast of the human placenta expresses neurokinin B mRNA (Page *et al.*, 2000). Additionally, it has been shown that plasma levels of the peptide are significantly increased in women with preeclampsia in comparison to the levels in normal pregnant women (Belfort *et al.*, 2002).

Page et al., (2000) theorized that, in response to placental ischemia resulting from defective trophoblastic invasion, placental production of neurokinin B elevates, in order to increase blood pressure and correct the hypoperfusion of the fetoplacental unit. The succeeding stimulation of the neurokinin B receptors is hypothesized to result in constriction of the mesenteric vascular bed and the portal veins, leading to an elevation in blood pressure, damage to the liver and kidneys and the symptoms of abdominal pain. Decline in blood flow to the liver is presumed to lead to a buildup of undetoxified metabolites, such as lipid peroxides, which may enhance endothelial cell damage and dysfunction. Also, Page et al., (2000) suggested that in severe cases of preeclampsia, levels of neurokinin B may be adequate to stimulate peripheral NK1 receptors on platelets and neutrophils and thus contribute to the other symptoms of preeclampsia linked with activation of these cells. Futhermore, it has been hypothesized that increased secretion of neurokinin B may possibly predate the advancement of clinical signs and symptoms of preeclampsia and thus elevated levels of neurokinin B in early pregnancy may categorize pregnancies likely to develop preeclampsia (Belfort et al., 2002). However, the findings of their study await corroboration or refutation in longitudinal studies.

1.4.3.3 The Role of Oxidative Stress and Lipid Peroxides

Oxidative stress is a pathological state in which pro-oxidants dominate over antioxidants. The ensuing rise in the formation of reactive oxygen species can damage cell membranes, proteins and DNA. These observations have led to the budding hypothesis signifying that reduced placental perfusion generates oxidative stress and leads to general endothelial dysfunction in preeclampsia. Wang & Walsh (1996) have shown that enzyme activities and mRNA expression of the placental antioxidant enzymes superoxide dismutase and glutathione peroxidase were significantly decreased in placentas from women with pregnancies complicated by preeclampsia in contrast to those from normotensive pregnant women. This presupposes that there will be an irregular increase in

placental production of lipid peroxides in preeclampsia. In addition, indicators of lipid peroxidation, including malondialdehyde (Hubel *et al.*, 1996) and 8epiprostaglandin-F2 (Barden *et al.*, 1996) are elevated in the plasma of women with preeclampsia.

Additionally, it has been reported that both the water soluble antioxidant, ascorbic acid and the lipid-soluble antioxidants alpha tocopherol and betacarotene levels are decreased in the plasma of women with preeclampsia compared to those of normal pregnant women. This suggests that antioxidant nutrients may be overutilized in preeclampsia to counteract free radicalmediated cell disturbances, resulting in a reduction in antioxidant plasma levels in this pathology (Mikhail et al., 1994). The amplification in lipid peroxide formation by the placenta in preeclampsia may account for several of the pathological changes observed in the diseased condition. Lipid peroxides formed at a primary site may build up in lipoproteins and be transported throughout the circulation due to their higher halflife. Lipid peroxides have in addition been noted to stimulate smooth muscle contractions in an array of isolated arterial preparations. Furthermore, elevation of circulating levels of lipid peroxide products induced by deprivation of vitamin E in rats produced an increased pressor responsiveness to angiotensin II and a decrease disolated mesenteric artery relaxation to acetylcholine (Hubel et al., 1989a).

1.4.4 PLACENTAL MALARIA AND HYPERTENSIVE PREGNANCY

Malaria and hypertension are two common diseases of pregnancy in the tropical areas of Africa. These two conditions have physiopathologic similarities such as placental ischemia, endothelial dysfunction, and production of proinflammatory cytokines (Challier & Uzan, 2003). As result of these similarities, a probable association between malaria and hypertension in pregnancy has been proposed. Wickramasuriya in 1936, reported an "epidemic of toxaemic pregnancies (preeclampsia) subsequent to the wake of the malaria epidemic'' (Wickramasuriya, 1936).

Placental parasitaemia is characterized by sequestration of parasites in the placenta, which results in placental ischemia, elevated production of proinflammatory cytokines, and increases in endothelial dysfunction cytokines (Challier & Uzan, 2003). A probable mechanism is that Placental Malaria Infection (PMI) leads to placental ischemia and loss of placental integrity, which results in endothelial cell dysfunction and cytokine activation (Brabin & Johnson, 2005).

Brabin (1983) reported that placental parasitaemia occurs twice as often in first pregnancies compared to later pregnancies in women living under conditions suitable for malaria transmission. Indeed, the placenta has been implicated in the pathogenesis of preeclampsia, and preeclampsia is a key cause of maternal mortality in both developed and developing countries (Harrison, 1985), preeclampsia results in intrauterine growth restriction (Roberts & Lain, 2002). Placental malaria is also known as a leading cause of foetal growth restriction and increasing maternal mortality (Brabin *et al.*, 2004b). Inspite of their health implications, little data is obtainable with regards to their relationship.

Preeclampsia is generally characterized by a shallow, incomplete endovascular cytotrophoblast invasion, inadequate uterine arterial transformation, maternal endothelial cell dysfunction which can be systemic, and a partner-specific protective effect (Roberts & Lain, 2002). Brabin, (1983) has indicated that the peak prevalence of P. *falciparum* parasitaemia occurs between 13 and 18 weeks gestation in women living under holoendemic environment for malaria. This corresponds to the time when endovascular cytotrophoblastic invasion of spiral arteries occurs, as remodelling is frequently complete by 20–22 weeks gestation (Pijnenborg *et al.*, 1981). In addition to occlusion caused by retention of parasitized erythrocytes, PMI occurring at this time may interfere with normal

cytotrophoblast invasion and transformation of the maternal vasculature, thus leading to impaired placental development and function (Brabin & Johnson, 2005).

Dorman *et al.*, (2002) utilized continuous wave Doppler ultrasound to establish whether abnormal uterine artery flow velocity waveforms, indicative of failed trophoblast invasion, were associated at 32–35 weeks gestation with malaria infection. Abnormal waveforms were indeed significantly related to malaria after controlling for preeclampsia (relative risk 2.11; 95% CI, 1.24–3.59). These results suggest that uteroplacental haemodynamics were altered in the presence of falciparum malaria, and that a preeclampsia-like process had taken place. Both preeclampsia and PMI have been associated with an enlargement of the placenta (Brabin *et al.*, 2004b; Coonrod *et al.*, 1995), and may contribute to reduced placental perfusion (Roberts & Lain, 2002). Reduced placental perfusion is consequently a common link between malaria and preeclampsia and, for both these conditions, several factors related to trophoblast migration and invasiveness can be implicated (Brabin & Johnson, 2005).

Maternal endothelial dysfunction is a typical feature of preeclampsia, but whether it is a cause or consequence of the disorder, is still uncertain (Brabin & Johnson, 2005). Women presenting with preeclampsia have increased levels of numerous markers of endothelial activation (Roberts & Lain, 2002), several of which are vasoconstrictors and procoagulants advancing the formation of microthrombi. Some researchers have put forward that preeclampsia represents a pregnancyinduced inflammatory response leading to maternal endothelial cell dysfunction (Meekins *et al.*, 1994; Redman *et al.*, 1999). Circulatory factors released secondary to poor placental perfusion may improve this response which is characterized by a more pronounced Th1 and innate immune phenotype, including raised levels of IL-12 and tumour necrosis factor-alpha (TNF- α) (Saito & Sakai, 2003; Sargent *et al.*, 2003), comparable to that observed in placental malaria (Fievet *et al.*, 2001; Fried *et al.*, 1998). Therefore, abnormal placentation (a conditioning factor) interrelates with an inflammatory factor (a precipitating factor) to cause the syndrome (Lala & Chakraborty, 2003). This suggests that placental pathology alone is inadequate to induce preeclampsia without the added occurrence of a precipitating factor(s) (Roberts & Lain, 2002).

Other precipitating factors leading to endothelial activation have been suggested, principally, oxidative stress and the production of reactive oxygen species (Roberts & Hubel, 1999). The essential role of oxidative stress and inflammatory cytokines is now well established in the host response to infection, including malaria. The malperfused placenta may participate in the generation of these reactive oxygen species. Generation of the highly reactive hydroxyl ion (OH⁻) radical is reliant on iron availability, and extracellular haemoglobin released during malaria haemolysis would augment release of iron and generate free haem and lipid hydroperoxides (Brabin & Johnson, 2005).

The vascular endothelium of the placenta could be a vital association between sequestered adhering P. *falciparum* parasites and induction of preeclampsia in women with poor placental perfusion. Loss of endothelial cell integrity associated with parasite adhesion could stimulate endothelial cell activation. Increased endothelial leakage has been illustrated in preeclampsia in non-malarious areas (Campbell & Campbell, 1983) and umbilical cord parasitaemia, signifying placental leakage, is well described in placental malaria (Tobian *et al.*, 2000). The incidence of malaria-associated foetal anaemia (Brabin *et al.*, 2004a) could also relate to loss of endothelial cell integrity. Malarial placental endothelial cell dysfunction related to high parasite densities might predispose to preeclampsia in some pregnant women. The swift development of the endothelial anomaly could explain the involvement of the more severe form of the disease, eclampsia, in women with malaria but who have low malarial immunity (Wickramasuriya, 1936). Amplified shedding of syncytiotrophoblastic debris,
which may be a provoking stimulus for preeclampsia (Sargent *et al.*, 2003) would be expected to be significantly increased in placental malaria. Acute symptomatic malaria usually occurs only amongst women with low pre-pregnancy malarial immunity, whereas most women living under holoendemic malarious conditions are asymptomatic during pregnancy, despite placental infection. The level of acquired systemic malarial immunity before pregnancy could sway the probability of preeclampsia, as well as the extent of placental involvement (Brabin & Johnson, 2005).

1.4.5 MATERNAL FACTORS

The abnormal placentation that results from failure of trophoblast remodeling of uterine spiral arterioles is thought to lead to the release of secreted factors that go into the maternal circulation, resulting in the clinical signs and symptoms of preeclampsia. All of the clinical symptoms of preeclampsia can be attributed to glomerular endotheliosis, increased vascular permeability, and a systemic inflammatory response that results in end organ damage and/or hypoperfusion. These clinical manifestations usually occur after the 20th week of pregnancy (Hladunewich *et al.*, 2007). Cellular and molecular constituents of the immune system may play a central role in the control of normal trophoblast invasion (Redman *et al.*, 1999), and abnormal maternal immune response to the invading trophoblast has been considered a contributory factor for shallow trophoblast invasion (Redman *et al.*, 1999)

Accommodation to normal pregnancy includes a decrease in both systolic and diastolic blood pressure as a result of a decrease in systemic vascular resistance secondary to vasodilation (Hladunewich *et al.*, 2007). Relaxin, released from the ovaries under the control of Human Chorionic Gonadotrophin, upregulates nitric oxide synthase (NOS) (Fujiyama *et al.*, 2001). NOS, is the enzyme that produces nitric oxide (NO) from arginine, through the endothelial endothelin B receptor (Jeyabalan *et al.*, 2003). In preeclampsia, derangement of endothelial-derived

vasoactive factors is believed to result in the predominance of substances that are vasoconstrictors (endothelin, thromboxane A2) over vasodilators (NO, prostacyclin). Hypertension, defined as repeat blood pressure measurements \geq 140/90 mmHg, may result from abnormal vasoconstriction (Hladunewich *et al.*, 2007). It is therefore possible that the hypertension as seen in hypertensive pregnancy may be a result of abnormalities such as abnormal vasoconstriction.

Essential hypertension has consistently been associated with increased risk of preeclampsia (Sibai et al., 1998; Sibai et al., 1983), and as measured at first antenatal visit, increased blood pressure within the normal range, also increases the risk (Eskenazi *et al.*, 1991; Sibai *et al.*, 1997; Sibai *et al.*, 1995; Stone *et al.*, 1994). Metabolic disorders, including obesity, dyslipidaemia, insulin resistance and diabetes (Ahenkorah et al., 2008; Kaaja et al., 1999; Sibai et al., 1995; Stone et al., 1994; Turpin et al., 2008) are all associated with preeclampsia. Also, increased frequency of thrombophilic disorders is also observed in preeclampsia (van Pampus et al., 1999). Recently, several authors have reported increased frequency in preeclampsia of certain genotypes engaged in vascular disease and remodelling, volume regulation, and blood pressure control. Candidate genes comprise the T235 allele for angiotensinogen, factor V Leidenmutation, and homozygosity for methylene tetrahydrofolate reductase (Dizon-Townson et al., 1996; Kupferminc et al., 2000; O'Shaughnessy et al., 1999). Although some of these associations have been difficult to reproduce (Grandone et al., 1997; Morgan & Ward, 1999) it has been proposed that genes involved in circulatory and metabolic regulation may also be involved in the development of preeclampsia (Morgan & Ward, 1999).

1.4.6 GENETIC FACTORS

A familial factor has been documented in the pathogenesis of preeclampsia for several years. 15A familial gene factor predisposition for preeclampsia has been documented (Cincotta & Brennecke, 1998) confirming that genetic factors may

SANE NO

contribute to its development. Epidemiological studies have also established a 3 to 4 fold increase in the incidence of preeclampsia in first-degree relatives of affected women (Arngrimsson *et al.*, 1990; Chesley & Cooper, 1986). The risk of preeclampsia may be two-fold higher among daughters of women who have experienced the disease in contrast to women without history of preeclampsia (Mogren *et al.*, 1999). Additionally, in women with severe preeclampsia, the prevalence of preeclampsia and eclampsia among their daughters was significantly higher than among their daughters-in-law (Arngrimsson *et al.*, 1990). Thereby a mother to daughter genetic predisposition is suggested, which proposes a model of mitochondrial inheritance of preeclampsia, as put forward by Folgero *et al.*, (1996).

On the other hand, the single-gene model of inheritance that best explains the overall frequency of preeclampsia is the presence of homozygosity for the same recessive gene both in the mother and the foetus (Liston & Kilpatrick, 1991). Accordingly, these foetuses would be homozygous for the recessive allele, which they would pass to their male and female offspring. Thus, both male and female offspring would share an increased risk of having a pregnancy complicated by preeclampsia. Furthermore, in a study among offspring of cases of preeclampsia that included all degrees of severity, both males and females were more likely than controls to have a child that was the product of a preeclamptic pregnancy (Esplin et al., 2001). A population-based study in Norway among men who had children with more than one woman give additional support to the observation of a paternal contribution to the risk of preeclampsia. This study showed that men who fathered a child with a woman whose pregnancy was complicated by preeclampsia were nearly twice as likely to experience preeclampsia with another woman as men without such history (Lie *et al.*, 1998). Thus, there are suggestions that the maternal and paternal contribution to the inheritance of preeclampsia may vary according to the severity of the pathology.

Overall, a variety of conditions may herald the syndrome of preeclampsia, and most likely preeclampsia results from a combination of placental, immunologic, maternal, paternal, modifier genes and environmental factors. Still, there is little information as to whether these diverse conditions are associated with specific clinical manifestations of the syndrome. However, if specific patterns of associations exist between maternal risk factors and clinical subtype of preeclampsia, this may help in clarifying the underlying heterogeneous pathogenesis (Zhang *et al.*, 1997).



Introduction



Figure 1.2 The proposed pathogenesis of preeclampsia.

Source: Belfort, Thornton & Saade, The Aetiology of Preeclampsia: In Hypertension in Pregnancy, 2002.

1.4.7 ENDOTHELIUM INVOLVEMENT

Indications for endothelial participation in preeclampsia abounds. The best characterized morphological abnormality of this syndrome, once assumed to be pathognomonic of the condition, glomerular endotheliosis, involves endothelial cells (Spargo et al., 1959). Preeclampsia is associated with a loss of endothelial cell integrity and a resultant increase in vascular permeability (Campbell & Campbell, 1983). There is also overabundance of data from the study of circulating endothelial cell markers in preeclampsia. Levels of fibronectin, factor VIII antigen, von Willebrand factor, tissue plasminogen activator, and plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 have been found to be elevated in the circulation of women with preeclampsia (Campbell & Campbell, 1983; Friedman *et al.*, 1995). Although these substances are synthesized by several cell types, they are all produced in the vascular endothelium. Furthermore, several studies have reported increased levels of circulating endothelin-1 in preeclampsia (Mastrogiannis et al., 1991; Taylor et al., 1990), which may be a sign of increased synthesis by activated endothelial cells (MacCumber *et al.*, 1989; Yoshimoto *et al.*, 1990).

An intact endothelium is a vital component of the coagulation system (Roberts & Redman, 1993). More sensitive indicators of coagulation abnormalities are present in a high proportion of women with this disorder and include an altered ratio of factor VIII-related antigen to coagulation activity (Redman *et al.*, 1977), a reduction in the platelet count (Redman *et al.*, 1978) and an increase in the levels of plasma β thromboglobulin. One of the most striking and consistent pathophysiological abnormalities of women with preeclampsia is an increased sensitivity to pressor agents such as angiotensin II (Gant *et al.*, 1973). The mechanism underlying both the suppressed response to pressor agents in normal pregnancy, and the increased sensitivity observed in preeclampsia is yet to be fully elucidated. However, there is well-documented evidence that endothelium-

dependent relaxation of resistance in arteries is impaired in preeclampsia. The vascular endothelial cell appears to be the target of the disease process in preeclampsia. A variety of studies have reported evidence of widespread endothelial cell activation and impaired endothelialdependent responses (Belfort *et al.*, 2002). Many of the clinical manifestations of preeclampsia can be accounted for by activation of this cell type. However, the exact nature of the activation and subsequent function of the endothelial cell in vivo has not been fully elucidated (Belfort *et al.*, 2002).

1.4.8 IMMUNOLOGICAL FACTORS

The fundamental cause for the failure of trophoblast invasion in preeclampsia is unidentified. It has been suggested that disordered placentation might be a sign of an abnormal maternal immunological response to foetal antigens derived from the father. This has been suggested due to the increased prevalence of preeclampsia in multiple pregnancies, molar pregnancies, and those associated with increased placental mass which implies that foetal antigen load and trophoblast volume have a pathological role in this disorder (Taylor, 1997). Available widespread epidemiological evidence to associate immunological factors in the aetiology of preeclampsia and other studies have confirmed this observation and furthermore have demonstrated that the association does not hold for nulliparity and gestational hypertension (Campbell *et al.*, 1985; Misra & Kiely, 1997). This might indicate that preeclampsia and gestational hypertension are different disorders with differing aetiologies.

Research has revealed that change in partner increases the prevalence of preeclampsia in multigravid women. In a cohort study conducted by Li & Wi (2000) based on 140,147 women with two consecutive births during 1989–1991 the following observations were made. Among the women without any history of preeclampsia in the first birth, changing partners resulted in a 30% increase in the risk of preeclampsia in the subsequent pregnancy when compared to those

who did not change partners. However, among women with preeclampsia in the first birth, changing partners resulted in a 30% reduction in the risk of preeclampsia in the subsequent pregnancy. These findings corroborate the hypothesis that a normal pregnancy is a sign of a state of tolerance to the foreign paternally derived antigens of the foetus, whereas in preeclamptic women, this immunological tolerance is impaired (Belfort *et al.*, 2002).

Similarly, some studies have revealed that the occurrence of preeclampsia may be related to the duration of prior exposure to paternal antigens in sperm. It has been suggested (Morcos *et al.*, 2000) that the use of barrier methods of contraception which reduces exposure to sperm and seminal fluid are associated with an increased risk of developing preeclampsia during the subsequent pregnancy. Whereas, oral sex, and the swallowing of seminal fluid is correlated with a reduced incidence of preeclampsia (Koelman *et al.*, 2000). This implies that during a protracted sexual relationship, women develop an immune response against paternal antigens expressed on spermatozoa or in seminal fluid, which is possibly impaired in women using barrier methods of contraception and enhanced by oral exposure. This thus, induces a tolerance that immunologically protects against exposure to paternally derived foetal antigens in subsequent pregnancies (Belfort *et al.*, 2002).

1.5 BIOCHEMICAL ASPECTS OF HYPERTENSIVE PREGNANCY

1.5.1 THE HELLP SYNDROME

Over the past 20 years a cohort of women with severe preeclampsia presenting with haemolysis, elevated liver function tests and thrombocytopenia (low platelets) has come to be widely known as having the HELLP syndrome (Weinstein, 1982). These groups of women are often symptomatic, often presenting with upper abdominal pain, nausea, and vomiting (Belfort *et al.*, 2002). Although multiple specific thresholds of serum chemistry abnormality exist for the HELLP syndrome, the transaminase elevations are characteristically mild to

moderate (>10 times normal), there is evidence of haemolysis (elevated lactate dehydrogenase and bilirubin), and platelet counts are generally below 100,000/mm². On liver biopsy, the HELLP syndrome is characterized by deposition of fibrin in the periportal regions and sinusoids, focal parenchymal necrosis, but no inflammatory infiltration (Belfort *et al.*, 2002; Rolfes & Ishak, 1986). HELLP syndrome is a serious pregnancy disorder characterized by laboratory evidence of abnormal interaction between the microvasculature and circulating constituents of blood. This produces thrombocytopenia, microangiopathic haemolytic anaemia, and the release of cellular breakdown products, particularly from the liver, including transaminases and lactate dehydrogenase (Belfort *et al.*, 2002).

Basically, there are three general diagnostic criteria for the laboratory diagnosis of HELLP syndrome (Magann & Martin, 1995; Sibai, 1990a). Initially, most patients show microangiopathic changes, which are evident on peripheral bloodsmear but do not essentially, correlate with the clinical signs of disease severity such as degree of hypertension and/or proteinuria. The fragmented red cells observed are termed schistocytes, burr cells, and fragmentocytes. The extent of microangiopathic haemolytic anemia seems to correlate with the extent of small vessel participation and the subsequent endothelial dysfunction. As a result of the haemolysis, serum indirect bilirubin and total lactate dehydrogenase increase and serum haptoglobin decreases (Hamm *et al.*, 1996; Martin *et al.*, 1991) in these women.

The presence of elevated liver enzymes is the second criterion for HELLP syndrome and it is indicative of hepatic cell injury and dysfunction. Much attention is paid to elevated transaminases for this criterion, principally aspartate aminotransferase (AST) (Kew, 2000). Both AST and alanine aminotransferase (ALT) are present in high concentration in hepatocytes, leaking into the circulation when hepatocytes or their cell membranes are damaged (Kew, 2000).

ALT is the more specific marker of hepatocellular injury, since it is confined to the cytoplasm of hepatocytes. Serum concentrations of AST and ALT are raised in nearly all forms of liver disease. Serum levels are highly variable and are determined by the intracellular concentration and source of the enzymes, the amount leaked from the cell, and the rate of clearance from the circulation. Serum concentrations are thus not necessarily a reliable index of the severity of hepatic injury, and neither of the aminotransferases alone is an ideal marker of hepatocyte injury. During active HELLP syndrome the ratio of AST to ALT is often 2:1 or higher, whereas with disease recovery the ratio returns to 1:1 or even reverses (Belfort *et al.*, 2002; Martin *et al.*, 1991).

The third criterion for HELLP syndrome is thrombocytopenia. It is the quickest laboratory change of the disease that can be detected by most available laboratory testing (Martin *et al.*, 1991). The accepted definition of thrombocytopenia is a platelet count \leq 150,000/mL, subdivided into three subgroups of 100,000 to 150,000/mL for mild thrombocytopenia, 50,000 to 100,000/mL for moderate, and \leq 50,000/mL for severe thrombocytopenia. Nonetheless, a threshold of \leq 100,000/mL is also diagnostic of HELLP syndrome. This is partly to distinguish HELLP syndrome from the more benign gestational thrombocytopenia, and in part because the threshold for significant threat to the mother and foetus with HELLP syndrome most likely exists at a platelet count <100,000/mL (Sibai, 1990a).

Inspite of the extensive knowledge about the HELLP syndrome, it is not the only cause of hepatocellular dysfunction in late pregnancy. Severe folic acid deficiency has been confused with HELLP syndrome and has resulted in preterm delivery with poor neonatal outcome. In megaloblastic anaemia associated with early pregnancy anaemia, thrombocytopenia, elevated liver enzymes, and abdominal pain, a bone marrow evaluation maybe required to make the diagnosis. This is

because in severe disease, red cell folate levels may lag behind the clinical course, and if there is concomitant iron deficiency megaloblastosis may be masked (Walker *et al.*, 1997).

1.5.2 ELECTROLYTES AND HYPERTENSIVE PREGNANCY

Some studies have proposed that irregularities of intracellular cation metabolism may take part in the pathophysiology of preeclampsia (David-Dufilho *et al.*, 1992; Sanders *et al.*, 1999). Although, most biochemical and haematological laboratory parameters change during pregnancy, data on cation patterns during pregnancy are conflicting mainly due to variations in methods, and most reports have examined very few cations in preeclampsia (Ebose *et al.*, 2007).

The idea of derangements in intracellular pH, calcium and magnesium ([Ca2+]i and [Mg2+]i respectively) homeostasis being involved in the pathogenesis of hypertensive pregnancy, derives in part from the established roles of these cations in contractility of smooth muscles and in cellular energy metabolism. The exact nature of their involvement however, remains speculative (Ebose *et al.*, 2007).

1.5.2.1 INTRACELLULAR CALCIUM

Available literature on the role of plasma calcium in the aetiology of pregnancyinduced hypertension has been inconsistent. Whereas some studies suggested a decrease, others found no change (Haller *et al.*, 1989; Hojo *et al.*, 1999; Zemel, 1990). Futhermore, several irregularities in calcium metabolism have been described in women with preeclampsia (Hojo *et al.*, 1999; Kisters *et al.*, 1998). Singh *et al.*, (1993) reported that serum calcium was significantly reduced during the third trimester in women with pregnancy-induced hypertension. Ionized calcium was also found to be significantly lower in hypertensive women as compared to that in normotensive women (Varner *et al.*, 1983). Attention has been drawn to the need to find a reasonable explanation for the role of calcium in

preeclampsia over the past few years especially because such disturbances in calcium metabolism have not been linked to chronic hypertension (Kosch *et al.*, 2000; Krari & Allain, 1991). Hojo *et al.*, (1999) reported an increased [Ca2+]i of lymphocytes in preeclampsia but not in chronic hypertension and suggested that a calcium deficit leading to an increased intracellular free calcium concentration during late pregnancy contributes to the pathogenesis of preeclampsia. These dramatic changes in plasma calcium could be due to sequestration of Ca²⁺ in cell membranes and intracellular compartments of certain tissues in preeclampsia (Ebose *et al.*, 2007).

A significant increase in erythrocyte membrane calcium of preeclamptic women compared to healthy relevant controls was reported by Kosch *et al.*, (2000). Similarly, an increased calcium concentration has been observed in placental tissue from preeclamptic patients (Pitkin, 1985). The increased calcium in tissues of preeclamptics supports the concept of a peculiar alteration in calcium flux triggered by an event which could be related to the increased pressor activities in preeclampsia (Ebose *et al.*, 2007). Most probably lymphocytes, platelets, and some other cell types are induced to mobilize plasma Ca²⁺ into the cytoplasm in preeclampsia. Intracellular free calcium is an important second messenger which controls the initiation of numerous cellular and subcellular processes (Rasmussen, 1986) including vascular smooth muscle contraction, secretion, metabolism, neuronal excitability, cell proliferation and cell death. Ebose *et al.*, (2007) have suggested that the marked intracellular calcium elevation in preeclampsia might be due to a decrease in intracellular cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP).

1.5.2.2 MAGNESUIM

Despite the fact that, much is known regarding the pathways responsible for the regulation of intracellular calcium, the factors regulating magnesium remain poorly defined (Oshima *et al.*, 2000). Magnesium participates in the maintenance

SANE NO

W

of cellular ionic balance, a role it performs in union with other ions such as sodium, potassium, and calcium (Gums, 2004). Villanueva *et al.*, (2001) found that abnormalities in the calcium and magnesium metabolism may participate in the pathogenesis of preeclampsia. Studies have shown that increases in extracellular magnesium modulate the platelet regulation of cytosolic calcium through inhibition of the Na+/Ca²⁺ exchanger. Kisters *et al.*, (2000) reported a markedly lowered cellular phosphate and magnesium concentrations and an altered ATP metabolism in aortic smooth muscle cells, suggesting a membrane defect or a magnesium deficit in hypertensive cells. Indeed, before the use of the magnesium therapy for treatment of preeclampsia, changes in circulating magnesium and calcium levels in women with preeclampsia have been reported (Ganzevoort, 2002;

Halhali et al., 2001).

Although, some studies have reported that magnesium levels in hypertensive pregnancies and normal pregnancies do not differ significantly (Handwerker *et al.*, 1995; Kashyap *et al.*, 2006; Sanders *et al.*, 1999), others have reported that serum magnesium levels could be significantly elevated in preeclamptic women relative to women with uncomplicated pregnancy (Villanueva *et al.*, 2001). However, most findings support the hypothesis that low levels of magnesium may possibly play a role in the aetiology of preeclampsia (Sukonpan & Phupong, 2005). A deficiency of intracellular Mg²⁺ in muscle tissue may be associated with impaired glucose utilization, and if such defect also exists in resistant blood vessels, the elevated resistance may lead to increased blood pressure (Ng *et al.*, 1992) as observed in hypertensive pregnancies. In a study conducted by Ebose *et al.*, (2007), the finding of low levels of magnesium in the smooth muscle tissue of preeclamptic rats as compared to pregnant controls coupled with a significant increase in systolic blood pressure in the preeclamptic rats, corroborates this hypothesis.

1.5.2.3 SODIUM AND CHLORIDE

High sodium intake has been reported to be associated with higher blood pressure levels among persons consuming low-calcium diets especially (Hamet et al., 1991). The impact of dietary NaCl on blood pressure may be affected by consumption of potassium or calcium. The urine sodium-potassium ratio is a stronger correlate of blood pressure than either sodium or potassium alone (INTERSALT Cooperative Research Group., 1988; McCarron et al., 1984). Elevated intracellular sodium content has been documented in preeclampsia (Forrester & Alleyne, 1980). Kashyap *et al.* (2006), have indicated there is a highly significant elevation in the plasma sodium level in the preeclamptic patients as compared to uncomplicated pregnancies. However, according to Matsumoto et al., (1998) and Brown et al (1988) the serum concentrations of sodium are lowered in preeclampsia. Indeed, high sodium intake has been reported to be associated with higher blood pressure, however, the mechanisms by which salt intake raises the blood pressure remains speculative (de Wardener et al., 2004). It has been suggested that an acute increase in sodium input can induce a rise in blood pressure by either raising plasma sodium even when the extracellular fluid volume (ECV) is falling (Friedman, 1990a; Friedman, 1990b), or by increasing the ECV even when the plasma sodium is falling (de Wardener *et al.*, 2004). This implies that severe alterations in plasma sodium and ECV are individually capable of separately controlling the blood pressure. Although the change in ECV may have a pressor effect, the associated rise in plasma sodium itself may also cause the blood pressure to rise (de Wardener et al., 2004). In an experiment conducted on spontaneously hypertensive rat (SHR) an increase in sodium concentration > 5 mmol/L induces pressor effects on the brain and on the reninangiotensin system. Such a rise can also induce changes in cultured vascular tissue similar to those that occur in the vessels of human and animal models on a high sodium diet, independent of the blood pressure, suggesting that a small

increase in plasma sodium may be part of the mechanisms whereby dietary salt increases the blood pressure (de Wardener *et al.,* 2004).

Some studies have also shown that dietary salt also increases the mass of the left ventricular wall, stiffens conduit arteries (Safar *et al.*, 2000), thickens and narrows arteries (Illyes *et al.*, 2000) independent of the blood pressure. Hypertension results from the interplay of internal derangements (primarily in the kidney) and the external environment. The inability of the kidney to excrete sodium exacerbates the rise in arterial pressure and other damaging cardiovascular effects of dietary salt (de Wardener *et al.*, 2004). The impairment of the kidneys can either be genetic, as seen in essential hypertension and the spontaneously hypertensive rat (SHR) (Woolfson, 1990), or it can be superimposed, as seen in obesity, (Hall, 2003) or renal disease.

1.5.2.4 POTASSIUM

Potassium, the main intracellular cation, has usually been viewed as a minor factor in the pathogenesis of hypertension. However, abundant evidence indicates that a potassium deficit has a critical role in hypertension and its cardiovascular sequelae (Adrogue & Madias, 2007). Available literature gives indications of varying levels of plasma potassium and hypertensive disorders of pregnancy. While, some reports failed to show any significant difference (Kashyap *et al.*, 2006; Singh, 1993), others report elevation of plasma potassium in these subjects. Handwerker *et al.*, (1995) also reported a highly significant elevation in the plasma K+ level and the K+/IMg2+ ratio in preeclamptic patients as compared to uncomplicated pregnancies.

Early reports of the vasodilatory or blood-pressure-lowering properties of both potassium depletion and potassium supplementation (Meneely *et al.*, 1957) delayed the recognition of the toxic effects of potassium depletion to the blood vessels (Adrogue & Madias, 2007). Potassium restriction causes a deficit in

cellular potassium which triggers cells to gain sodium in order to preserve their tonicity and volume (Adrogue & Madias, 2007). These deficits in potassium, sodium and chloride results in contraction of both the intracellular and extracellular compartments, thereby stimulating a decrease in blood pressure (Meneely *et al.*, 1957; Ray *et al.*, 1991). Studies in rats showed that the pressor effect of potassium depletion requires increased consumption of sodium chloride (e.g., 4.5 g of sodium chloride per 100.0 g of dietary intake) (Dahl *et al.*, 1972) to normalize the system. Additionally, population studies have shown an inverse relation of potassium intake to blood pressure, the prevalence of hypertension, or the risk of stroke (Vupputuri *et al.*, 2003).

1.6 INCIDENCE AND PREVALENCE OF HYPERTENSIVE DISORDERS OF PREGNANCY

There are varying reports on the incidence of hypertensive disorders of pregnancy worldwide and these incidence reports show great disparity. This may be attributable to differences in definition, population composition, demographic and obstetric characteristics, actual disease incidence, or access to and availability of antenatal care services (WHO, 1988). A population based international collaborative study designed to control for these factors found that clinically recognized hypertension during pregnancy varied by a factor of 25 (incidence range 1.2% to 31.0%) between countries. Even using a strict definition of proteinuric hypertension, the incidence varied by a factor of 5 (incidence range 1.5% to 8.3%) (WHO, 1988).

Hypertension complicating pregnancy (approximately 9% worldwide) has been reported to be associated with substantial maternal and perinatal morbidity and death, mostly because of preeclampsia (pure or superimposed on chronic hypertension) (Villar *et al.*, 2006). Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension complicates 510 % pregnancies in the United States and is a major cause of maternal, foetal and neonatal morbidity and mortality (Seely & Solomon, 2003). Gestational

hypertension has been reported to complicate between 4.4 and 17.5% of pregnancies, with a weighted mean of 14.6% (Hauth *et al.*, 1993; North *et al.*, 1999; Stone *et al.*, 1995). The reported incidence of preeclampsia varies between 3-10% (Mittendorf *et al.*, 1996; Redman & Jefferies, 1988; WHO, 1988) and some of this variation may be attributable to differences between study populations. In Tehran, an incidence of 3% for preeclampsia has been reported (Pyri *et al.*, 2001). In Sri Lanka, studies on hypertensive disorders of pregnancy have been reported to occur in 4.9% of pregnant women delivering in a tertiary care hospital (Jayawardana & Fernando, 1995). This study and another from the same hospital (Jayawardana & Lekamge, 1994), report the proportion of hypertensive women having preeclampsia (43.4% and 46.5% respectively) as being not much less than that of gestational hypertension (51.1% and 53.4% respectively). In Ghana, incidence of preeclampsia amongst pregnant women has been reported to be about

7.03% (Obed & Aniteye, 2006).

Nulliparity is believed to increase the risk of developing preeclampsia (CondeAgudelo & Belizan, 2000; Redman & Jefferies, 1988), thus the incidence reports would be strongly influenced by the parity of the subjects. However, the reported incidence of preeclampsia in nulliparous women also varies substantially, (Cnattingius *et al.*, 1997) and some of this variation may depend on the use of different diagnostic criteria for preeclampsia between studies (Brown & Buddle, 1997).

Similarly, eclampsia has been reported to occur in 0.049% pregnancies in the United Kingdom (Douglas & Redman, 1994), 0.056% pregnancies in United States of America (Saftlas *et al.*, 1990), 0.1% reported by (Zhang *et al.*, 2003), and in Finland 0.024% (Ekholm *et al.*, 1999), incidence of eclampsia in Tehran was 0.1% (Pyri *et al.*, 2001). The incidence is lower in Sri Lanka, where a 0.28% of pregnancies in Peradeniya in Central Sri Lanka (Jayawardana & Fernando, 1995),

0.38% of pregnancies in Galle in Southern Sri Lanka (Goonewardene & Sirisena, 1984-85), and 0.66% of pregnancies in Jaffna in the North of Sri Lanka (Jegasothy *et al.*, 1983) has been reported. The low prevalence of eclampsia is not unexpected; because not all preeclamptic women progress to the eclamptic stage.

1.7 SEASONAL VARIATIONS IN THE OCCURRENCE OF HYPERTENSIVE PREGNANCY

Seasonal factors and humidity are said to influence the incidence of hypertensive disorders of pregnancy (Bider *et al.*, 1991). A number of studies have revealed that the incidence of pregnancy-induced hypertension, preeclampsia and eclampsia is dependent on the season of delivery and or season of conception (Makhseed *et al.*, 1999; Phillips *et al.*, 2004). The hypothesis with seasonal variation is based on changes in temperature and humidity. In Ghana, more cases of eclampsia have been observed during the rainy season (Obed *et al.*, 1994). Neela *et al.*, (1993) supported the hypothesized association between increasing humidity and a lower temperature range with the increased incidence of preeclampsia at the end of the dry season and in the first months of the rainy seasons. Magnus *et al.*, (2001) reported a systematic seasonal variability in the occurrence of preeclampsia with a peak in the winter months and a minimum in the summer. In contrast, Magann *et al.*, (1995) and later Makhseed and co workers (1999) indicated no statistical correlation between preeclampsia and meteorological factors.

Conversely, Phillips *et al.*, (2004) identified a seasonal variation in preeclampsia that appears to be more strongly related to timing of conception than to the timing of delivery. Current studies on the seasonal occurrence of preeclampsia based on timing of delivery have been conducted in Zimbabwe, Norway, Kuwait and Israel. In Zimbabwe, a peak incidence of preeclampsia was found in women delivering in December and January. This period corresponded to the end of the dry season and the beginning of the rainy season (Wacker *et al.*, 1998). In Norway,

cases of preeclampsia peaked in the winter months (Magnus & Eskild, 2001) and similarly, the incidence of preeclampsia peaked in women delivering in November in Kuwait (Makhseed *et al.*, 1999), and between January and March in Israel (Bider *et al.*, 1991). Zahiri *et al.*, (2007) on the other hand, found no correlation between preeclampsia or eclampsia and the season and attributed their finding to the relative similarities between seasons in North of Iran i.e. relative similarities between spring and summer, and between autumn and winter (Zahiri *et al.*, 2007).

1.8 RISK FACTORS FOR DISORDERS OF HYPERTENSIVE PREGNANCY

Research into PIH has been unlimited as a result of its growing prevalence, but to date the aetiology remains unknown, however, a number of risk factors have been identified (Roberts & Lain, 2002; Zhang et al., 1997). These risk factors for hypertensive pregnancy (preeclampsia and gestational hypertension) includes maternal, paternal, genetic, environmental and/or obstetric factors. Reportedly, primiparas are known to be at markedly greater risk of preeclampsia than multiparas (Chesley, 1984). Preeclampsia is reported to complicate 25-30% of nulliparous pregnancies, it is more common in nulliparous women than in multiparous women and as such the first pregnancy is understood to be a risk factor for preeclampsia (Serhal et al., 2003). Lack of leisure-time physical activity early in pregnancy (Marcoux et al., 1989), the use of barrier contraceptives (KlonoffCohen et al., 1989), young maternal age (Saftlas et al., 1990), partner change (Duckitt & Harrington, 2005; Sibai et al., 1997; Trupin et al., 1996); have all been reported to amplify the risk of PIH or preeclampsia. Women with hypertensive pregnancy are also reported to present with pregnancy overweight and metabolic derangement and are thought to present with a syndrome similar to the Metabolic Syndrome.

1.8.1 THE METABOLIC SYNDROME

1.8.1.1 Historical Background

As early as the 1960s and 1970s, researchers began to document a clustering of the elements of cardiovascular risk in certain patients. It was not until 1988 that a uniting cause Insulin Resistance was proposed and the term syndrome X applied. The term "metabolic syndrome" dates back to at least the late 1950s, but came into widespread usage in the late 1970s to depict various associations of risk factors with diabetes, that had been noted as early as the 1920s (Joslin, 1921; Kylin, 1923). The Marseilles physician Dr. Jean Vague, in 1947, made the remarkable observation that upper body obesity appeared to predispose to diabetes, atherosclerosis, gout, and calculi (Vague, 1947). Avogaro *et al.*, (1967) described six moderately obese patients with diabetes, hypercholesterolemia, and marked hypertriglyceridemia all of which improved when the patients were put on a hypocaloric, low carbohydrate diet.

In 1977, Haller used the term "Metabolic Syndrome" for associations of obesity, diabetes mellitus, hyperlipoproteinaemia, hyperuricaemia and steatosis hepatitis when relating the additive effects of risk factors on atherosclerosis (Haller, 1977). The same year, Singer used the term for associations of obesity, gout, diabetes mellitus, and hypertension with hyperlipoproteinaemia (Singer, 1977). In 1977 and 1978, Gerald B. Phillips developed the concept that risk factors for myocardial infarction concur to form a "constellation of abnormalities" (i.e., glucose intolerance, hyperinsulinaemia, hyperlipidaemia [hypercholesterolemia and hypertriglyceridemia] and hypertension) that is associated not only with heart disease, but also with aging, obesity and other clinical states. He suggested there must be an underlying linking factor, the identification of which could lead to the prevention of cardiovascular disease; he hypothesized that this factor was sex hormones (Phillips, 1977; 1978).

In 1988, Gerald M. Reaven proposed insulin resistance as the fundamental factor and named the constellation of abnormalities Syndrome X. Unfortunately,

Introduction

Reaven did not include abdominal obesity, which has also been put forward as the underlying factor, as part of the condition today (Reaven, 1988). After several name changes over the past two decades, including the term diabesity used in lay publications, the name became Metabolic Syndrome. The terms "metabolic syndrome," "insulin resistance syndrome" and "syndrome X" are now used exclusively to define a constellation of abnormalities that is associated with increased risk for the development of type 2 diabetes and atherosclerotic vascular disease.

The Metabolic Syndrome is a combination of medical disorders that increase the risk of developing cardiovascular disease and diabetes. The chief components of the metabolic syndrome are central adiposity, dyslipidaemia, hypertension, and glucose intolerance, although, chronic inflammation, procoagulation, and impaired fibrinolysis are also thought to play a role.

1.8.1.2 PREVALENCE OF THE METABOLIC SYNDROME

The prevalence of the metabolic syndrome varies from place to place and differs for different ethnic groups. In the US, studies carried out by Ford *et al*, revealed that in 2000, about 64 million Americans were affected with the Metabolic Syndrome. Currently, an estimated 47 million US adults have the Metabolic Syndrome. Some experts predict that at least half of persons over age 60 would meet the criteria for this syndrome. In another survey analysis, as many as 4.2% of US adolescents aged 12 to 19 years was reported to have the disorder. Prevalence rates of Metabolic Syndrome differ across ethnic groups. The highest overall prevalence has been found in Mexican Americans, who make up a rapidly growing segment of the United States population (Ford *et al.*, 2002).

1.8.1.3 CAUSES OF THE METABOLIC SYNDROME

The aetiology of the metabolic syndrome is unidentified. The pathophysiology is very complex and has only been partly clarified. Usually, it is observed in people

who are obese, advanced in age, sedentary, and have a measure of insulin resistance. The most significant factors in order are: age, genetics, sedentary lifestyle (reduced physical activity and overindulgence of caloric intake), poor diet.

There is debate regarding whether obesity or insulin resistance is the cause of the Metabolic Syndrome or if they are consequences of a more far-reaching metabolic derangement. However, the Metabolic Syndrome is not observed in the absence of insulin resistance, while obesity is not present in many individuals who present with the Metabolic Syndrome. A number of markers of systemic inflammation including C- reactive protein, are often increased, as are fibrinogen, interleukin 6 (IL-6), tumour necrosis factor- alpha (TNF-a) and others. Some have pointed to oxidative stress due to a variety of causes including increased uric acid levels caused by dietary fructose (Hallfrisch, 1990; Reiser *et al.*, 1989).

1.8.1.4 PATHOPHYSIOLOGY OF THE METABOLIC SYNDROME

The pathophysiology of the Metabolic Syndrome has only been partly elucidated but usually, there is development of visceral fat after which the adipocytes of the visceral fat increase plasma levels of TNF- α and alter levels of a number of other substances (e.g., adiponectin, resistin, PAI-1). TNF- α has been shown not only to cause the production of inflammatory cytokines, but possibly to trigger cell signalling by interaction with a TNF- α receptor that may lead to insulin resistance. An experiment with rats which were fed a diet one-third of which was sucrose has been proposed as a model for the development of the metabolic syndrome. The sucrose first elevated blood levels of triglycerides, which induced visceral fat and ultimately resulted in insulin resistance (Fukuchi *et al.*, 2004). The progression from visceral fat to increased TNF- α to insulin resistance has some parallels to human development of the Metabolic Syndrome

1.8.1.5 SIGNS AND SYMPTOMS

Common symptoms associated with the metabolic syndrome are as listed below:

- Fasting hyperglycemia type 2 diabetes mellitus or impaired fasting glucose, impaired glucose tolerance, or insulin resistance.
- High blood pressure
- Central obesity (also known as visceral, male-pattern or apple-shaped adiposity), overweight with fat deposits mainly around the waist.
- Decreased High Density Lipoprotein Cholesterol.
- Increased Triglycerides

The signs are: elevated uric acid levels, fatty liver (especially in concurrent obesity), progressing to non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. Associated diseases are polycystic ovarian syndrome, haemochromatosis (iron overload), and acanthosis nigricans (a skin condition featuring dark patches).

1.8.1.6 CLASSIFICATION OF THE METABOLIC SYNDROME

There are many classifications for the Metabolic Syndrome, which have been put forward by varying authorities. These classifications though similar, vary slightly but it is expected that all the different types of classification would identify the same persons as having the Metabolic Syndrome. To date, no single definition or classification has been accepted but the most widely used are:

1.8.1.6.1

₩HO

The World Health Organization criteria of 1999 necessitates the presence of diabetes mellitus, impaired glucose tolerance, impaired fasting glucose or insulin resistance, in addition to any two of the following: (Kuzuya *et al.*, 2002)

BADY

- Blood pressure: $\geq 140/90$ mmHg
- Dyslipidaemia: triglycerides (TG): ≥ 1.695 mmol/L and high-density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C) ≤ 0.9 mmol/L (male), ≤ 1.0 mmol/L (female)
- Central obesity: waist/hip ratio > 0.90 (male); > 0.85 (female), and/or body mass index > 30 kg/m²
- Microalbuminuria: urinary albumin excretion ratio ≥ 20 mg/min or Albumin/Creatine ratio ≥ 30 mg/g

1.8.1.6.2

NCEP III

According to the National Cholesterol Education Program Adult Treatment Panel III (2001), the presence of three or more of the following: (NCEP, 2001).

- Central obesity: waist circumference ≥ 102 cm or 40 inches (male), ≥ 88 cm or 36 inches (female)
- Dyslipidaemia: TG \geq 1.695 mmol/L (150 mg/dl)
- Dyslipidemia: HDL-C < 40 mg/dl (male), < 50 mg/dl (female)
- Blood Pressure ≥ 130/85 mmHg
- Fasting Plasma Glucose $\geq 6.1 \text{ mmol/L} (110 \text{ mg/dl})$

1.8.1.6.3

EGIR

The European Group for the Study of Insulin Resistance (1999) requires insulin resistance defined as the top 25% of the fasting insulin values among non-diabetic individuals plus two or more of the following:

- Central obesity: waist circumference \geq 94 cm (male), \geq 80 cm (female)
- Dyslipidaemia: TG ≥ 2.0 mmol/L and/or HDL-C < 1.0 mg/dl or treated for Dyslipidaemia
- Hypertension: blood pressure \geq 140/90 mmHg or antihypertensive medication
- Fasting plasma glucose $\geq 6.1 \text{ mmol/L}$

1.8.1.6.4

American Heart Association/Updated NCEP

There is misunderstanding as to whether AHA/NHLBI proposed to produce a different set of guiding principle or merely revise the NCEP ATP III definition. According to Scott Grundy, University of Texas Southwestern Medical School, Dallas, Texas, the aim was just to revise the NCEP ATP III definition and not generate a novel definition (Grundy *et al.*, 2004) and based on their deliberations the following was the outcome:

Elevated waist circumference:

Men – Equal to or greater than 40 inches (102 cm)

Women – Equal to or greater than 35 inches (88 cm)

Elevated triglycerides: Equal to or greater than 150 mg/dl

Reduced HDL ("good") cholesterol:

Men - Less than 40 mg/dl

Women - Less than 50 mg/dl

Elevated blood pressure: Equal to or greater than 130/85 mmHg or use of medication for hypertension

Elevated fasting glucose: Equal to or greater than 100 mg/dl (5.6 mmol/L) or use of medication for hyperglycaemia.

1.8.1.7 PREVENTION OF THE METABOLIC SYNDROME

Different strategies have been designed to prevent the development of the Metabolic Syndrome. These include increased physical activity (such as walking 30 minutes every day) (Lakka & Laaksonen, 2007) and a healthy, reduced calorie diet (Feldeisen & Tucker, 2007). A lot of research supports the value of a healthy lifestyle as above. However, one study stated that these measures are effective in only a minority of people (Katzmaryk., 2003). The International Obesity Taskforce states that interventions on a sociopolitical level are required to reduce development of the Metabolic Syndrome in populations (James, 2004). In 2007, a study of 2,375 male subjects over 20 years suggested that daily intake of a pint of milk or equivalent dairy products more than halved the risk of the Metabolic Syndrome (Snijder *et al.*, 2007). Other studies either support or conflict the findings of the study.

1.8.2 PREGNANCY-INDUCED HYPERTENSION AND METABOLIC SYNDROME

It is common knowledge that women who develop Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension develop a syndrome similar to the Metabolic Syndrome. These women with hypertensive complicated pregnancy, exhibit exaggeration of insulin resistance and metabolic changes (Seely & Solomon, 2003). There is

Introduction

uncertainty as to the pathogenesis of these factors in hypertensive pregnancy but many have suggested that it may play a role in either disease evolution or markers underlying a disease process (Seely & Solomon, 2003). Women in whom PIH eventually develops are more likely to present with pregnancy overweight and to demonstrate, during pregnancy, some of the risk factors characterizing atherosclerosis, such as dyslipidaemia (hypertriglyceridaemia, low levels of highdensity lipoprotein (HDL) cholesterol and low-density lipoprotein (LDL) cholesterol (Belo et al., 2002; Sattar et al., 1997a) insulin resistance (Kaaja et al., 1999; Seely & Solomon, 2003) and endothelial dysfunction (Roberts, 1998). Indeed, these metabolic aberrations (increased adiposity, hyperlipidaemia, hyperglycaemia, and elevated blood pressure) are reminiscent of the metabolic syndrome (Forest et al., 2005). However geographical, social, economic and racial differences are thought to be responsible for incidence rates up to 3 times higher in some populations (Lopez-Jaramillo et al., 2001; WHO, 1988). In some countries such as Columbia it is the main cause of maternal mortality. Up to 42% of maternal deaths are attributed to this disorder in Colombia (Lopez-Jaramillo et al., 2001). Because of the increased risk for morbidity and mortality associated with the Metabolic Syndrome, an understanding of the dimensions of this syndrome is critical both for allocating health care and research resources and for other purposes (Ford & Giles, 2003).

1.8.3 OXIDATION AND LIPID PEROXIDATION IN HYPERTENSIVE PREGNANCY

Oxygen is vital for human existence. But unfortunately, like many other chemicals it can also be lethal. Very high levels of oxygen are known to hurt the eyes, lungs and the Central Nervous System. As oxygen is metabolized in the body potentially toxic intermediates are equally produced. During metabolism, as electrons are added unto oxygen, free radicals and additional substances are produced. Free radicals are molecules containing one or more unpaired electrons

Introduction

that make them very reactive to other molecules. Subcellular organelle membrane and different enzymes in all tissues, including the cytochrome P-450 system in the liver, can reduce oxygen and also make free radicals. Mitochondrial respiration, detoxification of xenobiotics by the cytochrome also generates highly reactive oxygen species. Although, free radicals are beneficial in the phagocytic destruction of invading organisms and in cancer therapy, they can also cause a great deal of damage to the body and have been implicated in a lot of diseases (Diplock, 1984). Accumulated free radicals in the system cause cell injury, disease or the aging phenomenon, oxidative cellular damage. Oxidative stress is a pathological state, implicated in the aetiology of many disorders, in which prooxidants dominate over antioxidants. Free radicals also react with fatty acids in cell membranes generating lipid peroxides (lipid peroxidation), which in turn hinder activities of cellular enzymes or decompose into added reactive metabolites (Diplock, 1984).

Free radicals set off lipid peroxidation by attacking polyunsaturated fatty acids in cell membranes.

Lipid peroxidation is a reaction whereby molecular oxygen is incorporated into poly-unsaturated fatty acids (PUFA) to yield lipid peroxides. Lipid peroxidation mediated by free radicals is considered to be the major mechanism of cell membrane destruction and cell damage (endothelial damage) and is a key contributing factor to the pathophysiologic condition of preeclampsia (Ozan *et al.*, 2002). Lipid peroxidation of cell membrane coupled with fatty acids and cholesterol normally changes cell membrane fluidity and permeability leading to damage of the cell membrane. The free radical mediated oxidation of cell membrane lipids proceed by a chain mechanism resulting in oxidative damage. There is considerable epidemiological, laboratory and clinical evidence to suggest a significant role for free radical activation, and deficient or over utilized antioxidant defenses in the pathogenesis of PIH (Gulmezoglu *et al.*, 1997) and

excess free radicals are typically accompanied by increased utilization of antioxidants (Mikhail *et al.,* 1994).

Hubel, (1989b) has also suggested that free radical mediated peroxidation may be involved in the endothelial damage observed in preeclampsia. Several reports support this concept, including an increase in lipid peroxidation products (Ahenkorah *et al.*, 2008; Maseki *et al.*, 1981). Plasma lipid peroxidation products such as lipid peroxides have been shown to increase in PIH, superoxide anion have been shown to inactivate endothelium derived relaxing factor (Mikhail *et al.*, 1994). Lipid peroxides are known to inhibit prostacyclin synthetase and prostacyclin synthesis decreases in endothelial cell injury (Roberts & Hubel, 1999; Roberts *et al.*, 1989). These result in vascular resistance and platelet aggregation (Bussolino & Camussi, 1980) and vascular resistance and platelet aggregation are known features of PIH. It has been shown that lipid peroxidation occurs in platelet lipid membrane of preeclamptics (Garzetti *et al.*, 1993) this may predispose to the platelet aggregation observed in PIH patients.

There is increasing evidence that endothelial cell dysfunction is the primary pathophysiological mechanism which causes preeclampsia (Friedman *et al.*, 1991; Roberts *et al.*, 1989). However, the pathway mediating endothelial cell layer dysfunction still remains unclear. One hypothesis receiving amplified attention is that the endothelial dysfunction may be the result of increased oxidative stress, which is characterized by disequilibrium between oxidant and antioxidant forces in favour of oxidation. The lipid peroxidation process, initiated by the reaction of free radicals with polyunsaturated fatty acids (Hubel *et al.*, 1989b) is used as a marker of oxidant force.

Diverse studies world wide have reported elevated lipid levels in PIH patients (GH and PE) (Ahenkorah *et al.*, 2008; Forest *et al.*, 2005; Kaaja *et al.*, 1995; Sattar *et al.*, 1997a; Seely & Solomon, 2003; Turpin *et al.*, 2008). Cell membranes are

generally made up of lipid bilayers and thiol containing proteins. The unsaturated lipid component and thiol containing proteins of the cell membranes are susceptible to free radical attack. Antioxidants are compounds that dispose, scavenge and suppress the formation of free radicals, or oppose their actions (Sies, 1991). Free radicals are formed in both physiological and pathological conditions in mammalian tissues (Krishna Mohan & Venkataramana, 2007; Plaa & Witschi, 1976). But normally, defense mechanisms of the body play an important role in the form of antioxidants, making every effort to minimize the damage, as an adaptation to stressful situations. An increased disequilibrium between oxidants (free radicals) and antioxidants results in oxidative stress when the imbalance favours oxidation. The unrestrained production of free radicals is considered as an important factor in the tissue damage induced by several conditions (Sato *et al.*, 1996) as reportedly observed in PIH patients (Mutlu-Turkoglu *et al.*, 1998).

Accumulating evidence from clinical and epidemiology studies suggests that diffuse endothelial dysfunction resulting from oxidative stress, play a role in the pathogenesis of preeclampsia (Redman & Sargent, 2000; Roberts, 1998). Endothelial dysfunction may, therefore, play a pivotal role in the genesis of the multisystem disorder that develops in preeclampsia. Growing evidence indicates endothelial cell dysfunction as the primary pathophysiological mechanism leading to preeclampsia (Friedman *et al.*, 1991; Roberts, 1998). However, the pathway mediating endothelial cell layer dysfunction and preeclampsia is unidentified. But one theory receiving increased consideration is that the endothelial dysfunction may be the result of increased oxidative stress because of increasing reports of elevated free radical activity in women with PIH (Aksoy *et al.*, 2003).

1.8.4 DIETARY SALT AND HYPERTENSIVE PREGNANCY

There is evidence in support of the hypothesis which proposes that prolonged increases in salt intake or the habitual high intake of salt is related to rise in arterial blood pressure (Chobanian & Hill, 2000) however, the mechanisms by which salt intake raises the blood pressure still remains unclear (de Wardener et al., 2004). Cappuccio et al, (2006) showed a significant and positive relationship between the level of salt intake and both systolic and diastolic blood pressure. Hypertension involves abnormal and persistent changes in the blood pressure control mechanisms. In industrialized societies, the individual's average salt consumption is 10 g/day, and the incidence of hypertension is greater than in rural societies. A large body of evidence points to a link between dietary salt, kidney function, and hypertension (Guyton, 1991; Hall *et al.*, 1980; Meneton *et al.*, 2005). Various mechanisms by which salt increases blood pressure have been put forward. A decrease in the capacity of kidneys to excrete salt would cause salt and water retention, increased extracellular and plasma volume, and increased blood pressure. The kidneys' ability to excrete sodium declines gradually with age, and smaller increases in salt intake induce a rise in blood pressure. Also, with increasing age, the glomerular filtration rate is reduced, accompanied by a decline in functioning nephrons and progressive glomerulosclerosis. If, with age, salt consumption is not reduced, sodium balance is maintained by raising fractional sodium excretion, which requires elevation of blood pressure (Corman & Michel, 1987; Khalil, 2006). High salt diet may also increase renal medullary osmolality and decrease NO synthase expression (Herrera et al., 2006) and reduced renal medullary NO synthase activity is associated with salt-sensitive hypertension (Tian *et al.*, 2003).

1.8.5 AGE A RISK FACTOR FOR PREGNANCY-INDUCED HYPERTENSION

Several epidemiological studies have considered the association of maternal age and the risk of Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension (gestational hypertension and preeclampsia). Inspite of this, there have been inconsistent reports on the effects of maternal age on preeclampsia. While some studies did not find age a significant risk factor (Anorlu et al., 2005; Conde-Agudelo & Belizan, 2000; Eskenazi et al., 1991), some studies have reported increased risk of preeclampsia in younger women who are \leq 21 years (Sibai, 1990b) and other studies have reported an association of increased risk of preeclampsia with women who are 35 years or older (Conde-Agudelo & Belizan, 2000; Sibai, 1990b). Several studies have reported that increasing age is associated with an increased risk of gestational hypertension (Brown & de Swiet, 1999; Eras et al., 2000; Hartikainen et al., 1998). Teenagers and women aged 35 years and over generally have been shown to have a greater risk of adverse perinatal outcomes, including low birthweight, (Fraser et al., 1995; Reichman & Pagnini, 1997) small-for-gestational age, (Cnattingius et al., 1992; Fraser et al., 1995), preterm birth (PTB), (Cnattingius et al., 1992; Fraser et al., 1995; Jacobsson et al., 2004) and perinatal or infant mortality (Cnattingius et al., 1992; Jacobsson et al., 2004; Olausson et al., 1999) and these are largely associated with Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension.

1.8.6 ANTHROPOMETRIC INDICES AND HYPERTENSIVE PREGNANCY

Anthropometric measurement is the science of measuring the human body parts for height, weight, and size of component parts, including skinfold thickness, to study and compare the relative proportions under normal and abnormal conditions. Anthropometric indices includes weight (Wt), height (Ht), ponderal index (PI), body mass index (BMI), thigh circumference/head circumference ratio (THR), waist-to-hip ratio (WHR), waist-to-height ratio, waist circumference, hip

circumference(MAC/OFC), circumference/head circumference mid-arm weight/head circumference (W/OFC), weight/length and (W/L). Anthropometric measurements are among the most frequently applied methods for assessing nutritional status in pregnant women and are recognized as an effective tool for the prevention of perinatal, morbidity and mortality, the prognosis of child health, and the promotion of women's health (Oliveira et al., 2004; Padilha & Nelson, 2009) Several studies have shown an association between anthropometric indicators and pregnancy outcome.

1.8.6.1 BODY MASS INDEX (BMI)

The Body Mass Index (BMI) was invented by the Belgian, Adolphe Quetelet (17961874). It is a standardized estimate of an individual's relative body fat calculated from his or her height and weight. BMI is expressed as weight in kilograms divided by the square of height measurement in meters (Institute of Medicine, 1992; Lao & Ho, 2000). On the basis of BMI, individuals can be classified as

Underweight = <18.5 kg/m², Normal weight = 18.5-24.9 kg/m², Overweight = 2529.9 kg/m², Obese = BMI of 30 kg/m² or greater (Getahun *et al.*, 2007; WHO, 1997; WHO, 1995). Obesity has become a major health problem due to its increasing prevalence and associated morbidity and mortality (Jousilahti *et al.*, 1996; Seidell *et al.*, 1996). Correlation between BMI and obesity has been reported (Ko *et al.*, 2001). Increasing BMI is associated with a higher risk of diabetes mellitus, hypertension, and other cardiovascular risk factors in both Caucasians and Asians, such as Hong Kong Chinese (Ko *et al.*, 1999; Ko *et al.*, 1998; Srinivasan *et al.*, 1996). Obesity is characterised by an excess of body fat (BF), which is defined conventionally as BF 25 % in males and 35 % in females (young adults aged, 35 years) (Deurenberg *et al.*, 1998; Ko *et al.*, 2001). Maternal body fatness has been associated with preeclampsia for decades. Since then, various studies have examined the relation between maternal prepregnancy BMI and preeclampsia

but this relationship may have skewed these results due to sociodemographic and lifestyle variables across continents. Preeclampsia has been found to occur more commonly among women of high prepregnancy BMI in bivariate analyses (Barton *et al.*, 1997; Bowers & Cohen, 1999; Ogunyemi *et al.*, 1998). Several studies have shown a strong association between increased maternal body mass and risk of preeclampsia (Anorlu *et al.*, 2005; Bodnar *et al.*, 2005; Eskenazi *et al.*, 1991; Villamor & Cnattingius, 2006). It has also been observed that women in whom PIH develop, enter into pregnancy either overweight or obese and also demonstrate, during pregnancy, some risk factors characterizing atherosclerosis, such as dyslipidaemia (Belo *et al.*, 2002; Sattar *et al.*, 1997a), insulin resistance (Kaaja *et al.*, 1999; Seely & Solomon, 2003) and endothelial dysfunction (Roberts, 1998). These metabolic anomalies (increased adiposity, hyperlipidaemia, hyperglycemia and elevated blood pressure) are suggestive of the Metabolic Syndrome (Ahenkorah *et al.*, 2008; Turpin *et al.*, 2008).

Similar to preeclampsia, several studies have reported that increasing BMI and age are associated with an increased risk of gestational hypertension (Brown & de Swiet, 1999; Eras *et al.*, 2000; Hartikainen *et al.*, 1998). Compared with underweight women with BMI <19.8, obese women with a BMI >29 had an increased risk of gestational hypertension (Ros *et al.*, 1998). Other studies have reported a similar association between increasing BMI and increased risk (1.7- 3-fold) of developing gestational hypertension (Eras *et al.*, 2000; Hartikainen *et al.*, 1998).

1.8.6.2 WAIST-TO-HIP RATIO (WHR)

Waist-to-hip ratio (WHR) is the ratio of the circumference of the waist to that of the hips. It measures the proportion by which fat is distributed around the torso.WHR is so far the most widely used index of central fat distribution and

BADW

widely used due to its benefits in routine monitoring and assessment in patients (Caprio *et al.*, 1996). Studies concerning WHR in women have focused largely on its value as a biomarker for health and attractiveness. Men and women in various Western cultures attach more sexual attractiveness to low WHR in women (Furnham *et al.*, 1997; Singh, 1994). A WHR of 0.7 for women and 0.9 for men have been shown to correlate strongly with general health and fertility. Women with high WHR exhibit decreased fertility (Zaadstra *et al.*, 1993) more menstrual irregularities (Hartz *et al.*, 1984) and cardiovascular disease risk factors (Hartz *et al.*, 1984; Marti *et al.*, 1991; Wing *et al.*, 1991). A correlation between WHR and hypertensive pregnancy has being established. Yamamoto *et al.*, (2001) established that higher WHR is a significant predictor of the development of preeclampsia, irrespective of overall adiposity (BMI and BW).

1.8.6.3 WAIST CIRCUMFERENCE (WC)

Waist circumference is the best simple anthropometric index of abdominal visceral adipose tissue, (Pouliot *et al.*, 1994). It is accepted that the measurements of abdominal adipose tissue correlate better with cardiovascular risk factors than BMI (Ashwell & Hsieh, 2005; Expert Panel on the Identification, 1998). The correction of the waist circumference for stature or hip circumference improves its performance in the prediction of the incidence of hypertension (Ochsenbein-Kolble *et al.*, 2007). Differing values of WC have been associated with increased risk of hypertension in different populations. In men, WC cut-off points of 76, 81, 80, 83 and 87 cm provided the highest sensitivity for identifying hypertensives in Nigeria, Cameroon, Jamaica, St Lucia and Barbados, respectively. The equivalent cut-off points in women were 72, 82, 85, 86 and 88 cm (Okosun *et al.*, 2000).

1.8.6.4 WAIST-TO-HEIGHT RATIO (WHtR)

Waist-to-height ratio is another anthropometric index of abdominal adiposity marker; it is a better predictor of metabolic and cardiovascular risk than BMI, WC and WHR (Hsieh & Muto, 2005; Schneider *et al.*, 2007).

1.8.7 JOB STRESS, EXERCISE AND HYPERTENSIVE DISORDERS OF PREGNANCY

The occurrence of preeclampsia as well as gestational hypertension has been associated with stress at work and reduced participation in exercise during pregnancy. Some studies have reported that high job stress have a positive relationship with gestational hypertension (Landsbergis & Hatch, 1996; Marcoux *et al.*, 1989). Preeclampsia has been hypothesized as a stress-related disease and indeed epidemiologic studies show that the relative risk for preeclampsia is increased in many stressful situations (Takiuti *et al.*, 2003). Reduced levels of physical exercise have also been associated with the development of gestational hypertension (Marcoux *et al.*, 1999; Marcoux *et al.*, 1989). Similarly, moderate/high physical activity is reported to be associated with a two times increase in the risk of severe preeclampsia compared to mild activity (Spinillo *et al.*, 1995). Marcoux *et al.*, (1989) also reported that the lack of leisure-time physical activity early in pregnancy had the tendency to increase the risk of developing gestational hypertension.

1.8.8 PARITY AND HYPERTENSIVE PREGNANCY

Parity which refers to the number of times a woman has given birth, has for long been associated with hypertensive pregnancy. The strong relationship between parity and the clinical condition was documented over 300 years ago by Mauriceau, who indicated that "primigravidas are at far greater risk of convulsions than multiparas." Several studies have corroborated this observation and others have revealed that the association does not hold for nulliparity and nonproteinuric hypertension (Campbell *et al.*, 1985; Misra & Kiely, 1997). Indeed, gestational hypertension has been reported to be more common in nulliparous
than multiparous women (1.6- to 2-fold), but the association is less remarkable than that seen in preeclampsia (Campbell & MacGillivray, 1999; Hartikainen et al., 1998; Trupin et al., 1996). In a Scottish study of over 130,000 pregnancies, the relative risk (RR) of gestational hypertension in nulliparous women compared to multiparas was 1.98 (95% CI 1.94-2.03) in singleton pregnancies and 1.85 (95% CI 1.55-2.21) in twin pregnancies (Campbell & MacGillivray, 1999). Among nulliparous women, gestational hypertension was more common in the first pregnancy compared to subsequent pregnancies, [odds ratio (OR) 2.29 (95% CI 1.65-3.20] (Eras et al., 2000). Indeed, preeclampsia is frequently considered as being a clinical condition of first pregnancies (Roberts & Redman, 1993). Serhal and Craft, (1987) also reported that first pregnancy is a risk factor for preeclampsia and its occurrence is more common in nulliparous than multiparous women. Suggesting that after a previous normal pregnancy, there is a markedly lower incidence of preeclampsia in subsequent pregnancies. But the protective effect of multiparity, is however lost with change of partner (Dekker, 2002). This has led to widespread epidemiological studies, and has given rise to data to implicate immunological factors in the aetiology of preeclampsia.

1.8.9 PRIMIPATERNITY AND HYPERTENSIVE PREGNANCY

It has been suggested that primipaternity rather than primiparity is an appropriate risk factor (Robillard *et al.*, 1999; Robillard *et al.*, 1993) for hypertensive pregnancy since some studies have shown that the protective effect of multiparity, is lost with change of partner (Belfort *et al.*, 2002). This implies that, not only are primiparas at high risk, multiparas having a child with a new father (Li & Wi, 2000; Lie *et al.*, 1998; Need *et al.*, 1983; Trupin *et al.*, 1996) are equally at a high risk for hypertensive pregnancy. Trupin *et al.*, (1996) reported that multiparous women who change their partners have a slightly higher risk of developing gestational hypertension than multiparous women with the same partner [OR 1.3 (95% CI 1.1–1.6)]. In a cohort study based on 140,147 women with

Introduction

two successive births during 1989–1991, Li and Wi (2000), established that among women without preeclampsia in the first birth, changing partners resulted in a 30% increase in the risk of preeclampsia in the subsequent pregnancy as compared with women who did not change partners. However, among women with preeclampsia in the first birth, changing partners resulted in a 30% reduction in the risk of preeclampsia in the subsequent pregnancy. Li and Wi's findings show that preeclampsia is rather a disease of primipaternity rather than primigravidity and are consistent with the hypothesis that normal pregnancy reflects a state of tolerance to the foreign paternally derived antigens of the foetus, whereas in women with preeclampsia, this immunological tolerance is impaired. Similarly, an increased risk has been noticed among women who had had artificial insemination by an unknown donor (Belfort *et al.*, 2002; Smith *et al.*, 1997).

Some studies also provide data for the existence of the supposed 'dangerous' father. Lie, *et al.*, (1998) revealed that men who fathered one preeclamptic pregnancy were nearly twice as likely to father a preeclamptic pregnancy in a different woman in spite of whether she had already had a preeclamptic pregnancy or not. Thus, mothers had a substantially increased risk in their second pregnancy (2.9%) if they became pregnant by a man who had fathered a preeclamptic first pregnancy in another woman. This risk was nearly as high as the average risk amongst first pregnancies (Belfort *et al.*, 2002; Lie *et al.*, 1998).

1.8.10 CONTRACEPTIVE USE AND HYPERTENSIVE PREGNANCY

Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension has long been considered to have an immunological basis, as its frequency is largely increased with primigravidae and rarely affects multigravid women unless there is a change in paternity (Robillard *et al.*, 1993). This concept has been supported by the results of several studies suggesting that repeated exposure to father's spermatozoa prior to conception

may reduce the risk of pregnancy-induced hypertension in the first pregnancy (Marti & Herrmann, 1977). A prospective study of 1011 pregnant women reported a strong inverse association between the length of sexual cohabitation with the father and the risk of pregnancy-induced hypertension, (Robillard *et al.*, 1994). The risk of developing gestational hypertension or preeclampsia was increased 12-fold if the duration of sexual cohabitation before conception was less than 4 months compared to more than 12 months (Robillard *et al.*, 1994). The very high incidence (24.0%) of pregnancy-induced hypertension among new-paternity multiparous women was shown to be related to a remarkably short period of sperm exposure preceding conception, suggesting that extended duration of sexual intercourse might reduce this risk. It is therefore assumed that this may be related to the contact of spermatozoa with the female genital tract. However, it remains to be established whether the risk of developing pregnancy-induced hypertension is dependent on the type of contraception used (Gratacos *et al.*, 1996).

Furthermore, oral sex and the swallowing of seminal fluid correlated with a diminished occurrence of preeclampsia (Koelman *et al.*, 2000). Studies on the use of contraceptives as a risk factor for hypertensive pregnancy remain debatable. Some studies have reported that barrier methods or oral contraceptives do not seem to modify the risk of Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension (Gratacos *et al.*, 1996), others have reported otherwise. Klonoff-Cohen *et al.*, (1989) conducted a case-control study, evaluating the contraceptive histories of 110 primiparous women with preeclampsia along with 115 pregnant women without preeclampsia. Their data pointed towards a 2.4-fold increased risk of preeclampsia for contraceptive users who are not exposed to spermatozoa.

1.8.11 ABORTION AND DISORDERS OF HYPERTENSIVE PREGNANCY

Some studies have examined the effect of abortion on the incidence of pregnancyinduced hypertension (PIH) in a subsequent pregnancy (Eras *et al.*, 2000). MacGillivray, (1958) first addressed this question in a study that individually examined the effects of a full-term pregnancy and abortion on the incidence of PIH in subsequent pregnancy. He established that a full-term pregnancy conferred a protective effect and reduced the incidence of disease in subsequent pregnancy by as much as 90% whereas abortion offered a measure of protection nearing but not equivalent to that conferred by a completed pregnancy (Eras *et al.*, 2000). The protective effect of abortion has been corrobated by other studies (Abi-Said *et al.*, 1995; Sibai *et al.*, 1997; Sibai *et al.*, 1995). It has been suggested that the number of previous abortions that confers this protection varies for gestational hypertension and preeclampsia (Eras *et al.*, 2000).

1.9 AIMS AND OBJECTIVES

Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension (PIH) is one of the leading causes of maternal and foetal mortality and morbidity in the world and in Ghana today. A study by Osei-Nketiah, (2001) has shown that in Ghana, 40% of maternal deaths are as a result of hypertensive pregnancy, antepartum haemorrhage and postpartum haemorrhage. This high incidence rate can be attributed to poverty, lack of antenatal care, late visit to hospitals, illiteracy, less sensitive method for early detection of hypertensive complicated pregnancy. It is interesting to note that in our local community and among our rural folks, oedema, a common feature of PIH is attributed to the conception of a male child and as such these early signs are ignored by some expectant mothers while others would only visit the hospital a few weeks to their due date.

Based on reports of maternal, placental, endothelial dysfunction and paternal implication in the genesis of PIH, it is worth investigating these hypotheses that

Introduction

have been connected to the pathogenesis of PIH among Ghanaian pregnant women. Understanding PIH would be one of the foremost targets of predicting and treating or managing preeclampsia, a more complicated form of the condition. Currently, the only definitive treatment for preeclampsia is preterm delivery of the baby when the life of either the mother or baby is threatened. Based on accumulating implicative findings for PIH and the scanty information on prevalence rates, this current study, seeks to establish the incidence and prevalence rates of PIH among Ghanaian women obtaining antenatal care at the Komfo Anokye Teaching Hospital. It also seeks to determine the probable cause(s) or risk factors of PIH among Ghanaian women; develop appropriate screening modalities for the early detection and management of PIH; and the elucidation of the role of the Metabolic Syndrome as well as oxidative stress in the pathogenesis of PIH. The specific objectives include the following:

- To investigate the prevalence and incidence of Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension, gestational hypertension as well as preeclampsia amongst women visiting the Komfo Anokye Teaching Hospital. This would give information on the occurrence rate of the clinical condition.
- To investigate prevalence of the Metabolic Syndrome amongst Ghanaian women with PIH as compared to normotensive pregnant women. This would give informed scientific knowledge about the maternal abnormalities and its role as a cause of PIH.
- To evaluate the cardiovascular risk profile amongst Ghanaian women with PIH as compared to normotensive pregnant women. This would inform if PIH compromises the cardiovascular health status of women with PIH or if a compromised cardiovascular status leads to the genesis of PIH.

- To investigate dyslipidaemia and lipid peroxidation amongst Ghanaian women with PIH as compared to normotensive pregnant women. This would give informed knowledge about the presence of possible cellular (vascular) damage in this category of women.
- To establish the correlation between Human Placental Lactogen and PIH as compared to normotensive pregnant women. This would give informed scientific knowledge about the role of placental abnormalities in the aetiology of PIH among Ghanaian pregnant women.
- To elucidate the possible risk factors associated with the development of pregnancy-induced hypertension. This would help in the development of appropriate screening modalities for early detection of PIH and preeclampsia to enhance its management.



Chapter 2 MATERIALS AND METHODS

2.1 SUBJECTS

Between November, 2006 and December, 2007 two groups of women, comprising of one hundred pregnant women with pregnancy-Induced hypertension (seventy with gestational hypertension and thirty with preeclampsia) and fifty normotensive pregnant women visiting the Obstetrics and Gynaecology Department of the Komfo Anokye Teaching Hospital in Kumasi, Ashanti Region of Ghana were consecutively selected and recruited for this study. All the subjects were Ghanaians, their participation voluntary and informed consent was obtained from each of them. The diagnosis of hypertensive complications during pregnancy was assessed by a single qualified Obstetrician/Gynaecologist using the diagnostic criteria of the National High Blood Pressure Education Program Working Group. Briefly, the presence of high blood pressure on two occasions six hours apart was considered gestational hypertension (GH) while pregnant women who had proteinuria level of 2+ positive result on a dipstick, were considered as presenting with preeclampsia (PE) (Forest *et al.*, 2005), finally, GH and PE were collectively considered as (PIH) for research purposes.

Each subject had a questionnaire-based interview, which was conducted privately and in person and lasted approximately 45 minutes. Information was obtained on maternal lifestyle factors such as smoking and alcohol consumption during pregnancy, demographic data, recent medical history, a complete present and past obstetric history (including abortions and ectopic pregnancies), contraceptive use, occupational factors, exercise and information on the parents. Each participant reported the outcomes of all previous pregnancies as livebirths, stillbirths, induced abortions, spontaneous abortions. The induced abortion was further classified into either hospital induced or self induced. The accuracy of the self-reported information on reproductive history and socio-demographic information collected from the mother was assessed through record reviews of hospital database with a 100% rate of accuracy. All biochemical analyses were performed without knowledge of subject's clinical status by means of code numbering. The study was approved by the local Committee on Human Research Publication and Ethics (CHRPE/KNUST/KATH/15_03_08).



Figure 2.1 Flow diagram for the recruitment of the study subjects.

2.1.1 Inclusion criteria

- Pregnant women within the age of 17- 45 years.
- Pregnant women within the gestational age of $\geq 20 42$ weeks.
- Singleton pregnant women
- Pregnant women with hypertension with or without proteinuria as subjects.

BADW

• Pregnant women with neither hypertension, preeclampsia nor eclampsia were used as control

2.1.2 Exclusion criteria

- The respondents who had not fasted as communicated (at least 12 hours before sample collection)
- Women with known renal diseases, diabetes, and hypertension prior to pregnancy or cardiovascular diseases (for both test and control).
- Multiple pregnant women (for both test and control)
- Presence of any other medical condition concurrent with Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension.

2.2 SAMPLE COLLECTION AND PREPARATION

Venous blood samples were drawn after an overnight fast (12 – 16 hours). About 5 ml of venous blood was drawn and dispensed into fluoride oxalate tubes and vacutainer[®] plain tubes for separation into plasma and serum respectively. This was then taken to the laboratory and centrifuged; the plasma was used for the glucose assay and the serum for other biochemical assays.

2.2.1 Biochemical Analysis

Serum biochemistry was performed with the ATAC[®] 8000 Random Access Chemistry System (Elan Diagnostics, Smithfield, RI, USA). Parameters that were determined include:

SANE

- Fasting blood glucose (FBS)
- Lipid profile which includes:
- Triglycerides (TG)
- Total cholesterol (TC)
- High Density Lipoprotein Cholesterol (HDL-C)

BADH

NO

• Low Density Lipoprotein Cholesterol (LDL)

• Very Low Density Lipoprotein Cholesterol (VLDL) Cardiac profile which also includes:

- Troponin- I (Tn I)
- Creatine Kinase (CK)
- Lactate Dehydrogenase (LDH)
- Aspartate Aminotransferase (AST) and Coronary Risk.

The methods adopted by the automated instrument for the determination of the above parameters are according to the reagent manufacturer's instruction - JASTM diagnostics, Inc. (JASTM Diagnostics, Inc. Miami Florida, USA).

Oxidative stress marker (lipid peroxidation) determined:

- Malondialdehyde (MDA) Hormonal assay carried out:
 - Human placental Lactogen (hPL)

2.2.1.1 Fasting Blood Sugar Determination

Principle and Methodology

Glucose measurements are used in the diagnosis and treatment of many metabolic diseases. Elevated glucose levels (hyperglycaemia) may be seen in patients with diabetes mellitus, diuretic therapy, severe stress and cerebrovascular accidents. Decreased glucose levels (hypoglycaemia) may be seen in insulin administration, hypothyroidism and severe liver disease.

The glucose determination is an enzymatic method based on a modification of Slein (Slein & Logan, 1963) using hexokinase and glucose-6-phoshate dehydrogenase to catalyze the reaction. Glucose is phoshorylated with adenosine triphosphate (ATP) in the reaction catalysed by hexokinase (HK). The product, glucose-6-phosphate is then oxidized with the concomitant reduction of nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (NAD) to NADH in the reaction catalyzed by glucose-6-phoshate dehydrogenase (G6PDH). The formation of NADH causes an increase in absorbance at 340nm. The increase is directly proportional to the amount of glucose in the sample.

 $Glucose + ATP \xrightarrow{HK} G - 6 - P + ADP$ $G - 6 - P + NAD \xrightarrow{G - 6PDH} 6 - PG + NADH + H^{+}$

2.2.1.2 Triglyceride Determination *Principle and Methodology*

The current method for triglyceride determination employs a modified Trinder (Barham & Trinder, 1972; Trinder, 1969) colour reaction to yield a fast, linear, endpoint reaction (Fossati & Prencipe, 1982; McGowan *et al.*, 1983).

Triglycerides in the sample are hydrolyzed by lipase to glycerol and fatty acids. The glycerol is then phosphorylated by adenosine-5- triphosphate (ATP) to glycerol-3-phosphate (G-3-P) and adenosine-5-diphosphate (ADP) in a reaction catalyzed by glycerol kinase (GK). G-3-P is then converted to dihydroxyacetone phosphate (DAP) and hydrogen peroxide by glycerophosphate oxidase (GPO). The hydrogen peroxide then reacts with 4-aminoantipyrine (4-AAP) and 3, 5dichloro2-hydroxybenzen (3,5-DHBS) in a reaction catalyzed by peroxidase to yield a red coloured quinoneimine dye. The intensity of the colour produced is directly proportional to the concentration of triglycerides in the sample.

$$Triglycerides + H_2 O \xrightarrow{Lipase} Glycerol + fatty acids$$

$$Glycerol + ATP \xrightarrow{GK} G_2 P + ADP$$
$$G - 3 - P + \xrightarrow{GPO} DAP + H_2 O_2$$

$$H_2 O_2 + 4AAP + 3, 5 DHBS \xrightarrow{POD} Quinoneimine + 2H_2 O_2$$

2.2.1.3 Total Cholesterol Determination

Principle and Methodology

The method uses Trinder's (1969) colour system of peroxidase / phenol/ 4aminoantipyrine. The intensity of the red colour produced is directly proportional to the total cholesterol in the sample when read at 500 nm.



2.2.1.4 High Density Lipoprotein Cholesterol Determination Principle and Methodology (Castelli et al., 1977)

The method employs an immunoinhibition reagent method which measures HDLC directly. The method is in a two reagent format. The first reagent contains anti human β -lipoprotein antibody which binds to lipoproteins (LDL, VLDL and chylomicrons) other than HDL. The second reagent contains enzymes which then selectively react with the cholesterol present in the HDL particles. Consequently, only HDL cholesterol is subject to cholesterol measurement. The first reading is done at 600 nm and second at 700 nm.

2.2.1.5 Low Density Lipoprotein Cholesterol (LDL- C) Determination LDL was calculated according to Friedwald's formula (Friedwald *et al.,* 1972) in accordance to the manufacturers.

$$LDL = TC - (HDL - C + VLDL)$$

2.2.1.6 Very Low Density Lipoprotein Determination

VLDL-C was calculated according to the formula proposed by Wilson (DeLong *et al.,* 1986) in accordance to the manufacturers.

$VLDL = \frac{Triglycerides}{5} or \ 0.2 \ \times triglycerides$

2.2.1.7 Coronary Risk Determination

Coronary Risk was calculated using the formula in accordance to the manufacturers:

Coronary Risk = Total Cholesterol/HDL - C

2.2.1.8 Aspartate Aminotransferase Determination *Principle and Methodology*

Aspartate Aminotransferase (AST) is widely distributed with high concentration in the heart, liver, skeletal muscle, kidney and erythrocytes. Damage or disease to any of these tissues such a myocardial infarction, hepatitis, liver necrosis, cirrhosis and muscular dystrophy may result in raised serum levels of AST. The present method for AST is based on International Federation of Clinical Chemists (IFCC) recommendations. AST catalyzes the transfer of the amino group from L-Aspartate to 2-oxoglutarate to yield Oxaloacetate and L-glutamate. The Oxaloacetate undergoes reduction with simultaneous oxidation of NADH to NAD+ in the Malate Dehydrogenase (MDH) catalyzed indicator reaction. The resulting rate of decrease in absorbance at 340 nm is directly proportional to the AST activity. Lactate Dehydrogenase (LDH) is added to prevent interference from endogenous pyruvate which is normally present in serum.

$Oxaloacetate + NADH \xrightarrow{MDH} L - malate + NAD^+$

2.2.1.9 Lactate Dehydrogenase Determination *Principle and Methodology*

The method uses the lactate to pyruvate reaction as described by Henry (1974). Lactate Dehydrogenase catalyses the oxidation of lactate to pyruvate, with the simultaneous reduction of NAD to NADH. The rate of NADH formation is measured as an increase in absorbance at 340 nm. The rate is directly proportional to LDH activity in the serum.

RAT

$Lactate + NAD^{+} \xrightarrow{LDH} pyruvate + NADH + H^{+}$

2.2.1.10 Creatine Kinase Determination

Principle and Methodology

Creatine Kinase (CK) is an enzyme which consists of isoenzymes mainly found in muscles (CK-MM) and in the brain (CK-BB). CK also exists in dimeric forms CKMM, CK-MB, CK-BB. Elevated levels have been used in assessing cardiac muscle damage following myocardiac infarction various types of muscular dystrophy and muscle diseases. CK especially CK-MB is used in the diagnosis and monitoring of myocardial infarction.

The JASTM method employs a modification on the DGKC and IFCC recommendation. In the presence of Creatine phosphate, CK catalyses the reversible phosphorylation of ADP to form ATP and Creatine. The enzyme hexokinase then catalyses the phosphorylation of glucose to glucose-6-phosphate (G-6-P) and ADP from the formed ATP. The G-6-P is then oxidized to 6phosphogluconate with the simultaneous formation of NADH. The rate of NADH formed, measured at 340 nm, is directly proportional to the CK activity in the sample.

 $ATP + Glucose \xrightarrow{HK} ADP + Glucose - 6 - phosphate$

 $G - 6 - P + NAD^+ \xrightarrow{GCPDH} 6 - Phosphogluconate + NADH + H^+$

2.2.1.11 Troponin

Principle and Methodology

Troponin–I (Tn I) was analyzed using Enzyme–linked Immunoassay for cardiac specific Troponin-I using Ameritek USA assay kit. Assays were carried out as described by the manufacturer. This assay is based on the principle of solid phase enzyme- linked immunosorbent assay. Briefly, the desired coated wells were secured into the holder. The standard reference was diluted by using the reference standard dilution buffer to 2.0, 10, 20, and 50ng/ml. Fifty microlitres of

negative control, each standard and specimens into appropriate wells. This was then incubated at room temperature (18-25°c) for about 30 minutes. The incubation mixture was removed by flicking plate contents into a waste container. The microtiter well was then rinsed and flicked 5 times with wash buffer. The wells were stroked sharply onto absorbent paper to remove all residual water droplets. 100µl of enzyme conjugate was also dispensed into appropriate well and the mixture was incubated for 30 minutes at room temperature (18-25°c). The washing of the microtiter wells was again repeated. A 100µl of TMB reagent was dispensed into appropriate wells and incubated at room temperature for about 15minutes.

The reaction was stopped by adding 100µl of stop solution (2N HCl) to each well. This was gently mixed for 30 seconds; it was ensured that all blue colour changed to yellow. Optical density was read at 450nm with an ELx800[™] Microplate Reader (Bio-Tek Instruments, Winooski, VT, USA) and results calculated from the standard curve using GraphPad Prism version 5.00 for windows (GraphPad software, San Diego California USA, www.graphpad.com).

2.2.1.12 Malondialdehyde Determination

Principle and Methodology

Malondialdehyde (MDA) levels were determined by the MDA- Thiobarbituric acid (TBA) test which is the colorimetric reaction of MDA and TBA in acid solution. TBA reacted with MDA, a secondary product from lipid peroxidation, which generated an adduct of red colour, which was detected spectrophotometrically. This method is a fast, sensitive, and low-cost method that can be used to indicate the extent of lipid peroxidation in a variety of systems (Shlafer & Shepard, 1984). The protocol used for this study is the Kamal *et al.*, (1989) modification of the Shlafer *et al.*, (1984) protocol which is as follows:

A 0.5 ml of serum was treated to 2.5 ml of 20% trichloroacetic acid (TCA) and then 1 ml of 0.67% TBA. The mixture was incubated at 100°C for 30 minutes. After cooling, the sample was extracted with 4 ml n-butanol and centrifuged at 3000

rpm for 10 min. The absorbance of supernatant was measured at 535 nm and the results were expressed as μ mol/L, using the extinction coefficient of 1.56 x 10⁵ L/mmol cm.

2.2.2 HORMONAL ASSAY

2.2.2.1 Human Placental Lactogen (hPL)

Principle and Methodology

Human Placental Lactogen (hPL) was analyzed using Enzyme-linked Immunoassay for specific hPL using DRG hPL Enzyme Immunoassay kit. Assays were carried out as described by the manufacturer (DRG Instruments, GmbH Germany). This assay is based on the principle of solid phase enzyme- linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) sandwich method. The microtiter wells are coated with monoclonal antibody directed towards a unique antigenic site on the hPL molecule. An aliquot of patient sample containing endogenous hPL is incubated in the coated well with enzyme conjugate, which is a monoclonal anti-hPL antibody conjugated with horseradish peroxidase. After incubation the unbound peroxidase is proportional to the concentration of hPL in the sample. Upon adding substrate solution, the intensity of colour developed is proportional to the concentration of hPL in the patient sample.

Briefly, the microtiter wells were secured in the holder; the samples were prediluted in a 1:100 ratio with a zero standard. Into appropriate wells 10µL of each standard, control and pre-diluted samples were dispensed. 100µL of enzyme conjugate was also dispensed into each well and mixed thoroughly and incubated for 30 minutes at room temperature. The contents were shaken off and washed five times with distilled water. The microtiter well was stroke sharply on an absorbent paper to remove residual water. A 100µL of substrate solution was dispensed into each well and incubated for 10 minutes at room temperature. The reaction was stopped by adding 50µL of stop solution to each well. It was ensured that all blue colour changed to yellow. Optical density was read at 450nm with an ELx800[™] Microplate Reader (Bio-Tek Instruments, Winooski, VT, USA) and results calculated from the standard curve using GraphPad Prism version 5.00

for windows (GraphPad software, San Diego California USA, www.graphpad.com).

2.2.3 Urinalysis

Urine protein was determined using the dip-stick qualitative method (CYBOW[™] DFI Co Ltd, Gimhae-City, Republic of Korea). The determination was carried out according to the manufacturer's description. The assay is based on the protein "error of indicators". When pH is held constant by a buffer, indicator dyes release H⁺ ions because of the protein present and change colour from yellow to bluegreen. The assay is a visual test procedure briefly; fresh strip was dipped into early morning urine collected in clean dry plastic containers. The strip was inserted up to the test area, for not more than two seconds. The edge of the strip was drawn along the brim of the vessel to remove excess urine making sure the test area does not touch the vessel. The strip was turned on its side and tapped on an absorbent paper to remove any remaining urine since excessive urine on the strip may cause interaction of chemicals between adjacent pads leading to incorrect results. The test result on the strip held horizontally and compared with the colour chart on the vial label under good light.

2.3 ANTHROPOMETRIC VARIABLES

2.3.1 Measurements

Anthropometric measurements included height, measured without shoes and weight measured in kilograms with light clothing. Subjects were weighed on a bathroom scale (Zhongshan Camry Electronic Co. Ltd, Guangdong, China) and their height measured with a wall-mounted ruler. BMI was calculated by dividing weight (kg) by height squared (m²). Waist circumference was measured with a Gulick II spring-loaded measuring tape (Gay Mills, WI) midway between the inferior angle of the ribs and the suprailiac crest, whereas hip circumference was measured at the outermost points of the greater trochanters (WHO, 1995). WHR and WHtR were recorded to the nearest 2 decimal places.

2.3.1.1 Blood pressure

Blood pressure was taken by trained personnel using a mercury sphygmomanometer and stethoscope. Measurements were taken from the left upper arm after subjects had been sitting for >5 min in accordance with the recommendation of the American Heart Association (Kirkendall *et al.*, 1967). Triplicate measurements were taken with a 5 min rest interval between measurements and the mean value was recorded to the nearest 2.0 mm Hg.

2.4 The Metabolic Syndrome:

Because no single definition for the metabolic syndrome has been accepted worldwide and to give the possibility for comparison with the majority of studies on the same topic, two widely used criteria were applied to examine the prevalence of the metabolic syndrome: the WHO and the NCEP III panels. The various definitions are listed below:

According to the NCEP III criteria, a subject has the metabolic syndrome if she has three or more of the following criteria:

- Abdominal obesity: ≥88cm
- Hypertriglyceridaemia: ≥ 1.7 mmol/L
- Low HDL cholesterol: < 1.3 mmol/L
- High blood pressure: ≥130/85 mmHg
- High fasting glucose: $\geq 110 \text{ mg/dl} (6.1 \text{ mmol/L})$

According to the WHO criteria, a subject has the metabolic syndrome if she has diabetes plus two or more of the following abnormalities:

- High blood pressure: ≥140/90 mmHg
- Hyperlipidaemia: triglyceride concentration ≥ 2.00 mmol/L) and HDL ≤1.0 mmol/L)

• Central obesity: waist circumference of ≥80 cm

2.5 INCIDENCE AND PREVALENCE STUDY

The medical records of all women who visited the Obstetric and Gynaecology department of KATH for antenatal care in 2006-2007 were assessed from the Reproductive Health Unit of the hospital and the relevant information obtained for the assessment of incidence and prevalence of hypertensive pregnancy. The information gathered included maternal age, parity, birth weight and maternal death. The diagnosis of gestational hypertension and preeclampsia were made based on clinical and laboratory findings by Obstetric & Gyneacology specialists. The cases of chronic hypertension, eclampsia and superimposed preeclampsia were not included in the study. The calculated prevalence ratio was defined as the prevalence in any month divided by the prevalence in the reference month.

2.6 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

Continuous variables are expressed as their mean \pm SEM, while categorical variables were expressed as proportion. Comparisons of the women with PIH (gestational hypertension and preeclampsia separately and combined) against the control group were performed using unpaired *t* tests, χ^2 tests, or Fisher exact tests where appropriate. Odds ratio and their 95% confidence intervals were used to quantify the risk of women with PIH in comparison with controls. A level of p<0.05 was acceptable as statistically significant unless otherwise stated.

Comparison of clinical variables and blood lipid profiles between hypertensive and control groups was by Pearson Correlation Coefficient. Correlation was significant at the 0.05, 0.01, 0.001 levels (2-tailed). GraphPad Prism version 5.00 for windows was used for these statistical analyses (GraphPad software, San Diego California USA, www.graphpad.com).

SAS System for windows, version 6.12 was used to examine other putative risk factors for possible confounding effects on PIH. Abortion variables were similarly examined by analysis to estimate the risk on PIH (preeclampsia and

gestational hypertension). Crude odds ratios (ORs) and 95% confidence intervals (CIs) were calculated for all risk factors, abortion variables and for the prevalence studies.



Chapter 3 **RESULTS**

3.1 DEMOGRAPHIC AND CLINICAL CHARACTERISTICS

From this study, 70% of the 100 PIH women are women who presented with gestational hypertension while 30% had preeclampsia. The control and the hypertensive women presented with similar age and gestational period, while, the mean value of the indices of hypertension (SBP and DBP) as well as proteinuria and percentage prevalence of hypertension were significantly increased in PIH, PE, and GH as was expected from the inclusion criteria (Table 3.1). Also, the mean value and the percentage prevalence of other components of the metabolic syndrome were significantly increased in the entire study group as compared to the control group.



PARAMETERS	РІН	PE	GH	CG	
	(100)	(30)	(70)	(50)	
	K				
M. Age (yrs)	31.81±0.60	30.37±1.29	32.43±0.65	30.22±0.57	
GP (weeks)	30.40±0.83	30.67±0.96	29.43±0.72	31.00±0.85	
Proteinuria (g/l)	0.44±0.11**	1.43±0.30***	0.01±0.00	0.01±0.01	
Weight (kg)	74.86±1.65*	76.43±2.75**	74.19±2.06*	68.86±1.32	
BMI (kg/m²)	29.49±0.61*	30.11±0.91**	29.23±0.79*	27.05±0.48	
SBP(mmHg)	149.00±1.65***	133.80±4.25***	147.10±1.63***	105.80±1.54	
DBP(mmHg)	96.01±1.20***	98.08±1.76***	93.23±1.11***	65.29±1.07	

Table 3.1 Clinical Characteristics of PIH and Normotensive Pregnant Women

M. age= maternal age, GP= gestational period, PIH=pregnancy-induced hypertension, PE=preeclampsia, GH=gestational hypertension, CG =control group



3.2 The Prevalence of Metabolic Syndrome among Ghanaian Women with Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension

The demographics, metabolic and cardiovascular variables are shown in Table 3.2 From this study, the mean age of the PIH subjects is 31.81 ± 0.60 (30.37 ± 1.29 for the preeclamptic patients and 32.43 ± 0.65 for the gestational hypertensive patients) and 30.22 ± 0.57 for the normotensive control group. With the exception of hip circumference (HC) and waist-to-hip ratio (WHR) which were increased though not significant, all the other indicators of obesity, weight (WT), body mass index (BMI), waist circumference (WC), and waist-to-height ratio (WHR) were significantly higher in the entire study group, pregnancy induced-hypertension (PIH), gestational hypertension (GH), and preeclampsia (PE) as compared to the control group. In general, fasting glucose and TG levels were significantly higher in women with GH, PE and PIH, while HDL-c slightly levels were lower in women with GH, PE and PIH as compared to the control group. The cardiac profile generally did not show any significant change when all the study groups were compared to the control group. Table 3.2





PARAMETERS	GH	P value	PE	P value	PIH (GH+PE)	P value	CG
Age (yrs)	32.43 ± 0.65	0.0670	30.37 ± 1.29	0.2840	31.81 ± 0.60	0.6834	30.22 ± 0.57
GP (weeks)	29.43 ± 0.72	0.1609	30.67 ± 0.96	0.8021	30.40 ± 0.83	0.9630	31.00 ± 0.85
Proteinuria (g/L)	0.01±0.00	0.3172	1.43±0.30	< 0.0001	0.44±0.11	0.0012	0.01±0.01
Height (m)	1.60 ± 0.01	0.9052	1.59 ± 0.01	0.7533	1.59 ± 0.01	0.7754	1.60 ± 0.01
BMI (kg/m ²)	29.23 ± 0.79	0.0323	30.11 ± 0.91	0.0016	29.49 ± 0.61	0.0100	27.05 ± 0.48
WC (cm)	106.30 ± 1.69	0.0003	103.80 ± 2.27	0.0282	105.50 ± 1.36	0.0003	96.31 ± 2.23
HC (cm)	113.30 ± 1.85	0.0062	110.20 ± 2.27	0.1597	112.40 ± 1.46	0.0074	104.80 ± 2.63
Waist/Hip Ratio	0.94 ± 0.01	0.0445	0.94 ± 0.01	0.1089	0.94 ± 0.01	0.0084	0.89 ± 0.03
Waist/Height Ratio	0.67 ± 0.01	0.0005	0.65 ± 0.01	0.0223	0.66 ± 0.01	0.0001	0.59 ± 0.02
SBP(mmHg)	147.10 ± 1.63	< 0.0001	133.80 ± 4.25	< 0.0001	149.00 ± 1.65	< 0.0001	105.80 ± 1.54
DBP(mmHg)	94.13 ± 1.13	< 0.0001	99.00 ± 2.89	< 0.0001	95.59 ± 1.19	< 0.0001	67.20 ± 1.07
FBS (mmol/L)	3.79 ± 0.12	0.0904	4.025 ± 0.19	0.0078	3.86 ± 0.10	0.0307	3.52 ± 0.08
HDL-C (mmol/L)	1.98 ± 0.07	0.4843	1.88 ± 0.11	0.6757	1.98 ± 0.06	0.4970	1.99 ± 0.08
TG (mmol/L)	3.44 ± 0.32	0.0282	3.43 ± 0.19	0.0437	3.84 ± 0.29	0.0441	2.54 ± 0.26
Tn I(ng/dl)	7.91 ± 0.49	0.4475	7.92 ± 0.50	0.4368	7.91 ± 0.38	0.3937	7.19 ± 0.79
CK (U/L)	121.30 ± 16.67	0.1654	82.40 ± 14.27	0.7611	111.60 ± 13.07	0.0354	69.80 ± 5.60
AST(U/L)	15.80 ± 1.12	0.2447	14.96 ± 1.73	0.5656	18.82 ± 2.61	0.2054	14.08 ± 0.66
LDH (U/L)	162.20 ± 14.68	0.2922	150.40 ± 22.06	0.2823	159.20 ± 12.27	0.9917	159.40 ± 16.08

Table 3.2 Demographics and metabolic and cardiovascular variables in each of the studied group

GP-Gestational Period; BMI-body mass-index; WC-waist circumference; HC-hip circumference; BP-blood pressure; FBS-Fasting blood sugar; HDL-high-density lipoprotein; TG-triglyceride; Tn I-Troponin; CK-Creatine kinase; AST-Aspartate transaminase; LDH-Lactate dehydrogenase; PIH-pregnancy-induced hypertension. Data are expressed as mean (±SEM) or number (%). * Unpaired t test for means and χ^2 test for categorical variables compared with controls. Each comparison is performed between hypertensive groups individually (GH-gestational hypertension, PE- preeclampsia, or PIH-gestational hypertension + preeclampsia combined) and the CGcontrol group. WJ SANE NO



The percentage prevalence of obesity, hypertension, diabetes and dyslipidemia among the various studied groups as compared to the control group are shown in Table 3.3. Notable was the 31%, 46%, and 24% increase in BMI obesity as compared to the control group for PIH, PE, and GH respectively. Also, there was a 7%, 10% and 6% increase in hyperglycemia as compared to the control group for the PIH, PE, and GH respectively. As shown in Table 3.4, with the exception of TG and HDL, the mean value of each of the components of metabolic syndrome was significantly higher in the entire studied group as compared to the control group using the two criteria (the WHO and NCEP adapted definitions).



PARAMETERS	PIH (n=100)	PE (n=30)	GH (n=70)	CONTROL (n=50)				
WC (cm)								
NORMAL	2(2)	1(3)	1(1)	2(4)				
CENTRAL OBESITY	98(98)	29(97)	69(99)	48(96)				
BMI (Kg/m²)	611							
NORMAL	24(24)	4(13)	20(29)	24(48)				
UNDERWT	21(21)	5(17)	16(23)	14(28)				
OBESITY	55(<mark>55)</mark>	21(70)	34(48)	12(24)				
WHR	EN	1-2-	TE	3				
NORMAL	2(2)	1(3)	1(1)	2(4)				
OBESITY	98(98)	29(97)	69(99)	48(96)				
WHtR	Tir 1							
NORMAL	2(2)	1(3)	1(1)	2(4)				
OBESITY	98(98)	29(97)	69(99)	48(96)				
SBP (mmHg)		\leftarrow		5				
NORMAL	5(5)	3(10)	2(3)	50(100)				
нрт	95(95)	27(90)	68(97)	0(0)				
DBP (mmHg)	R	5	Br					
NORMAL	7(7) 5A	2(7)	66(94)	50(100)				
HPT	93(93)	28(93)	4(6)	0(0)				
FBS (mmol/L)								
NORMAL	93(93)	27(90)	60(94)	50(100)				

Table 3.3 The distribution of obesity, hypertension, diabetes and dyslipidemia amongstthe general study population



CRITERIA	PIH	P value	PE	P value	GH	P value	CG
NCEP III CRITERIA							
Abdominal obesity	107.30±1.24	<0.0001	105.60±2.03	0.0003	108.00±1.53	<0.0001	98.63±0.92
Hypertriglyceridaemia	4.27±1.38	0.7044	2.86±0.22	0.072	4.88±1.98	0.5378	3.55±0.27
Low HDL-c	2.19±0.05	0.7268	2.17±0.10	0.6738	2.20±0.06	0.815	2.06±0.07
SBP	149.10±1.55	<0.0001	155.20±3.39	<0.0001	146.80±1.60	<0.0001	0.00±0.00
DBP	97.38±1.02	<0.0001	102.20±2.09	<0.0001	95.45±1.07	<0.0001	0.00±0.00
High glucose	8.22±1.71	<0.0001	6.47±0.15	<0.0001	9.54±2.98	< 0.0001	0.00±0.00
WHO CRITERIA			ants				
Central obesity	106.30±1.29	0.0001	104.80±2.12	0.0032	106.90±1.60	0.0001	98.63±0.92
Hypertriglyceridaemia	4.75±1.65	0.7044	3.09±0.24	0.0720	5.46±2.35	0.5378	3.59±0.27
Low HDL-c	0.76±0.12	0.2003	0.80±0.19	0.3176	0.74±0.17	0.1991	0.45 ± 0.00
SBP	149.70±1.56	<0.0001	156.20±3.38	<0.0001	147.10±1.60	<0.0001	0.00±0.00

Table3.4 Components of metabolic syndrome among the various hypertensive groups



The proportions of women with components of the metabolic syndrome are summarized in Table 3.5. The rate of women with hyperglycaemia, hypertension and dyslipidaemia were increased in women in the studied group as compared to the control group. From the same Table 3.5 fasting hyperglycaemia and blood pressure are significant predictors of the metabolic syndrome in all the studied groups of women using the NCEP and the WHO criteria. There were no cases of metabolic syndrome in women with normal pregnancy according to the WHO adapted definition while 10% of them had metabolic syndrome according the NCEP adapted definition. When comparing WHO and NCEP adapted definitions in each studied group, the proportion of women with the metabolic syndrome was highest in women with PE (13%) followed by PIH (10%) and GH (6%) using the WHO adapted definition. Using the NCEP adapted definition, the metabolic syndrome was higher in PIH (62%) and exactly the same in women with preeclampsia (61%) and gestational hypertension (61%) (Table 3.5)



							OR(95% CI)	
	GH	*P Value	PE	P Value	PIH	*P Value	†	CG
WHO Criteria§								
$FBS \ge 6.1 \text{ mmol/L}$	4(6)	0.1472	3(10)	0.0594	7(7)	0.0979		0(0)
$WC \ge 80 \text{ cm}$	69(99)	1.0000	29(97)	1.0000	98(98)	1.0000	1.0(0.6-1.7)	48(96)
HDL-C < 1.00; TG \ge 2.0 mmol/L	4(6)	0.6476	2(7)	0.5559	6(6)	0.4288	3.0(0.4-25.6)	1(2)
$BP \ge 140/90 \text{ mmHg}$	63(90)	< 0.0001	26(87)	< 0.0001	89(89)	< 0.0001		0(0)
Metabolic syndrome	6(9)	0.0803	4(13)	0.0240	10(10)	0.0316		0(0)
NCEP III Criteria‡			/6					
$BP \ge 130/85 \text{ mmHg}$	65(93)	< 0.0001	27(90)	< 0.0001	92(92)	< 0.0001		0(0)
$FBS \ge 6.1 \text{ mmol/L}$	4(6)	0.14 <mark>72</mark>	3(10)	0.0594	7(7)	0.0979		0(0)
HDL < 1.3 mmol/L	10(14)	0.5902	4(13)	0.7271	14(14)	0.6130	1.4(0.5-4.1)	5(10)
$TG \ge 1.7 \text{ mmol/L}$	50(71)	0.5777	<mark>22(73)</mark>	0.7285	72(72)	0.5179	0.8(0.5-1.4)	43(86)
WC ≥ 88 cm	66(94)	1.0000	28(93)	1.0000	94(94)	1.0000	1.0(0.6-1.6)	47(94)
Metabolic syndrome	43(61)	< 0.0001	43(61)	0.0004	62(62)	< 0.0001	6.2(2.3-16.4)	5(10)

Table 3.5 Prevalence of Metabolic Syndrome and the incidence of its components among Women in the Hypertensive Group and Controls

OR, odds ratio; CI, confidence interval; WHO, World Health Organization; NCEP, National Cholesterol Education Program; HDL-C, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol; BP, blood pressure; FBS, fasting blood sugar; BP, blood pressure; TG, triglycerides. Data are presented as n (%). * Each comparison is performed between hypertensive groups individually (GH-gestational hypertension, PEpreeclampsia, or PIH- gestational hypertension + preeclampsia) and the CG-control group. Chi-squared test or Fisher exact test whenever n < 5 compared with controls. † Odds ratios are presented for the preeclampsia and gestational hypertension group combined. **‡** Three or more criteria are diagnostic of the metabolic syndrome. § One of the 3 criteria of insulin resistance and at least 2 other criteria are diagnostic of the metabolic syndrome

W J SANE NO BADW



3.3 LIPID PROFILE AND LIPID PEROXIDATION AMONG GHANAIAN WOMEN WITH PREGNANCY-INDUCED HYPERTENSION

From the lipid profile, plasma triglyceride and LDL-C levels were significantly higher in the various subject groups than in the controls, whereas the plasma HDLC concentrations were much lower in these groups than in the control group, though it did not attain significant level. Total cholesterol, atherogenic index and VLDL concentrations were also not statistically different (Table 3.6). The ratios between different lipid fractions such as LDL-C : HDL-C; TC : HDL-C; TG : HDL-C and HDL-C : VLDL-C was also calculated. In this study, TG : HDL-C ratio was significantly elevated in the subjects as compared to controls.



			_	
		UD		
PARAMETERS	PIH	PE	GH	CG
Total cholostorol (mmol/L)	6.43±0.17	6.32±0.30	6.10±0.19	6.41±0.22
Total cholesterol (minol/ L)				
Triglycerides (mmol/L)	3.84±0.29*	3.43±0.19*	3.44±0.32*	2.54±0.26
HDL-Cholesterol (mmol/L)	1.98±0.06	1.88±0.11	1.98±0.07	1.99±0.08
VLDL-Cholesterol (mmol/L)	0.50±0.03	0.51±0.04	0.50±0.03	0.54 ± 0.05
IDI_Cholesterol (mmol/I)	4 59+0 15*	4 44+0 20*	4 53+0 18*	3 84+0 19
	4.0710.10	1.1110.20	4.0010.10	5.0410.17
Atherogenic index (mmol/L)	2.24±0.40	2.37±0.23	2.08±0.57	2.22±0.16
		-2-		
LDL-C : HDL-C ratio	2.31±0.09	2.36±0.15	2.28±0.11	2.12±0.13
	A CONTRACT	J.J.	1-3	
TC : HDL-C ratio	3.25±0.11	3.35±0.23	3.00±0.12	3.22±0.17
	1 0 4 0 0 0 0	1 00 10 1 (1		
TG : HDL-C ratio	1.94±0.09*	1.83±0.16*	1.74±0.11*	1.27 ± 0.16
HDL-C: VLDL-C ratio	3 95+0 37	3 68+0 51	394+049	3 69+0 37
	0.70±0.07	0.0010.01	0.7110.17	0.07±0.07

 Table 3.6 Blood Lipids in Normotensive Pregnancy and PIH

Atherogenic index = [(total cholesterol – HDL cholesterol)/HDL cholesterol].

2 BADW

NO

THE APS W SAME
KNUST

The significant increase in the level of MDA in the various subject groups as compared to the control group was most pronounced when PE was compared to the control group (Figure 3.1).





Figure 3.1 MDA levels in the various subject groups as compared to the control group.



Generally, there was no significant correlation between the clinical variables and lipid profile in relation to MDA within the control group. However, there is a significant positive correlation between blood pressure (SBP and DBP) and MDA among the PIH group (Table 3.7). Apart from VLDL and AI which gave significant positive correlation with MDA among both PE and GH, age, TC and TG also correlate positively with MDA among PE subjects. SBP and GA are additional factors that correlate significantly with MDA among the GH group (Table 3.7).





Results

(-	FF							100 million (10					
РМТ	AGE	SBP	DBP	GA	WT	BMI	тс	HDL	TG	LDL	VLDL	AI	MDA
AGE		-0.22	-0.11	-0.04	0.00	-0.01	0.06	0.08	-0.02	0.02	-0.02	-0.16	-0.71*
SBP	0.00		0.77***	-0.11	0.29	0.34*	0.04	0.06	-0.04	0.01	-0.04	0.01	-0.24
DBP	-0.10	0.42***		0.06	0.34*	0 <mark>.35</mark> *	-0.04	0.15	0.02	-0.05	0.02	-0.06	-0.20
GA	-0.06	0.01	0.16		0.18	0.38**	0.18	-0.09	0.33*	0.14	0.33*	0.29	-0.26
WT	0.22*	-0.07	-0.06	0.04		0.77***	0.04	-0.03	0.26	0.00	0.26	0.11	0.22
BMI	0.19	-0.05	-0.02	0.10	0.91***	Y /	0.07	-0.10	0.43**	0.01	0.43**	0.18	0.30
TC	-0.05	-0.09	0.04	0.08	-0.03	0.02	15	-0.17	-0.13	0.94***	-0.13	0.47***	-0.05
HDL	-0.04	-0.09	-0.02	0.07	-0.15	-0.11	0.51***	17	-0.27	-0.41**	-0.27	-0.85***	0.24
TG	-0.01	-0.13	0.07	0.10	-0.03	0.01	0.94***	0.53***	R	-0.21	0.99***	0.29	0.28
LDL	-0.10	0.10	-0.05	-0.05	0.05	0.08	0.21*	-0.33***	-0.12		-0.21	0.62***	-0.17
VLDL	-0.20*	0.18	0.29**	-0.09	-0.23	-0.23*	-0.01	0.02	-0.02	0.02		0.29	0.29
AI	0.08	-0.03	-0.02	0.09	-0.10	-0.07	0.33***	0.62***	0.45***	-0.47***	0.04		-0.28
MDA	0.01	0.33*	0.36**	0.10	-0.13	-0.02	0.02	0.12	0.08	-0.13	0.12	0.14	

Table 3.7 Pearson Correlation Co-efficient between Clinical Variables and Lipid Profile for PIH (Lower Left-Hand Side) and CG(Upper Right-Hand Side)

*Correlation is significant at the 0.05 level (2-tailed), **. Correlation is significant at the 0.01 level (2-tailed), ***. Correlation is significant at the 0.001 level (2-tailed).PMT= parameter, SBP=systolic blood pressure, DBP=diastolic blood pressure, BMI=body mass index, TC=total serum cholesterol, GA=Gestation age, WT=Weight, HDL=High Density Lipoprotein, LDL=Low Density Lipoprotein, VLDL=Very Low Density Lipoprotein, AI=Atherogenic Index, MDA=Malondialdehyde.

KNUST

99

Results

Table 3.8 Pearson Correlation Coefficients between Clinical Variables and Lipid Profile for PE (Lower Left-Hand Side) and GH(Upper Right-Hand Side)

PARAMETER	AGE	SBP	DBP	GA	WT	BMI	ТС	HDL	TG	LDL	VLDL	AI	MDA
AGE		0.10	0.11	-0.03	0.14	0.12	0.03	-0.22	0.05	0.04	0.05	0.20	0.24
SBP	-0.05		0.52***	0.13	0.09	0.11	0.00	-0.18	<mark>-0.05</mark>	0.05	-0.04	0.17	0.49**
DBP	-0.26	0.30		0.29*	0.05	0.10	0.07	0.05	-0.17	0.07	-0.18	0.12	0.11
GA	-0.16	-0.19	-0.02		0.11	0.10	-0.12	-0.01	0.18	-0.11	0.18	0.04	0.67**
WT	0.45**	-0.40**	-0.28	-0.15		0.94***	-0.03	0.00	-0.04	-0.03	-0.04	-0.02	-0.05
BMI	0.44**	-0.40**	-0.31	0.11	0.83***	$\leq \epsilon$	0.06	-0.05	0.03	0.06	0.03	0.09	0.00
ТС	-0.12	0.26	-0.20	-0.03	-0.25	-0.39*		-0.17	-0.13	0.94***	-0.13	0.47	0.27
HDL	0.11	0.16	-0.55***	0.22	-0.11	-0.06	0.66***	RAD	-0.27	-0.41**	-0.27	-0.85***	0.23
TG	0.04	0.24	-0.30	-0.06	-0.17	-0.33	0.94***	0.73***		-0.21	0.99***	0.29*	0.22

LDL	-0.45**	0.12	0.34	-0.02	-0.27	-0.33	0.40**	-0.16	0.09		-0.21	0.62***	-0.07
VLDL	0.11	0.16	-0.55***	0.22	-0.11	-0.06	0.66***	0.99***	0.73***	-0.16		0.29*	0.35*
AI	0.40**	0.05	-0.53***	-0.05	0.05	-0.01	0.34	0.63***	0.61***	-0.67***	0.63***		0.33*
MDA	0.65***	0.09	-0.16	0.02	0.13	0.08	0.63***	0.25	0.68***	-0.05	0.31*	0.56***	

*. Correlation is significant at the 0.05 level (2-tailed), **. Correlation is significant at the 0.01 level (2-tailed), ***. Correlation is significant at the 0.001 level (2-tailed). SBP=systolic blood pressure, DBP=diastolic blood pressure, BMI=body mass index, TC=total serum cholesterol, GA=Gestation age, WT=Weight, HDL=High Density Lipoprotein, LDL=Low Density Lipoprotein, VLDL=Very Low Density Lipoprotein, AI=Atherogenic Index, MDA=Malondialdehyde.



100

Apart from HDL which gave a negative but significant correlation with AI within the control group, TC, LDL, and TG correlate positively with AI. With the exception of LDL which indicates a negative but significant correlation, TC, HDL and TG indicated significant positive correlation with AI among the PIH subjects (Table 3.7). Similar to PIH, subjects within the PE subgroup gave significant negative correlation between LDL and DBP in relation to AI and a significant positive correlation with age, HDL, TG and VLDL. Also, in both the control group (CG) and GH group, AI showed significant positive correlation with TG, LDL and VLDL; and negative significant correlation with HDL (Table 3.7 and 3.8).

LDL gave a significant negative correlation with HDL among all the studied groups except for PE where the negative correlation did not reach a significant level (Table 3.7 and 3.8). Among the PIH group, TC showed a significant positive correlation with HDL, TG and LDL (Table 3.7); whereas among the PE group, there was a positive correlation between TC and HDL, TG, LDL as well as VLDL (Table

3.8).



Results

PARAMETERS	CG (50)	PIH (100)	OR(95% CI)	GH (70)	OR(95% CI)	PE	OR(95% CI)
Maternal Age (yrs) 8(16.0%)			10	SI		
<25	· · ·	11(11.0%)	1.5(0.5-4.7)	7(10.0%)	1.8(0.5-6.7)	4(13.3%)	1.2(0.3-5.8)
25-29*	19(38.0%)	17(17.0%)	1.00	9(12.9%)	1.00	8(26.7%)	1.00
30-34	17(34.0%)	35(35.0%)	2.3(0.9-5.5)	26(37.1%)	3.2(1.2-8.8)	9(30.0%)	1.3(0.4-4.3)
35-39	4(8.0%)	28(28.0%)	7.8(2.3-26.9)	22(31.4%)	11.6(3.1-43.8)	6(20.0%)	3.6(0.8-16.2)
40-44	2(4.0%)	9(9.0%)	5.0(1.0-26.6)	6(8.6%)	6.3(1.1-37.8)	3(10.0%)	3.6(0.5-25.6)
Parity			500				
0	20(40.0%)	43(43.0%)	1.1(0.7-2.3)	43(61.4%)	2.4(1.1-5.0)	0(0.0%)	0.02(0.0-0.4)
1+*	30(60.0%)	57(57.0%)	1.00	27(38.6%)	1.00	30(100.0%)	1.00
Body Mass Inde	x(BMI)						-
< 19	0(0.0%)	4(4.0%)	7.5(0.4-150.4)	3(4.3%)	7.5(0.4-159.6)	1(3.3%)	9.7(0.3-281.6)
19-24.9*	14(<mark>28.0%)</mark>	17(17.0%)	1.00	13(18.6%)	1.00	<mark>4(13.3%)</mark>	1.00
25-29.9	27(54.0%)	28(28.0%)	0.9(0.4-2.1)	22(31.4%)	0.9(0.3-2.3)	6(20.0%)	0.8(0.2-3.2)
≥ 30	9(18.0%)	51(51.0%)	4.7(1.7-12.7)	32(45.7%)	3.8(1.3-11.0)	19(63.3%)	7.4(1.9-28.9)
Marital Status			are	2 PH	202		
Single	2(4.0%)	8(8.0%)	2.1(0.4-10.2)	4(5.7%)	1.5(0.3-8.3)	4(13.3%)	3.7(0.6-21.5)
Married*	48(96.0%)	92 <mark>(92</mark> .0%)	1.00	66(94.3%)	1.00	26(86.7%)	1.00
Alcohol				1111			
Yes	15(30.0%)	42(42.0%)	1.7(0.8-3.5)	28(40.0%)	1.6(0.7-3.4)	14(46.7%)	2.0(0.8-5.2)
No*	3 <mark>5(70.0%)</mark>	58(58.0%)	1.00	42(60.0%)	1.00	16(5 <mark>3.3%</mark>)	1.00
Educational Bac	k;round			2		131	
None at all	3(6. <mark>0%)</mark>	8(8.0%)	1.6(0.3-7.9)	5(7.14%)	1.3(0.2-7.4)	3(10.0%)	2.3(0.3-18.9)
Basic	33(66.0%)	74(74.0%)	1.3(0.5-3.6)	50(71.4%)	1.2(0.4-3.5)	<mark>24(80.0%)</mark>	1.7(0.4-7.2)
Secondary*	7(14.0%)	12(12.0%)	1.00	9(12.9%)	1.00	3(10.0%)	1.00
Tertiary	7(14.0%)	6(6.0%)	0.5(0.1-2.1)	6(8.6%)	0.7(0.2-2.9)	0(0.0%)	0.1(0.0-3.3)
Exercise			274	1.112			
Yes*	28(56.0%)	45(45.0%)	1.00	31(44.3%)	1.00	14(46.7%)	1.00
No	22(44.0%)	55(55.0%)	1.6(0.8-3.1)	39(55.7%)	1.6(0.8-3.3)	16(53.3%)	1.5(0.6-3.6)
Family & Hyper	tension						
Yes	5(10.0%)	38(38.0%)	5.5(2.0-15.1)	26(37.1%)	10.6(3.6-31.4)	12(40.0%)	6.0(1.8-19.5)

Table 3.9 Frequency Distribution and Crude Odds Ratios for the Association of Putative RiskFactors for Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension



Table 3.10 Frequency Distribution and Crude Odds Ratios for the Association of Putative Risk Factors for Pregnancy-InducedHypertension

PARAMETERS	CG	PIH	OR(95%CI)	GH	OR(95%CI)	PE	OR(95%CI)
Prior adverse birth outcome		~					
No prior adverse birth*	47(94%)	93(93%)	1.00	70(100%)	1.00	27(90%)	1.00
Prior Caesarian Section	3(6%)	3(3%)	0.5(0.1-2.5)	0(0%)	0.1(0.0-1.9)	3(10%)	1.7(0.3-9.2)
Prior Preterm	0(0%)	5(5%)	5.4(0.3-99.1)	0(0%)		5(16.7%)	19.0(1.0-357.1)
Prior Still Birth	2(4%)	6(6%)	1.5(0.3-7.5)	0(0%)	0.1(0.0-2.9)	6(20%)	5.2(1.0-27.7)
Prior Abortion							
No prior abortion*	32(64%)	62(62%)	1.00	52(74.3%)	1.00	8(26.7%)	1.00
Prior Spont. abortion	17(34%)	31(31%)	0.9(0.4-1.8)	14(20%)	0.5(0.2-1.2)	17(56.7%)	1.7(0.7-4.0)
Prior Ind. Abortion	16(32%)	22(22%)	0.7(0.3-1.4)	18(25.7%)	0.8(0.4-1.6)	4(13.3%)	0.4(0.1-1.4)
Salt intake	The	22		XX			
Moderate*	43(86%)	83(83%)	1.00	60(86.7%)	1.00	23(76.7%)	1.00
High	7(14%)	17(17%)	1.3(0.5-3.3)	10(14.3%)	1.0(0.4-2.9)	7(23.3%)	1.9(0.6-5.9)
Condom use			1111				
Yes	2(4%)	19(1 <mark>9%)</mark>	5.6(1.2-25.2)	12(17.1%)	5.0(1.1-23.3)	7(23.3%)	7.3(1.4-37.9)
No*	48(96%)	81(<mark>81%)</mark>	1.00	58(82.9%)	1.00	23(76.7%)	1.00
Contraceptive Use	kal a	-		- /3	5/		
Yes	13(26.0%)	37(37.0%)	1.7(0.8-3.5)	25(35.7%)	1.6(0.7-3.5)	12(40.0%)	1.9(0.7-4.9)
No*	37(74.0%)	63(63.0%)	1.00	45(64.3%)	1.00	18(60.0%)	1.00

-

Partner Change							
Yes	10(20.0%)	37(37.0%)	2.3(1.1-5.2)	21(30.0%)	1.7(0.7-4.1)	16(53.3%)	4.6(1.7-12.4)
No*	40(80.0%)	63(63.0%)	1.00	49(70.0%)	1.00	14(46.7%)	1.00

*Reference group, CG = control group, PIH = pregnancy-induced hypertension subjects, PE = preeclampsia group, GH = gestational hypertension group, OR = odds ratio and CI = confidence interval, Spont. abortion= spontaneous abortion, Ind. Abortion= induced abortion.



103

Results

Parameters		CG	PIH	OR(95% CI)	GH	OR(95% CI)	PE	OR(95% CI)
Abortion & typ	e	6	X	-u	135	3		
Nulliparous	No Abortion* 1 spontaneous	18(36.0%) 0(0.0%)	43(43.0%) 0(0.0%)	1.00	37(52.9%) 0(0.0%)	1.00	0(0.0%) 0(0.0%)	1.00
	1 H. induced	0(0.0%)	0(0.0%)	A CONTRACTOR	0(0.0%)	<u></u>	0(0.0%)	
	1 self induced	2(4.0%)	0(0.0%)	0.1(0.0-1.9)	3(4.3%)	0.7(0.1-4.8)	0(0.0%)	
	2+ spontaneous	0(0.0%)	0(0.0%)	55	0(0.0%)	13	0(0.0%)	
	2+ H. induced	0(0.0%)	0(0.0%)		0(0.0%)	39/	0(0.0%)	
	2+ self abortion	0(0.0%)	0(0.0%)	SANE T	3(4.3%)	3.5(0.2-70.5)	0(0.0%)	

 Table 3.11 Crude Odds Ratios for Pregnancy- Induced Hypertension by number of Abortions & Type of Abortion

	1+ all abortion	0(0.0%)	0(0.0%)	N. 1. 1. 1	0(0.0%)		0(0.0%)	
Multiparous	no abortion	0(0.0%)	4(4.0%)	3.8(0.7-74.8)	13(18.6%)	13.3(0.7-236.8)	3(10.0%)	259.0(4.4-15380.0)
Multiparous	1+ abortion	30(60.0%)	53(53.0%)	0.7(0.4-1.5)	14(20.0%)	0.2(0.1-0.5)	27(90.0%)	0.4(0.2-0.9)

*Reference group, CG = control group, PIH = pregnancy-induced hypertension subjects, PE = preeclampsia group, GH = gestational hypertension group, OR = odds ratio and CI = confidence interval, H. induced =Hospital induced, (Self induced and H. induced abortion) = induced abortion



104

3.4 PUTATIVE RISK FACTORS FOR PREGNANCY-INDUCED HYPERTENSION

3.4.1 Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension

From this study, both the younger and elderly pregnant women were at risk of developing PIH as compared to the reference group. The number of risk factors increased from about 2 times (OR = 1.5; 95% CI = 0.5-4.7) in the younger population which includes the teenage mothers to about 8 times (OR = 7.8; 95% CI = 2.3-26.9) among the pregnant women within the 35-39 year group (Table 3.9). Whereas the risk of a nulliparous woman developing PIH was similar to that of multiparous women, the risk was about two fold among single mothers, women who consumed alcoholic beverages, women without any formal education and women who do not participate in any form of exercise (Table 3.9). Women who were underweight were about 8 fold at risk of developing PIH (OR = 7.5; 95% CI = 0.4-150.4), and those who were obese were about 5 fold at risk of the pathology (OR = 4.7; 95% CI = 1.7-12.7). Women with a family history of hypertension were about 6-fold at risk of developing PIH (OR = 5.5; 95% CI = 2.0-15.1) (Table 3.9). Maternal education up to the tertiary level confers some protection against developing PIH from this study (Table 3.9).

Women with a history of still birth and preterm deliveries were about two and five fold at risk of developing PIH respectively (Table 3.10). A history of caesarean section, spontaneous or induced abortion did not pose any risk for developing PIH in this study. High salt intake posed only a slight risk of developing PIH (OR = 1.3; 95% CI = 0.5-3.3). Contraceptive use and partner change posed about 2 fold risk each for developing PIH (Table 3.10). Condom usage among the male partner of the women also posed about 6 times the risk of developing PIH (OR = 5.6; 95% CI = 1.2-25.2) (Table 3.10).

Derivations from the analyses of abortion type and number of abortion are shown in Table 3.11. Because the crude findings were similar to results obtained from a logistic regression that controlled for other risk factors, only crude odds ratios are presented in this study. The analysis of abortion type shows that nulliparous women with spontaneous or induced abortion (i.e. one prior spontaneous abortion, one prior self induced or one prior hospital induced) is not associated with a risk of PIH in the subsequent pregnancy. A similar degree of non-association was seen among women who had two or more spontaneous or induced abortion (i.e. hospital induced, self induced), one or more of all types of abortion and multiparous women with a history of abortion. However, multiparous women without a history of abortion (OR = 3.8; 95% CI = 0.7-74.8) had an increased risk of developing PIH (Table 3.11).

3.4.2 Gestational Hypertension

The risk of developing GH increased from about 2 times among women who were less than 25 years old to about 3 times among 30-34 years old women to about 12 times and 6 times among women within the 35-39 and 40-44 years old women respectively (Table 3.9). Nulliparous women, single mothers, women who consumed alcoholic beverages and women who did not engage in exercise were about 2 times at risk of developing GH as seen in Table 3.9. Women without any form of education (OR = 1.3; 95% CI = 0.2-7.4) and those who attained education only up to the basic level (OR = 1.2; 95% CI = 0.4-3.5) were only slightly at risk of developing GH. Obesity among the pregnant women increased the risk of developing GH about 4 folds, whereas underweight women were 8 times at increased risk. Women with a family history of hypertension had about 11 times increased risk of developing GH (Table 3.9).

History of caesarean section, preterm delivery, spontaneous abortion, still birth and induced abortion confered some sort of protection against the development of GH from this study (Table 3.10). While the risk posed by high salt intake was similar to that seen among women who took moderate salt (OR = 1.0; 95% CI = 0.42.9), partner change and the use of contraceptive posed about 2 fold risk each

of developing GH (Table 3.10). The risk was, however, about 5 times among women whose partners used condom.

Analysis of abortion type (Table 3.11) suggests that a history of one prior spontaneous abortion did not influence the risk of developing gestational hypertension and this was synonymous to the effect posed by induced abortion (i.e. one prior self induced and hospital induced abortion). Examination of nulliparous subjects who had had two or more self induced abortions indicates that they are about 4 times at risk of developing GH (OR = 3.5; 95% CI = 0.2-70.5). The history of one or more abortion types among the multiparous women showed a protective effect as only 20% of the GH had one or more abortion as against 100% in the case of the controls (OR = 0.1; 95% CI = 0.1-0.3). However, multiparous women without a history of abortion were about 13 times at risk of developing GH (OR = 13.3; 95% CI = 0.7-236.8) (Table 3.11).

3.4.3 Preeclampsia

The risk of developing preeclampsia (PE) increased with maternal age from 1.2 times among women less than 25 years old (OR = 1.2; 95% CI = 0.3-5.8) to about 4 times among women who were between 40-44 years old (OR = 3.6; 95% CI = 0.5-

25.6). Lack of exercise, lack of any formal education as well as education up to the basic level and women who consumed alcohol were at about two fold risk of developing PE (Table 3.9). The risk of developing PE was about 4 times among single mothers, 6 times among women with a family history of hypertension, 7 times among women who were obese and about 10 times among underweight women (Table 3.9). Nulliparity appeared to confer some form of protection against developing PE.

Apart from induced abortion which confers some form of protection against developing PE, caesarean section, preterm delivery, spontaneous abortion and still birth posed about 2, 19, 2 and 5 times risk to developing PE respectively (Table

SANE

3.4.2). High salt intake and the use of contraceptive posed about 2 fold risk each of developing PE. The risk of developing PE among women who have undergone partner change was about 5 times (OR = 4.6; 95% CI = 1.7-12.4) and the risk among women whose partners used condoms was 7 times (OR = 7.3; 95% CI = 1.4-37.9) (Table 3.10).

The result of this study indicates that none of the abortion types in both nulliparous and multiparous subjects is associated with PE. However, when the abortion type was grouped together as one, multiparity was associated with the risk of developing PE in women without history of abortion (Table 3.11).

From figure 3.4, the concentration of Human Placental Lactogen was significantly decreased when the PIH group was compared to the control group. The mean concentration of hPL for the PIH subjects was 4.91±0.32, for the GH subjects was 4.75±0.37, for the PE subjects was 4.42±0.59mg/L and that of the control group





Figure 3.2 Distribution of human placental lactogen (hPL) in control and pregnancy-induced hypertension subjects (PIH). PE = preeclampsia group, GH = gestational hypertension group. Values are mean \pm SEM and significantly different from control using unpaired *t*-test: **P < 0.01 and ***P < 0.001.



3.5 INCIDENCE, PREVALENCE AND SEASONAL VARIATION

Out of the total of 8,091 antenatal visits to the Komfo Anokye teaching Hospital, Kumasi, from 2006 to 2007, 1,005 (12.42%) presented with PIH. Preeclampsia was identified in 530 (6.55%) pregnant women whilst gestational hypertension was identified in 475 (5.87%) pregnant women. The prevalence of PIH and GH were found to be highest (17.80% and 8.74% respectively) in September whilst that of PE was found to be highest (9.33%) in August. The prevalence ratios were 2.36, 2.55 and 2.26 for PIH, GH and PE respectively for the highest values (Table 3.12). The prevalence as well as the prevalence ratios for all the conditions generally declined during the dry season (from November to March) to the lowest level (7.55%, 3.43% and 4.12% for PIH, GH and PE respectively) in January, with January as the reference month (Table 3.12).

Using maternal age between 20-35 years as the reference group, a substantial increase in risk was found for women less than 20 years of age and for those greater than 35 years of age (Table 3.13). Multiparity from this data did not have a significant effect on PIH and its sub-group when nulliparous women were used as the reference group. The prevalence ratio among women with birth weight less than 2.5 kg was about 2, 3 and 5 for GH, PIH and PE respectively (Table 3.13). The percentage prevalence of maternal death among the GH subjects was 2.86 and 7.62 and 10.48 for PE and PIH respectively.



	Gestational Hyp	pertension	Preeclampsia	0.0.1	Pregnancy-Indu	ced Hypertension
Months	Prevalence (%)	Prevalence Ratio	Prevalence (%)	Prevalence Ratio	Prevalence (%)	Prevalence Ratio
January	3.43	1.00	4.12	1.00	7.55	1.00
February	4.83	1.41	5.43	1.32	10.26	1.36
March	6.59	1.92	5.91	1.43	12.5	1.66
April	4.83	1.41	7.41	1.80	12.5	1.62
May	7.47	2.18	5.14	1.25	12.61	1.67
June	7.23	2.11	7.23	1.75	14.46	1.92
July	4.56	1.33	6.32	1.53	<u>10.88</u>	1.44
August	5.24	1.53	9.33	2.26	14.57	1.93
September	8.74	2.55	9.06	2.20	17.8	2.36
October	8.14	2.37	6.38	1.55	14.52	1.92
November	4.00	1.17	5.60	1.36	9.6	1.27
December	6.43	1.87	8.97	2.18	15.4	2.04

WJ SANE NO BADH

Table3.12 Prevalence (%) and prevalence ratio of hypertensive disorders of pregnancy according to monthly variation, 2006-2007

111

PARAMETERS	GH	[2]	РЕ	ICT	PIH	РІН			
	%prevalence	prevalence ratio	%prevalence	prevalence ratio	%prevalence	prevalence ratio			
Maternal age									
< 20	13.51	2.70	7.21	1.20	20.72	1.88			
20-35	5.00	1.00*	6.00	1.00*	11.00	1.00*			
>35	10.67	2.13	10.56	1.76	21.23	1.93			
Parity									
0	7.34	1.00 *	9.27	1.00*	16.61	1.00*			
13	4.46	0.61	5 .08	0.55	9.53	0.57			
46	8.6	1.17	8.24	0.89	16.84	1.01			
7+	4.85	0.66	9.71	1.05	14.56	0.88			
Birth weight		all							
>2.5	1.43	1.00*	1.2	1.00*	2.63	1.00*			
<2.5	2.79	1.95	<mark>6.03</mark>	5.03	8.83	3.36			
Maternal death	2.86	- IL	7.62		10.48				
PR=prevalence ratio, *= Reference value.									

 Table 3.13 Prevalence (%) and PR of hypertensive disorders of pregnancy stratified by

 age, parity and birth weight, 2006-2007

The percentage incidence rate in 2006 and 2007 is as shown in figure 3.3A. The incidence of PIH was significantly higher (P < 0.001; χ^2 = 44.75; df = 1) in 2007 (17.03%) as compared to 2006 (11.46%). The incidence rate of PE and GH were also significantly higher (P < 0.001; χ^2 = 22.87; df = 1 and P < 0.001; χ^2 = 18.10; df = 1 for PE and GH respectively) in 2007 (9.03% and 8.01% for PE and GH respectively) as compared to that of 2006 (6.01% and 5.64% for PE and GH respectively).

When the prevalence of the various conditions were assessed based on the seasonal variation, it was realized that the prevalence were significantly higher (P < 0.001; $\chi^2 = 16.23$; df = 1, P = 0.0201; $\chi^2 = 5.402$; df = 1 and P = 0.0016; $\chi^2 = 9.978$; df = 1 for PIH, PE and GH respectively) during the rainy season (from April to October) as compared to the dry season (from November to March) as shown in figure 3.4B. Even though, when the study population was stratified based on the year (i.e. 2006 and 2007), there was no significant differences (P = 0.2794; $\chi^2 = 1.170$; df = 1, P = 0.2116; $\chi^2 = 1.560$; df = 1 and P = 0.8869; $\chi^2 = 0.0202$; df = 1 for PIH, PE and GH respectively) in the prevalence of the various conditions during the raining season and dry season for 2006 (Figure 3.5C). The differences however attained a statistically significant level in 2007 (P < 0.001; $\chi^2 = 38.62$; df = 1, P < 0.001; $\chi^2 = 16.81$; df = 1 and P < 0.001; $\chi^2 = 18.36$; df = 1 for PIH, PE and GH respectively) (Figure 3.6D).

After adjusting for possible confounding variables, the relative risk of the various conditions was expressed according to the other variables as odds ratios using multiple logistic regressions. Adjusting for other variables did not alter the seasonal trend in the occurrence of PIH (Table 3.14). The average relative risk of developing PIH, GH and PE during the dry season was 1.46 each whilst the average relative risk of developing PIH, GH and PE during the raining season was 1.83, 1.77 and 1.76 respectively (Table 3.14). A substantial increase in risk was found for women less than 20 years and greater than 35 years of age confirming the earlier observation in table 3.13. The risk of PIH, PE and GH in the second and subsequent pregnancy was at least 50% of the risk in the first pregnancy (Table

3.15).

Table 3.15 shows the monthly average temperatures and precipitation for Kumasi, in the Ashanti region. Generally, the average monthly humidity and precipitation were higher during the wet season (from April to October) as compared to the dry season (from November to March). However, the average monthly temperatures as well as the average maximum temperature were much higher during the dry season compared to the wet season (Table 3.15).



	рін	сн СТ	РЕ
Month	1717	1051	
January	1.0*	1.0*	1.0*
February	1.4(1.0-1.9)	1.4(0.8-2.3)	1.3(0.8-2.1)
March	1.7(1.2-2.3)	1.9(1.2-3.1)	1.4(0.9-2.3)
April	1.6(1.1-2.3)	1.4(0.8-2.4)	1.8(1.1-2.8)
May	1.7(1.2-2.3)	2.2(1.4-3.4)	1.2(0.8-2.0)
June	1.9(1.3-2.8)	2.1(1.2-3.6)	1.8(1.1-2.9)
July	1.4(1.0-2.0)	1.3(0.8- 2.2)	1.5(1.0-2.4)
August	1.9(1.4-2.7)	1.5(0.9-2.5)	2.3(1.5-3.5)
September	2.4(1.7-3.3)	2.5(1.6-4.0)	2.2(1.4-3.4)
October	1.9(1.4-2.7)	2.4(1.5-3.7)	1.5(1.0-2.4)
November	1.2(0.91.8)	1.1(0.7-2.0)	1.4(0.9-2.1)
December	2.0(1.5-2.8)	1.9(1.1-3.1)	2.2(1.4-3.4)
Maternal Age	JAI		
>20	1.9(1.4-2.6)	2.7(1.8-4.0)	1.2(0.7-2.0)
20-34	1.0*	1.0*	1.0*

Table 3.14 *Prevalence (%) and adjusted odds ratios (ORs) with 95% confidence intervals (CI) of hypertensive pregnancies 2006-2007.*



MONTH	Av. T (°C)	Av. Mn T(°C)	Av. Max T(°C)	Av. Ppt/Rf (in)	R. Humidity (%)
JAN	25.5	20	31	0.8	78
FEB	26.5	20	33	2.2	75
MAR	27	22	32	5.5	79
APR	27	22	32	5.7	81
MAY	27	22	31	7.2	84
JUNE	25	21	29	9.2	87
JULY	25	21	28	4.9	87
AUG	24	21	27	2.9	87
SEPT	25	21	28	6.8	87
OCT	26	21	30	7.9	87
NOV	26	21	31	3.9	84
DEC	25	20	30	1.3	82

Table3.15 Percentage Temperature / Rainfall patterns in Kumasi, Ashanti region

Av. T=Average Temperature, Av. Mn T= Average Mini temperature, Av. Max T= Average Maximum temperature, Av.Ppt/Rf= Average precipitation/rainfall, R. humidity= Relative humidity. Source for temperature, rainfall and humidity patterns: http://www.climatetemp.info/ghana/kumasi.html





Figure 3.3A Shows the percentage incidence rate in 2006 and 2007.

Figure 3.4B Shows the seasonal variation in percentage prevalence for the year 2007.

Figure 3.5C Shows the seasonal variation in percentage prevalence for the year 2006.

Figure 3.6D Shows the seasonal variation in percentage prevalence for the year 2006-2007.

Chapter 4 **DISCUSSION**

4.1 PUTATIVE RISK FACTORS OF PREGNANCY-INDUCED HYPERTENSION AMONG GHANAIAN PREGNANT WOMEN

Several epidemiological studies have considered the association of maternal demographic characteristics and the risk of Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension (gestational hypertension and preeclampsia). Inspite of this, there have been inconsistent reports on the effects of maternal age on preeclampsia. While some studies did not find age to be a significant risk factor (Anorlu *et al.*, 2005; CondeAgudelo & Belizan, 2000; Eskenazi *et al.*, 1991), some studies have reported increased risk of preeclampsia in younger women who are \leq 21 years (Anorlu *et al.*, 2005; Sibai, 1990b) and others have reported an association of increased risk of preeclampsia with women who are 35 years or older (Conde-Agudelo & Belizan,

2000; Sibai, 1990b).

The increase in the prevalence of developing preeclampsia with increasing maternal age demonstrated in this study is consistent with the findings of other studies (Conde-Agudelo & Belizan, 2000; Sibai, 1990b). Several reports have stated that usually teenage or younger mothers are at increased risk of developing preeclampsia, however, this study found that younger mothers are only slightly at risk of preeclampsia whereas older mothers were at greater risk for the pathology. Indeed, this observation was not only made for preeclampsia but for PIH collectively as well as GH. Stone *et al.* (1995) and later Hartikainen *et al.*, (1998) have also demonstrated that older mothers are at increased risk of GH. The slightly increased risk of developing PIH (PE, GH) for younger mothers observed from this study may be attributed to most probably the socio-economic status (SES) of the young mother whereas biological changes associated with maturity are more attributable to the risk observed in older mothers. Indeed, teenagers and women aged 35 years and above have been shown to have a greater risk of adverse

perinatal outcomes, including preterm birth (Cnattingius *et al.*, 1992; Fraser *et al.*, 1995; Gilbert *et al.*, 1999; Jacobsson *et al.*, 2004) and perinatal or infant mortality (Cnattingius *et al.*, 1992; Jacobsson *et al.*, 2004) which are some of the complications of Pregnancy- Induced Hypertension.

The extensively reported association between maternal age and hypertensive disorders of pregnancy (Anorlu *et al.*, 2005; Conde-Agudelo & Belizan, 2000; Owiredu *et al.*, 2009; Sibai, 1990b) is re-emphasized in the prevalence study. In that, finding revealed that, of the total women visiting KATH for antenatal care, younger (<20 years) as well as older (>35 years) pregnant women had increased risk for PIH, GH and PE. Obed & Aniteye (2006), in their study reported that preeclampsia occurred more frequently in women above 35 years in contrast to those between 20-35 years and also in those below 20 years. Gaio *et al.*, (2001) found increased prevalence of preeclampsia/eclampsia in higher age groups particularly women 35 years or older. The findings of the study supports the notion that extremes of age (younger or older mothers) increases the risk for hypertensive disorders of pregnancy as observed in the high prevalence of the hypertensive condition in women of these age groups.

In this study, the risk of preeclampsia positively associated with maternal obesity as measured by maternal Body Mass Index (BMI). Several studies have shown a strong association between increased maternal body mass and risk of preeclampsia (Anorlu *et al.*, 2005; Bodnar *et al.*, 2005; Eskenazi *et al.*, 1991; Villamor & Cnattingius, 2006). There is general agreement that maternal obesity is associated with an increased risk of medical and puerperal complications, including hypertension (Johnson *et al.*, 1992). This corroborates the findings of this study where subjects presenting with GH, a milder form of the clinical condition, similarly associated positively with obesity. Despite the fact that, increased weight gain and obesity have long worried women due to its effect on beauty and general physical appearance, it is now progressively evident that obesity is now a health



issue. The prevalence of overweight and obesity have been increasing, with approximately half of white women and a staggering 70% of African-American women aged 20–39 years in the United States being overweight or obese (Flegal *et al.*, 2002). A study carried out in Nigeria among hypertensive subjects showed an increased prevalence of obesity (Ijarotimi & Keshinro, 2008). A sociodemograhpic study carried out in Ghana in 2003 also revealed an increased prevalence of overweight and obesity predominantly among women (Amoah, 2003). Pregnancy carries considerable risks for women who are obese; these include increased rates of congenital anomalies (neural tube and cardiac defects), miscarriage, gestational diabetes, hypertension, and problems during delivery (Cedergren, 2004; Linne, 2004). Similarly, prevalence of polycystic ovary syndrome (PCOS) seems to be rising because of the current epidemic of obesity; at least 40% of women with PCOS are obese and it accounts for 90-95% of women who attend infertility clinics with anovulation (Balen & Michelmore, 2002).

Furthermore, obesity is associated with insulin resistance, dyslipidemia, chronic inflammation and oxidative stress (Reilly & Rader, 2003), all of which have been demonstrated in women presenting with PIH (Ahenkorah *et al.*, 2008; Roberts & Lain, 2002; Turpin *et al.*, 2008). Even though the fine mechanism by which obesity/insulin resistance increases the risk of PIH is not well understood, these irregularities may act independently or collectively to advance the endothelial dysfunction observed in women with PIH (GH and PE). Inflammatory substances secreted by the adipose tissue among overweight and obese women may lead to chronic inflammation which may adversely affect endothelial vascular function (Mutlu-Turkoglu *et al.*, 1999; Sartipy & Loskutoff, 2003). Therefore, chronic inflammation maybe the focal point linking increased weight gain to PIH.

As a result of the strong relationship observed, the association between increasing changes in BMI and risk of PIH may support the hypothesis that obesitymediated inflammatory changes may play a role in the pathogenesis of PIH (Getahun *et al.*, 2007). This concept is further supported by the finding of excessive levels of Creactive protein in overweight and obese women (Visser *et al.*, 1999; Wolf *et al.*, 2001). Extrahepatic synthesis of C-reactive protein in response to proinflammatory cytokines, such as interleukin-6 and tumour necrosis factor, has also been recently identified in the adipose tissue (Calabro *et al.*, 2005).

Most studies have associated the risk of PIH with increased or increasing BMI. However, this study found an increased risk for PIH (PE+GH) among underweight pregnant women as well as among overweight and obese pregnant women. Indeed, pregnancies among underweight or overweight women are often regarded as high risk pregnancies, and thin or underweight women are often advised to gain weight before becoming pregnant (Cnattingius *et al.*, 1998). A large number of previous studies have associated underweight pregnant women with an increased risk of delivering an infant who is small for gestational age, and have also shown an increased risk of preterm delivery among these women (Cnattingius *et al.*, 1998; Sebire *et al.*, 2001; Wolfe *et al.*, 1991). It is common knowledge that PIH strongly associates with preterm delivery which is usually undertaken before the disease progresses to become life threatening for both mother and child.

Similarly, underweight individuals have usually been associated with malnutrition or undernutrition. This cohort of underweight women may have experienced malnutrition before or during pregnancy most probably due to low SES (socioeconomic standard). Low SES increases stress levels due to financial insufficiencies and indeed, Takiuti *et al*, (2003) have reported that stress associates well and increases the risk of PIH.

Furthermore, from this study, lack of exercise was found to be positively associated with the risk of PIH (PE+GH). Pregnancy and prepregnancy weight gain have been reported to be associated with an increased risk of PIH and exercise is known to generally control weight gain. Preeclampsia has been hypothesized as a stress-related disease and indeed epidemiologic studies show that the relative risk for preeclampsia is increased in many stressful situations (Takiuti *et al.*, 2003). Marcoux *et al.* (1989) also found that increased leisure time activity protected against preeclampsia. Similarly, moderate/high physical activity is reported to be associated with a two times increase in the risk of severe preeclampsia compared to mild activity (Spinillo *et al.*, 1995). Consequently, if mild physical activity or increased leisure time activity confers protection against preeclampsia, protection against GH, a condition generally considered a milder form of the disease can be expected since increased leisure time activity reduces stress and increases the state of well being.

The effect of parity on preeclampsia has been well recognized; preeclampsia is considered to be a disease largely associated with first pregnancies (Roberts & Redman, 1993). Serhal and Craft, (1987) also reported that first pregnancy is a risk factor for preeclampsia and its occurrence is more common in nulliparous than multiparous women (Eskenazi et al., 1991; Roberts & Redman, 1993). The increased risk among nulliparous women has been postulated to be due to maternal first exposure to chorionic villi, which is of foetal origin (Vinatier & Monnier, 1995). The prevailing hypothesis for the increased risk reported for nulliparous women is that after the first pregnancy, the maternal immune system would have 'recognized' the paternal antigens and developed a greater immune tolerance towards the same antigens in subsequent pregnancies (Robertson et al., 2003). This implies that, in nulliparous women the impaired immunological tolerance experienced is largely as a result of their first exposure to the paternal antigens, which results in disordered placentation, a common feature of preeclampsia. This study did not however, demonstrate this association. The lack of association between nulliparity and risk of preeclampsia observed in this study is in agreement with the findings of Funai *et al.*, (2005).

138

However, it has been reported in some studies that multiparous women who have had a change of partner before the index pregnancy have an increased risk of preeclampsia (Eras et al., 2000; Feeney & Scott, 1980; Li & Wi, 2000). This observation possibly suggests a loss of the protective effect of multiparity with change of spouse/partner. Therefore, preeclampsia might be a problem of primipaternity (Robillard et al., 1999; Robillard et al., 1993) rather than primigravidity as many studies suggest. Besides that, Funai et al., (2005) have proposed that the extent to which preeclampsia would appear to be mainly a disease of first pregnancies would depend on the proportion of patients visiting the hosiptal who were nulliparous. Also, in populations with high infertility levels, a greater proportion of cases with first pregnancies would be observed. Furthermore, nulliparous women presented with twice as much risk of having GH. Hernández-Díaz et al., (2002) similarly found the relative risk for primiparity among pregnant women presenting with GH to be 2.04 (95 % CI: 1.52-2.73). The increased risk observed in this cohort of women may be attributed to other underlying causes or predisposing factors. This also suggests that gestational hypertension and preeclampsia may differ in their aetiologies, prognosis as well as risk factors.

Previous studies have suggested that various aspects of standards of living (SES) influences the risk of preeclampsia especially when measured by education (Conde-Agudelo & Belizan, 2000; Ros *et al.*, 1998) and marital status (Eskenazi *et al.*, 1991; Stone *et al.*, 1994). Extremes of maternal age (young and advanced), low socioeconomic status have also been suggested and debated as risk factors for preeclampsia (Eskenazi *et al.*, 1991; Klonoff-Cohen *et al.*, 1989; Samadi *et al.*, 1996). In this study, the observed four fold increased risk among the single mothers and the negative correlation between the attainment of higher education and the risk of developing preeclampsia suggests that lack of education and single motherhood are strong risk factors, as have been previously reported by Eskenazi

et al., (1991) and Samadi *et al.,* (1996). While single motherhood posed a risk for the development of GH as well, lack of education and basic education only slightly influenced the risk of GH. In the United States of America, preeclampsia is largely associated with unmarried, teenage women (Eskenazi *et al.,* 1991; Samadi *et al.,* 1996).

Low education and single motherhood may relate to poor economic status and therefore inappropriate antenatal care. Observational studies have revealed strong association between late commencement of antenatal care or the number of antenatal visits with preterm delivery (Barros *et al.*, 1996; Kotelchuck, 1994; Kramer, 1987) whereas preterm delivery strongly associates with preeclampsia. Furthermore, there could be increased levels of stress due to the inadequacies such as financial insecurity, unsatisfying marital relationship and poor living conditions. Indeed, it has been reported that low SES pregnant women experience more stressful life events during their pregnancy (Peacock *et al.*, 1995; Rutter & Quine, 1990) and Takiuti *et al.*, (2003) have shown that preeclampsia increases in many stressful conditions.

Many epidemiological studies have identified alcohol consumption as a risk factor for the development of hypertension (Beevers, 1977; Friedman *et al.*, 1982; Mitchell *et al.*, 1980). Generally, pregnant women are advised to abstain from alcohol consumption during pregnancy because of the likelihood of foetal alcohol syndrome (FAS). Foetal Alcohol Syndrome (FAS) is a set of birth defects caused by maternal consumption of alcohol during pregnancy which includes intrauterine growth restriction (IUGR), abnormalities to the skull and face, defects of the arms or legs, and mental retardation (Armant & Saunders, 1996). Alcohol is most teratogenic during organogenesis (gestational week 9 to 11) and may destroy placental trophoblastic cells, increase thromboxane production and reduce the utero-placental blood flow (Armant & Saunders, 1996; Siler-Khodr *et al.*, 2000). In this study, alcohol consumption increased the risk of PIH (PE+GH).
It has long been known, that environmental influences, such as smoking (Lieberman *et al.*, 1994; Shu *et al.*, 1995; Spinillo *et al.*, 1994) and alcohol use (Shu *et al.*, 1995) have a causative role in impaired foetal growth or IUGR. Women presenting with PIH are known to experience IUGR and foetal death as well as abruptio placentae as severe complications. Abruptio placentae refers to the premature separation of the placenta from the uterus after the 20th week gestation and before the birth of the foetus (Sarwar *et al.*, 2006).

Placental abruption is due to the rupture of the uterine spiral artery (Eskes, 2001). Bleeding into decidua leads to separation of the placenta. Haematoma formation further separates the placenta from the uterine wall, causing compression of these structures and compromise of blood supply to the foetus (Sarwar *et al.*, 2006). Although, the aetiology of abruptio placentae remains obscure, some risk factors implicated include hypertensive disorders of pregnancy, polyhydramnios, intrauterine growth restriction, advanced maternal age, maternal trauma, cigarette smoking, alcohol consumption, previous miscarriage *et cetera* (Sarwar *et al.*, 2006). These observations imply that alcohol consumption during pregnancy does not only increase the risk of hypertensive pregnancy but also increases placental and foetal abnormalities.

Hypertension is regarded as a major public health problem (Cappuccio *et al.,* 2004). It is the most common medical complication of pregnancy, which occurs in 3% to 10% of pregnancies (Saudan *et al.,* 1998). Preeclampsia and gestational hypertension are common hypertensive complications of pregnancy. Several epidemiological studies have indicated that a family history of chronic hypertension is an independent risk factor for preeclampsia (Eskenazi *et al.,* 1991; Kobashi *et al.,* 2001; Qiu *et al.,* 2003).

This study has established a high risk for preeclampsia as well as gestational hypertension for women with a family history of hypertension. In this study,

women with a family history of hypertension have about 11 times risk of developing GH. GH is characterised by increased systolic and diastolic blood pressure and may precede the onset of preeclampsia which is a more severe form of the clinical condition. In a twin study conducted in Sweden by Salonen Ros *et al*, (2000) it was established that the genetic component of preeclampsia was approximately 54%, with the remaining 46% attributable to non-shared environmental factors. But additional studies with genetic linkage methods and twin studies are required to further quantify the genetic and non-genetic component that influences the risk of PIH (Qiu *et al.*, 2003). Genetic and behavioural factors may therefore, predispose a pregnant woman to the development of Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension.

Consistent high salt consumption posed about two fold risk for developing preeclampsia in this study. Although, the mechanisms by which salt intake increases the blood pressure are not clear (de Wardener et al., 2004) there is evidence in support of the hypothesis which proposes that prolonged increases in salt intake or the habitual high intake of salt is related to a rise in arterial blood pressure (Chobanian & Hill, 2000). A study carried out by Cappucino et al, (2006) in the Ashanti region of Ghana showed a significant and positive relationship between the level of salt intake and both systolic and diastolic blood pressure. Furthermore, there is good evidence that a reduction in salt intake reduces the blood pressure (Sacks *et al.*, 2001) and that people of black African origin living in Africa respond well to reduction in blood pressure when salt intake is reduced (Adeyemo et al., 2002; Cappuccio et al., 2006; 2000). Hypertension, a feature of preeclampsia, is also a risk factor for the development of Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension as such a high dietary salt intake which predisposes to hypertension might be the focal point for the increased risk observed in women presenting with preeclampsia.

Contraceptive use in both the male and the female partner positively associated with the risk of PIH, (PE and GH inclusive) in this study. Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension has long been considered to have an immunological basis. The results of several studies suggest that repeated exposure to the male partner's spermatozoa prior to conception reduces the risk of Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension in the first pregnancy (Marti & Herrmann, 1977). This is further supported by a prospective study conducted using 1011 pregnant women, which reported a strong inverse association between the length of sexual cohabitation with the partner and the risk of Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension, suggesting that extended duration of sexual intercourse might reduce this risk (Robillard *et al.*, 1994).

This implies that if extensive periods of cohabitation with the partner protects against Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension, it could be deduced that the mechanism may be related to the contact of spermatozoa with the female genital tract. This might also explain the high risk observed in women whose spouses used condom as a means of contraception because the use of condom reduces or limits exposure of the female genital tract to the male partner's spermatozoa.

Similarly, women who used contraceptives from this study were not protected from Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension. From the face-to-face interview conducted in this study, most of the women used oral contraceptives which are known to act at different points of the female reproductive tract, i.e. cervical mucus thickening, tubal motility, changes in endometrial lining (i.e. by decreasing the possibility of implantation, should conception occur) and ovulation suppression (Gratacos *et al.*, 1996).

Oral contraceptives induce changes in cervical mucus which makes it impenetrable to spermatozoa (Wolf *et al.*, 1979) thus confining the spermatozoa to the vagina. Gratacos *et al*, (1996) have also previously reported data suggesting that the use of oral contraceptives induces some modifications that block the immunological protective response that occurs during unprotected cohabitation. The nonprotective effect of oral contraceptives might therefore be as a result of the reduced exposure to spermatozoa which is brought about by the effect of oral contraceptives on the female genital tract.

It has been suggested that preeclampsia results from an immunologic intolerance between maternal and foetal/paternal tissues (Eras *et al.*, 2000).Various studies have reported paternity change as a risk factor for preeclampsia (Feeney & Scott, 1980; Li & Wi, 2000; Trupin *et al.*, 1996). This current study did not only find partner change to be a strong risk factor for preeclampsia but also for gestational hypertension. Indeed, it is presumed that a previous normal pregnancy is associated with a reduced risk of Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension, but other studies have reported that this protective effect is lost with partner change (Dekker, 2002; Robillard *et al.*, 1999; Robillard *et al.*, 1993). Lie *et al.*, (1998) have also provided evidence of the existence of the so-called 'dangerous' father, by establishing that men who fathered one preeclamptic pregnancy were nearly twice as likely to father a preeclamptic pregnancy in a different woman regardless of whether she had already had a preeclamptic pregnancy or not (Dekker, 2002; Lie *et al.*, 1998).

The previous birth history of subjects was assessed to ascertain if a previous birth event associates with the risk of Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension. Caesarian delivery and preterm delivery were observed to be significant risk factors for preeclampsia in this study. Wilkes *et al.*, (2003) have also indicated that preeclampsia is a risk factor for caesarian delivery. To date, the aetiology and pathophysiological condition of preeclampsia still remain unknown with no therapy to prevent it and the only effective treatment is delivery (Villar *et al.*, 2006). It is common knowledge that women presenting with preeclampsia undergo caesarian delivery in hospitals when the life of either mother or child or both is at risk and usually these births are preterm deliveries and preeclampsia is a leading cause of preterm delivery. Indeed, in the course of this study, five infants from preeclamptic mothers had to be delivered by caesarean section because of signs of foetal hypoxia in the first stage of labour.

In this study, previous spontaneous abortion, still birth as well as induced abortion conferred protection against GH, whereas protection against preeclampsia was only conferred by a previous history of induced abortion from this study. Eras *et al*, (2000) have also reported that a history of abortion conferred protection against both gestational hypertension and preeclampsia. Strickland *et al.*, (1986) similarly, found that a prior abortion reduced a woman's risk of transient hypertension in a subsequent pregnancy. In one of the few studies to evaluate the timing of abortion, Campbell *et al.*, (1985) showed that late spontaneous abortion, defined as 13-27 weeks, conferred protection against preeclampsia in the subsequent pregnancy, whereas early spontaneous abortions did not. This might in part explain why spontaneous abortion (i.e. miscarriage) which usually occurs in the early weeks of pregnancy could not reduce the risk of preeclampsia in this study.

It is reasonable that a positive history of abortion would protect against PIH when one assumes an underlying immunologic pathophysiology for these conditions. The fetoplacental unit contains paternal antigenic tissue, which is foreign to the maternal host. Immunologic tolerance through the development of a protective mechanism between the foetal/paternal allograft and maternal tissue is necessary for a successful pregnancy (Beer, 1978; Eras *et al.*, 2000). Thus, presumably the enhanced development of maternal-foetal immunologic tolerance through pregnancies resulting in spontaneous or induced abortion may explain the protective effect of abortion on the risk of Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension in a subsequent pregnancy (Runic *et al.*, 1996). A strong association between hypertensive pregnancy and still birth has been demonstrated. Ananth et al, (1995) found an increased relative risk of still birth for all classes of hypertensive pregnancy. The causes of stillbirth (foetal death > 20 week) may be maternal, placental, or foetal and genetic. Overall, the most common cause is abruptio placentae and this is a common complication of preeclampsia (Beers *et al.*, 2006). Having had a stillbirth or late abortion (at 16 to 20 weeks) increases risk of foetal death in subsequent pregnancies. This may be the link between the non-protective effects of a history of a previous abortion observed from this study. Treatment of maternal disorders (diabetes, infections, hypertension) may lower risk of stillbirth in a current pregnancy. Common maternal causes include uncontrolled diabetes mellitus, preeclampsia or eclampsia, sepsis, substance abuse, trauma, and hereditary thrombotic disorders. Placental causes include vasa previa, chorioamnionitis, umbilical cord accidents (eg, prolapse, knots) uteroplacental vascular insufficiency, twin-twin transfusion, and fetomaternal haemorrhage (Beers et al., 2006). Hypertensive disorders have been found to have a strong adverse impact on stillbirth suggesting that early diagnosis of hypertension during pregnancy and adequate medical intervention may help reduce the risk of stillbirth (Ananth et al., 1995).

Additionally, this study sought to identify the association between the number and type of prior abortion and the risk of Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension. This study has demonstrated that abortion confers protection against PIH (GH and Preeclampsia). Among nulliparous women, the effect of one spontaneous abortion had the same protective effect as an induced abortion (i.e. hospital induced) on the risk of PIH, GH and preeclampsia. A history of abortion of either type was protective for all groups, although the number of abortions required to achieve a reduced risk differed for these three conditions. For preeclampsia and PIH, one prior induced abortion conferred a decreased risk for the pathology and that was similar to the decreased risk conferred by two prior induced abortions. For gestational hypertension, a history of at least two self abortions (i.e. induced abortion) was not associated with a protective effect. The protective effect of abortion in this study is in agreement with previous studies (Abi-Said *et al.*, 1995; Eras *et al.*, 2000; Sibai *et al.*, 1997; 1995).

Multiparous women without a history of abortion were also at increased risk of developing PIH (PE +GH) in this study. Strickland *et al*, (1986) reported that a prior abortion reduced a woman's risk of transient hypertension in a subsequent pregnancy. Similarly, El-Roeiy & Gleicher (1998) have suggested that preeclampsia results from an immunologic intolerance between maternal and foetal/ paternal tissues (Eras *et al.*, 2000). These findings could possibly explain the observed risk among multiparous women without prior abortion history.

The role of the placenta in the genesis of preeclampsia (and in the IUGR that can result from it) is well known (Merviel *et al.*, 2004; Pijnenborg *et al.*, 1980). The early work of Kaplan and Grumbach (1964) and Sciarra *et al.*, (1963) which identified the placenta as the sole organ to produce hPL, directed much attention to its role as an indicator of placental function. Human placental lactogen (hPL) is a protein hormone expressed by the syncytiotrophoblast cells of the placenta. It is a marker of syncytiotrophoblastic differentiation (Alsat *et al.*, 1996). Obiekwe *et al.*, (1984) has also reported significantly reduced hPL levels in association with foetal growth retardation, indicating that maternal hPL levels reflect both the pathology of the disease as well as the condition of the foetus.

As such, this study sought to find the levels of this placental hormone among Ghanaian women presenting with pregnancy-induced hypertension. In this study, decreased levels of hPL was observed in all the subject cases (PIH, PE, GH) with the least concentration noted among the PE subjects (Fig 3.2). The observed decreased hPL level in this study is consistent with the findings of other studies (Bersinger *et al.*, 2002; Letchworth & Chard, 1972a; Letchworth & Chard, 1972b; Spellacy *et al.*, 1971; Westergaard *et al.*, 1984).

Human Placental Lactogen (hPL) has been associated with pregnancy-related hypertension or preeclampsia, and umbilical vascular resistance and either an increased (Bewley *et al.*, 1993; Murai *et al.*, 1997; Obiekwe *et al.*, 1984) or a decreased level (Bersinger *et al.*, 2002; Westergaard *et al.*, 1984) of this hormone has been reported in these conditions, suggesting the hypothesis that the abnormality in the production of placental hormone is related to the aetiology of the disease. hPL levels are a valuable indicator of foetal well-being (Letchworth & Chard, 1972b), clinical signs of foetal growth retardation and very low HPL values seem to indicate high foetal risk (Lindberg & Nilsson, 1973). As stated earlier, in the course of this study, two infants died in utero and five infants had to be delivered by caesarean section because of signs of foetal hypoxia in the first stage of labour.

hPL appears to fulfill all the criteria of a good test of placental function (Genazzani *et al.*, 1971; Spellacy *et al.*, 1971). In preeclampsia, the failure of the trophoblastic invasion of the maternal spiral arteries (branches of the uterine arteries) leads to permanent vasoconstriction of these vessels. This in turn causes inadequate perfusion of the placental villi, from the second trimester onwards (Jones & Fox, 1980). The resulting reduction in the supply of oxygen by the spiral arteries leads to the hyperplasia of the cytotrophoblast. Fox, (1983) has reported that a histological examination of the placentae of women with preeclampsia revealed areas of necrosis in the syncytiotrophoblast and cellular proliferation of the cytotrophoblast.

Alsat *et al.*, (1996) have shown that hypoxic conditions in vitro impaired the transformation of cytotrophoblast cells into syncytiotrophoblast cells and simultaneously reduced hPL expression. Such anomalies of the trophoblastic

invasion of the spiral arteries occurring during preeclampsia and IUGR of vascular origin lead to permanent vasoconstriction of these vessels and subsequent chronic placental hypoxia (Hustin & Franchimont, 1988; Merviel *et al.*, 1998) which is associated with Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension. Studies carried out by Molinari *et al.* (2003) in anaesthetized pigs showed that low intraarterial infusion of human placental lactogen causes a decrease in coronary, renal and iliac blood flow resulting in vasoconstriction of the vessels. These findings, showing an effect of widespread vasoconstriction elicited by low intra-arterial infusion of human placental lactogen, are consistent with a possible contribution of this hormone to the pathogenesis of preeclampsia. This possibility is further supported by the fact that the peripheral vasoconstriction caused by the hormone has been shown to be positively related to the dose of human placental lactogen intra-arterially infused (Molinari *et al.*, 2003). These findings suggest a possible contribution of hPL to the pathogenesis of PIH as well as IUGR observed in this cohort of women.

4.2 INCIDENCE, PREVALENCE AND SEASONAL VARIATION

Racial, dietary and environmental factors are some of the factors that have been implicated in the incidence of hypertensive disorders of pregnancy (PIH, PE and GH) which are major obstetric complications with unclear aetiologies. Elucidating the exact association with different weather patterns may help in understanding the factors involved in triggering these events. Davies *et al.*, (1970) studied PIH in the Jerusalem region prospectively and found ethnic differences. Racial differences in the occurrence of PIH were also reported from the Fiji islands (low incidence) and India (high incidence) which could be attributed to meteorological conditions

(Chesley, 1984).

However, there have been inconsistent reports on the influence of climatic conditions on the incidence of hypertensive disorders of pregnancy. In a review by Tan & Salmon, (1988) the characteristics said to influence the frequency of PIH include hot weather, cool damp weather, cold fronts, any change in weather, cool dry weather, warm months, and monsoon rains. If hot, humid temperatures were associated with hypertensive complications, then a higher rate of hypertensive pregnancies could be observed during the dry season; on the other hand, if cooler, humid conditions were associated with an increased frequency of hypertensive complications, then the numbers should be increased in the rainy season.

This study found a seasonal variation in the occurrence of PIH, PE and GH with a peak in the wet months and a minimum in the dry months. It has been noted that incidence of eclampsia was higher in warm and moist weather (Dieckmann, 1938). A study in Israel correlated the increase in thromboembolism and stroke to the occurrence of hot weather conditions. The increased risk of thromboembolism during warm days and the influence on the physiology of the blood vessels could also increase the risk of occurrence of preeclampsia in pregnancy. However, most studies show that a low temperature and high humidity are associated with a high

risk of pregnancy-induced hypertension, preeclampsia and gestational hypertension (Agobe *et al.,* 1981; Bergstrom *et al.,* 1992; Bider *et al.,* 1991; Crowther,

1985; Neela & Raman, 1993) as confirmed by this study.

The scarcity of data in so far as incidence and prevalence of the hypertensive disorders of pregnancy is concerned in Ghana emphasized the need for

ANF

prevalence data. From this study, an incidence of 5.46% and 8.01% for the years 2006 and 2007 respectively was noted for GH, a finding comparable to results for Gestational Hypertension that has been reported elsewhere. GH is believed to complicate between 4.4% and 17.5% of pregnancies, with a weighted average of 14.6% (Hauth et al., 1993; North et al., 1999; Stone et al., 1995). Correspondingly, the observed incidence of 6.01 and 9.03% for the two different years among women presenting with PE is similar to those reported in other studies. Mittendorf, (1996) reported that the incidence of preeclampsia vary between 3-10%. In the only accessible Ghanaian study by Obed & Aniteye (2006) they reported an incidence of 7.03% for PE. PIH was incident in 11.46 and 17.04% of the population for the years 2006 and 2007 respectively. Additionally, the prevalence rates for the years under review were as follows: PIH was identified in 12.42% of the pregnant women, whereas PE and GH occurred in 6.55% and 5.87% respectively. Seely & Solomon (2003) reported that Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension complicates 5-10% pregnancies in the United States and later Villar et al, (2006) reported that Hypertension complicates approximately 9% of pregnancies worldwide with substantial maternal and perinatal morbidity and mortality. Although, incident and

prevalence rates of GH and PE are comparable to those of other studies, the PIH rates were higher from this study, the differing reports could be due to differences in definition, population composition, demographic and obstetric characteristics, actual disease incidence, or access to and availability of antenatal care services

(WHO, 1988) as well as diet and lifestyle practices.

Diverse hypotheses of the causes of hypertensive disorders of pregnancy (PIH, PE and GH) have been elaborated (Dekker & Sibai, 1998; Zhang et al., 1997). The observations from this study and the seasonal trends reported from other countries (Makhseed et al., 1999; Obed et al., 1994; Tan & Salmon, 1988) point to environmental factors that show seasonal variability in occurrence. It is possible that cold weather could lead to the kind of vasospasm that is a part of the pathogenesis of preeclampsia. The effect of cold weather on ischemia which is assumed to be the basis of the relatively strong association between outdoor temperature and the occurrence of myocardial infarction (Rose, 1966) could be an analogy. Like myocardial infarction, preeclampsia can be considered as having predisposing (the fetomaternal genes), contributing (infections, diet, smoking) and precipitating causes (cold weather) (Magnus & Eskild, 2001). The reported lower day time blood pressure during hot weather (Modesti *et al.*, 2006) has been attributed to increased vasodilatation and, loss of water and salt by sweating (Rosenthal, 2004). While cold weather is known to cause release of catecholamines, which can increase blood pressure. Others have suggested that cold temperature triggers preeclampsia via the induction of peripheral vasoconstriction (Magnus &

Eskild, 2001).

Dietary factors can also influence hypertensive disorders of pregnancy (PIH, PE and GH), which are relatively uncommon in the tropics and the low incidence is ascribed to the diet which is mainly carbohydrates. During pregnancy, the foetus is exposed to nutrients and may be exposed to infectious agents through the mother. Dietary intake and risk of infection varies with season. Similarly hypertensive disorders of pregnancy (PIH, PE and GH) are very rare among native women of Kenya, Uganda, Ethiopia and Hawaii whose lifestyle and diet have not been influenced by westernization. In contrast PIH is very common in Algiers, Cape Town, Colombo and Puerto Rico where natives have adopted the diet and other lifestyle of the western world (Dieckmann, 1938).

Since pathophysiological changes can be found early in pregnancies that are later complicated by clinical preeclampsia, it is conceivable that infections or diet could exert their effect early in pregnancy (i.e. infections or dietary deficiencies in spring could predispose to the more frequent occurrence of preeclampsia in late autumn and winter). Calcium, fish oil, antioxidants and homocysteine have been

considered to possibly play causal roles in preeclampsia. Seasonal variability in dietary intake may be relevant for understanding the seasonal variation in occurrence of PIH (Magnus & Eskild, 2001).

A likely cause of the increase in the incidence of hypertensive disorders of pregnancy during the rainy season in this study may also be due to malaria, since is transmitted more during the rainy season. Other risk factors such as maternal age, parity, educational background, partner change as reported by Owiredu *et al.*, (2009) could possibly explain the lack of seasonal variation in 2006. Malaria may contribute to the incidence of hypertensive disorders of pregnancy (PIH, PE and

GH) and its maternal mortality by increasing the risk and severity of obstetric conditions and postpartum haemorrhage (Brabin & Johnson, 2005; Brabin & Verhoeff, 2002). Previous studies from two West African countries have indicated an increase in the incidence of hypertensive disorders of pregnancy (PIH, PE and GH) during the rainy season when malaria transmission increases (Agobe *et al.*, 1981; Obed *et al.*, 1994). In a study from Senegal, hypertensive disorders of pregnancy were more prevalent during the rainy season and are associated with placental malaria (Sartelet *et al.*, 1996). In the present study, there was a 1.46 relative risk of developing PIH, GH and PE during the dry season which increases substantially to 1.83, 1.77 and 1.76 for PIH, GH and PE respectively during the rainy season (malaria season).

The coinciding peaks of malaria, the incidence of hypertensive disorders of pregnancy and maternal or direct obstetric mortality are unlikely to be due to chance. Recent research has shown that pregnant women are twice as likely to become infected with *P. falciparum* malaria as compared to non-pregnant women living under similar conditions (Lindsay *et al.*, 2000). Placental malaria may contribute to hypertensive diseases of pregnancy by reducing placental perfusion and increasing oxidative stress, and exacerbating the placental changes associated with preclampsia. Kumasi, Ashanti region, where the data for this study was obtained, is known as a high malaria infestation/transmission zone with an incidence of 35.7% (Yeboah *et al.*, 2009). In another study in the Sekyere West district of the Ashanti region, 35.1% prevalence of placental malaria was reported for pregnant women (Glover-Amengor *et al.*, 2005) reflecting the higher malaria transmission associated with the forest belt of Ghana, where the Ashanti region is located.

Hypertensive disorders of pregnancy are associated with increased infant and maternal morbidity and mortality. Over the study period, maternal death occurred in 2.86% of women presenting with GH whereas PIH and PE however, presented a high risk of maternal mortality (10.48%, 7.62 % respectively) in the same period. In the United States of America, preeclampsia accounts for 15% of preterm births and a fivefold increased perinatal mortality (Goldenberg & Rouse, 1998). Severe gestational hypertension is also associated with a high incidence of small-forgestational-age infants and shortened gestations (Buchbinder *et al.*, 2002). In this study PIH, PE and GH were associated with a higher prevalence for small-for-age infants as babies with birth weight less than 2.5 kg were more frequently delivered by these cohort of women. The Low Birth Weights observed in these women may have resulted from IUGR or premature delivery. Short gestation and low birth weight and most prominently preterm delivery, are the main causes of death in

children below 5 years of age (Black et al., 2003; Jones et al., 2003).

4.3 LIPID PROFILE AND LIPID PEROXIDATION AMONG GHANAIAN WOMEN WITH PREGNANCY-INDUCED HYPERTENSION

The literature suggests that PIH (PE and GH) is a widespread inflammatory state in which a number of plasma factors that regulate endothelial functions are altered (Gratacos, 2000; Williams & de Swiet, 1997). An endothelial hyperstimulation is initially provoked, eventually leading to severe endothelial dysfunction, and resulting in distributed microangiopathic disease with vasospasm and hypercoagulation (Cekmen *et al.*, 2003; Gratacos, 2000).

Increased BMI observed in the present study could partly explain the significant increase in TG and LDL because increase in weight and BMI is associated with increase in body fat percentage levels. It is known that PIH (PE and GH) is associated with hypertriglyceridaemia (Williams & de Swiet, 1997). This study also confirmed the increases in the level of triglyceride among these groups as

compared to the control except that triglyceride slightly decreased in PE patients. The principal modulator of this hypertriglyceridaemia is oestrogen as pregnancy is associated with hyperoestrogenaemia. Oestrogen induces hepatic biosynthesis of endogenous triglycerides, by increasing the hepatic VLDL-TG synthesis and secretion and plasma TG concentration (Glueck et al., 1975). This process may be modulated by hyperinsulinism found in pregnancy (Adegoke et al., 2003). The above mentioned interactions along with increased endothelial triglyceride accumulation may result in endothelial cell dysfunction during gestation (Mikhail *et al.*, 1995). Increased TG, found in pregnancy induced hypertension, is likely to be deposited in predisposed vessels, such as the uterine spiral arteries and contributes to the endothelial dysfunction, both directly and indirectly through generation of small, dense LDL (Sattar et al., 1997a). Moreover, this hypertriglyceridaemia may be associated with hypercoagulability (Kokia et al., 1990). Whereas no information was given regarding lipid profile by Gans *et al.*, (1996), Kaaja et al. (1995) reported high HDL-cholesterol, triglyceride, and fasting glucose concentrations in both proteinuric and non-proteinuric hypertensive women. Though this study confirms the high fasting blood sugar, HDLcholesterol did not show any significant difference. Obesity is known to underlie disturbances of lipid and glucose metabolisms that are posing one of the greatest threats to health in the world today (Stage et al., 2004; Wing et al., 1998).

Additionally, in this study, significantly high levels of LDL-C concentration was found in Ghanaian women presenting with PIH, PE and GH. However, total cholesterol and AI levels in these groups did not reach significant levels. These results are consistent with the findings reported in studies of other populations (Cekmen *et al.*, 2003). A significant fall in LDL-C concentration in the control group as observed in this present study may be attributed to hyperoestrogenaemia, while LDL-C level increases significantly in PIH (Hubel *et al.*, 1998; Sattar *et al.*, 1997b) Moreover, other studies have also demonstrated that

there is a predominance of the atherogenic small low-density lipoproteins (LDL) and that vascular cell adhesion molecules are increased in association with hyperlipidaemia in PIH (GH and PE) (Hubel *et al.*, 1998; Sattar *et al.*, 1997a). Though the relevance of the lipid profile ratios (LDL-C : HDL-C; TC : HDL-C; TG : HDL-C and HDL-C : VLDL-C) in pregnancy and PIH is yet to be established, the significance of altered TG : HDL-C ratios cannot be overlooked as it may indicate additional risks in PIH.

The endothelial dysfunction in PIH could originate from oxidative stress as well as dyslipidaemia. Free radicals can be generated by many different enzymatic processes. They are extremely reactive and interact with polyunsaturated fatty acids to produce lipid peroxides with a much longer half-life (Gratacos, 2000; Madazli *et al.*, 1999; Williams & de Swiet, 1997).

The increase in MDA levels found in this study is in agreement with the results of other studies (Jain & Wise, 1995; Madazli *et al.*, 1999) which support the notion that lipid peroxidation is an important factor in the pathogenesis of PIH (PE and GH). Furthermore, serum MDA levels were highest in the PE group than PIH and GH (Figure 2). These results suggest that lipid peroxidation correlates with the severity of this disorder. This increase in MDA is strongly related to lipid peroxidation caused by oxidative stress, and is expected to affect various tissues and organ systems, including vascular endothelium. When oxidative stress reaches a certain level, cellular damage occurs, including structural damage in cellular membranes, in mitochondrial and nuclear DNAs and impairment of enzymatic functions at multiple levels. Oxidative stress can have an effect mainly on endothelial vessels and on many tissues and organs both locally and systematically (Cekmen *et al.*, 2003). During these processes, other molecules involved in vasodilatation such as nitric oxide are inhibited by high lipid peroxide concentration (Gratacos, 2000; Williams & de Swiet, 1997). Presumably, all these circumstances may play roles in the ethiopathogenesis of hypertension in PIH.

There have been studies which suggested that endothelial changes in PIH pathophysiology might be related to either an increase or a decrease in the synthesis of nitric oxide (NO). The NO and MDA levels may possibly be related to the pathogenesis of PIH (PE and GH) because, dysfunction of endothelial cells can contribute to inappropriate vasoconstriction and platelet aggregation which are early signs of atherosclerosis, hypertension and coronary vasospasm (Vane & Botting, 1992). Evidence indicates that NO can have either a pro-oxidant or an anti-oxidant effect on lipid peroxidation, depending on a variety of contingent factors (Paternoster *et al.*, 1999). At relatively high concentrations, NO can attenuate membrane dysfunction and tissue injury, while acting as a reactive oxygen metabolite (d'Ischia *et al.*, 2000).

On the other hand, when generated at lower concentrations in the presence of oxygen, superoxide and other reactive oxygen species, NO can be converted into a range of potent oxidants (such as nitrogen dioxide and peroxynitrite) which might amplify and exacerbate the harmful effects of lipid peroxidation (O'Donnell *et al.*, 1997). The reduced release of vasodilating agents such as nitric oxide (NO) may lead to hypertension (Erel *et al.*, 1999). NO is a potent vasodilatator and is thought to have a major effect on gestational vasodilatation (Ludwig *et al.*, 1997; Narin *et al.*, 2000). Altered production of NO by the vascular endothelium may influence the pathogenesis of preeclampsia (Ludwig *et al.*, 1997; Narin *et al.*, 2000). This could explain the significant positive correlation between blood pressure and MDA among the PIH group.

SANE

4.4 The Prevalence of Metabolic Syndrome among Ghanaian Women with Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension

Available literature suggests that women who develop pregnancy inducedhypertension and/or PE have metabolic abnormalities similar to those present in patients with insulin resistance syndrome (Kaaja *et al.*, 1995; Sattar *et al.*, 1997a). A high type 2 diabetes in patients who developed PIH (PE and GH) compared to patients at risk of but without hypertensive disorders was also reported (Gans *et al.*, 1996). The significance increase in all the indicators of obesity from this study which is in accordance with earlier report (Gans *et al.*, 1996), suggesting that the association between the metabolic syndrome and PIH was determined by the degree of obesity.

These increases in obesity across the study population can be presumed to be a result of the Ghanaian woman's passion for increases in size and weight especially after marriage, which is considered cosmetic (Amoah, 2003). Although, times are changing now, majority of Ghanaians still hold this view. Ghanaians, generally associate plumpness with beauty in women and success in both sexes. It is, therefore, not surprising that some women and indeed some men go out of their way to put on weight in order to appear beautiful or prosperous. Ghanaian men are also perceived to prefer plump and overweight women to thin ones (Owiredu *et al.*, 2008), so their women make conscious effort to gain weight. This may possibly contribute to the higher BMI and WC in both groups. In the present report, women with PIH, PE, and GH were characterized by raised blood pressure, FBS, and obesity. Indeed, all of these variables are known to be related to the metabolic syndrome (Catalano *et al.*, 1993).

The differences in carbohydrate metabolism between PIH (7% hyperglycaemia), PE (10% hyperglycaemia), and GH (6% hyperglycaemia) agree in part with previous reports showing a significantly elevated frequency of type 2 diabetes, and presumably increased insulin resistance, among women in whom transient

hypertension developed during pregnancy but not among women in whom PE developed (Solomon *et al.*, 1994). The observation of a 31% (PIH), 46% (PE), and 24% (GH) increase in obesity in the hypertensive subjects compared to controls could explain, at least in part, the increase in metabolic abnormalities seen in this group. Indeed, it has been shown that obesity plays a role in the development of the metabolic syndrome in pregnancy (Sivan *et al.*, 1997). Furthermore, it has been suggested that, in non-pregnant subjects, obesity alone does not account for the presence of the metabolic syndrome (Zavaroni *et al.*, 1993).

It has been postulated that the more insulin resistant an individual, and the higher the resultant plasma glucose concentration, the greater the increase in hepatic VLDL-TG synthesis and secretion and plasma TG concentration (Reaven *et al.*, 1967; Tobey *et al.*, 1981). This could account for the significant increased TG levels in the hypertensive subjects as FBS significantly increased. Although, there was no significant change in plasma HDL-c, this lack of a statistical significant difference could be due to the small sample size.

In this study, the prevalence of the metabolic syndrome was 10% (WHO) and 62% (NCEP III) in women who had PIH compared with those with normotensive pregnancy which was 10% and 0% for the NCEPIII and WHO criteria respectively. This demonstrates that using the NCEPIII criteria more pregnant women (PIH) were seen to have the metabolic syndrome and that metabolic syndrome was higher in the PIH women as compared to the controls using both criteria. In their study, Bartha *et al.*, (2008) and Forest *et al.*, (2005) similarly found a higher prevalence of the metabolic syndrome in PIH subjects as compared to the control group using both criteria. These findings suggest that the metabolic syndrome appears early in a division of Ghanaian women after an episode of PIH.

Even though, Bartha *et al.*, (2008) did not find any significant differences in the prevalence of metabolic syndrome within the same hypertensive patient subgroup using the WHO and the NCEP III criteria, this study is in agreement with the work of Forest *et al.*, (2005). It was found that, using the WHO criteria, women with preeclampsia and gestational hypertension were both significantly more likely to have metabolic syndrome, whereas using the NCEP III criteria, the prevalence of the metabolic syndrome was significantly higher only in the gestational hypertension group.

These differences re-emphasizes the need for a universal criteria for the metabolic syndrome because generating estimates has been complicated by the use of many definitions of the metabolic syndrome, with no standard definition been routinely used (Ford & Giles, 2003). Over the last decade, the link between the metabolic syndrome and cardiovascular disease has become well established (Isomaa *et al.*, 2001; Lakka *et al.*, 2002). Consequently, this study sought to find out a relationship in these subjects by analyzing for some cardiovascular disease markers. Interestingly, the findings of this study did not link cardiovascular disease to these subjects while pregnant. Although, the finding of this study show low cardiovascular risk profiles in the subjects, major retrospective studies have found an increased risk of cardiovascular disease mainly in women who delivered before term (Smith *et al.*, 2001) and later in life (Forest *et al.*, 2005; Seely & Solomon, 2003).

By appropriately recognizing the metabolically challenged pregnancy, we could have the opportunity to prevent or delay the onset of clinical disease and because of the increased risk of morbidity and mortality associated with the metabolic syndrome, an understanding of the presentations of this syndrome is vital especially among pregnant women. It must be noted that, since the studied population is largely of Ghanaian origin, the study findings apply mainly to this population and may not be transferable to other population, ethnic or cultural groups without additional research and studies because of differences in ethnic and cultural beliefs and norms and also because of disparities in the prevalence of the metabolic syndrome.



Chapter 5 CONCLUSIONS

5.1 CONCLUSION

Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension is increasingly apparent as an extremely complex multisystem disorder. Family history of hypertension from this study predisposes women to PIH, GH and PE. This study has also shown that among Ghanaian women a history of previous abortion also confers some protection from Gestational Hypertension and Preeclampsia. Increased unprotected sex as well as increased cohabitation must be practised among married couples who desire to conceive. As seen in other populations, besides maternal abnormalities posing as risk factors for the condition, paternal and placental roles have also been observed in this cohort of Ghanaian subjects. Additionally it is evident from this study that some risk factors for Pregnancyinduced Hypertension in other non-African population are very comparable to that in the black African population.

It would therefore be necessary that the risk factors associated with the development of PIH evident from this study, be included in the questionnaire administered to pregnant women visiting the hospital for antenatal care with the view to identifying the high risk pregnant women so as to avert possible development and advancement of PIH.

While hypertensive disorders of pregnancy (PIH, PE and GH) continue to take its toll on Ghanaian women, efforts are being made to understand its aetiology and possible prevention. Seasonal variations in the incidence may be one of them. This study shows an association between the rainy season and increased incidence of hypertensive disorders of pregnancy. The role of malaria parasitaemia, in the aetiology of PIH may need to be further investigated. However, increased attention must be given to environmental sanitation with the view to reducing mosquito breeding and transmission. This would in turn

Conclusions

go a long way to minimize the risk of PIH among the vulnerable pregnant women.

Furthermore, the results of this work suggest that alterations in carbohydrate and to some extent lipid metabolism are present in women with hypertensive pregnancy. These metabolic features could play a role in the pathogenesis of vascular dysfunction in these patients. Findings from this study support an association between the metabolic syndrome and the hypertensive state associated with PIH. Also, the results of this study has shown that women with PIH (PE and GH) have a higher prevalence of clusters of the metabolic syndrome (hypertension, obesity, diabetes mellitus) than their controls which is in good agreement with the notion that women prone to PIH are predisposed to developing metabolic syndrome .

Additionally, the findings of this current study suggest that an abnormal lipid metabolism and particularly high triglycerides, LDL-C and lipid peroxides may contribute to promotion of oxidative stress and vascular dysfunction seen in PIH and preeclampsia. It is, therefore, imperative that blood lipid concentrations and lipid peroxides be evaluated in pregnant women during antenatal care since it could be helpful in the early detection and prevention of obstetric complications such as PIH. Also, women who wish to conceive should be screened for features of the metabolic syndrome such as glucose intolerance, central obesity and lipid abnormalities with the view to preventing PIH which has adverse effects on both the mother and the foetus. Besides, obstetricians should be encouraged to collaborate with nutritionists and physiotherapists in the management of pregnant women to ensure that only acceptable weight gain is countenanced.

The metabolic and biochemical disturbances associated with underweight, overweight and obesity increases the risk for Pregnancy-Induced

Hypertension. Equally, findings from this study have shown that older women and women with very low or high BMI most especially, showed higher risk of

146

Conclusions

presenting with Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension. As such, necessary attention must be given to prepregnancy and pregnancy related educational programs where potential Ghanaian mothers would be educated on the effects of prepregnancy weight, excessive weight gain during pregnancy, dietary habits as well as the possible implications of conception at an older age (above 35 years) especially among the career women. Intake of alcoholic beverages and high salt consumption among pregnant women should be discouraged, whereas moderate exercise and leisure time activities should be promoted.

5.2 RECOMMENDATIONS

- As a result of the correlation between seasonal variations and the risk of PIH observed from this study placental malaria parasitaemia and its role in the aetiology of hypertensive pregnancy among Ghanaian pregnant women is worthy of further investigation and it is an important area of study considering that malaria parasitaemia is common in our environment. This may be relevant for understanding the seasonal variation in occurrence of pregnancy-induced hypertension.
- Evidently, paternal, immunologic and genetical influences might play a role in the aetiology of Hypertensive pregnancy in Ghanaian women as such the full understanding of the immunologic and/ or molecular mechanisms involved in partner-specific tolerance and genetic mechanisms is necessary to be investigated.

SANE

- From this study maternal obesity positively associated with the risk of PIH, and also with high prevalence of the Metabolic Syndrome amongst this cohort of women, adiponectin, resistin and leptin could be evaluated to investigate the obesity mediated role in Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension.
- Relaxin and Renin could be assayed to determine the route and remote cause of the hypertension observed in these pregnant women.

REFERENCES

Abi-Said, D, Annegers, JF, Combs-Cantrell, D, Frankowski, RF, Willmore, LJ (1995) Casecontrol study of the risk factors for eclampsia. *Am J Epidemiol* **142**(4): 437-441.

Abouzahr, C, Royston, E (1991) Maternal mortality: a fact book .: Geneva.

Adegoke, OA, Iyare, EE, Gbenebitse, SO (2003) Fasting plasma glucose and cholesterol levels in pregnant Nigerian women. *Niger Postgrad Med J* **10**(1): 32-36.

Adeyemo, AA, Prewitt, TE, Luke, A, Omotade, OO, Rotimi, CN, Brieger, WR, Cooper, RS (2002) The feasibility of implementing a dietary sodium reduction intervention among free-living normotensive individuals in south west Nigeria. *Ethn Dis* **12**(2): 207-212.

Adrogue, HJ, Madias, NE (2007) Sodium and potassium in the pathogenesis of hypertension. N Engl J Med **356**(19): 1966-1978.

Agobe, JT, Good, W, Hancock, KW (1981) Meteorological relations of eclampsia in Lagos, Nigeria. Br J Obstet Gynaecol 88(7): 706-710.

Ahenkorah, L, Owiredu, WKBA, Laing, EF, Amidu, N, Turpin, CA (2008) Lipid Profile and Lipid Peroxidation among Ghanaian Pregnancy-Induced Hypertensives. *Journal of Medical Sciences* **8**(8): 691-698.

Aksoy, H, Taysi, S, Altinkaynak, K, Bakan, E, Bakan, N, Kumtepe, Y (2003) Antioxidant potential and transferrin, ceruloplasmin, and lipid peroxidation levels in women with preeclampsia. *J Investig Med* **51**(5): 284-287.

Alsat, E, Wyplosz, P, Malassine, A, Guibourdenche, J, Porquet, D, Nessmann, C, EvainBrion, D (1996) Hypoxia impairs cell fusion and differentiation process in human cytotrophoblast, in vitro. *J Cell Physiol* **168**(2): 346-353.

Amoah, AG (2003) Sociodemographic variations in obesity among Ghanaian adults. *Public Health Nutr* **6**(8): 751-757.

Ananth, CV, Savitz, DA, Bowes, WA, Jr. (1995) Hypertensive disorders of pregnancy and stillbirth in North Carolina, 1988 to 1991. *Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand* **74**(10): 788-793.

Anorlu, RI, Iwuala, NC, Odum, CU (2005) Risk factors for pre-eclampsia in Lagos, Nigeria. *Aust N Z J Obstet Gynaecol* **45**(4): 278-282.

Armant, DR, Saunders, DE (1996) Exposure of embryonic cells to alcohol: contrasting effects during preimplantation and postimplantation development. *Semin Perinatol* **20**(2): 127-139.

Arngrimsson, R, Bjornsson, S, Geirsson, RT, Bjornsson, H, Walker, JJ, Snaedal, G (1990) Genetic and familial predisposition to eclampsia and pre-eclampsia in a defined population. *Br J Obstet Gynaecol* **97**(9): 762-769.

148 THIS AP J W J SAME BADHE

Ashwell, M, Hsieh, SD (2005) Six reasons why the waist-to-height ratio is a rapid and effective global indicator for health risks of obesity and how its use could simplify the international public health message on obesity. *Int J Food Sci Nutr* **56**(5): 303-307.

August, P, Helseth, G, Cook, EF, Sison, C (2004) A prediction model for superimposed preeclampsia in women with chronic hypertension during pregnancy. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **191**(5): 1666-1672.

Australasian Society for the Study of Hypertension in Pregnancy (1993) Management of hypertension in pregnancy: executive summary. Australasian Society for the Study of Hypertension in Pregnancy. *Med J Aust* **158**(10): 700-702.

Avogaro, P, Crepaldi, G., Enzi, G., Tiengo, A., (1967) Associazione di iperlipidemia, diabete mellito e obesità di medio grado. *Acta Diabetol Lat* **4:** 572-590.

Baker, PN, Krasnow, J, Roberts, JM, Yeo, KT (1995) Elevated serum levels of vascular endothelial growth factor in patients with preeclampsia. *Obstet Gynecol* **86**(5): 815-821.

Balen, A, Michelmore, K (2002) What is polycystic ovary syndrome? Are national views important? *Hum Reprod* **17**(9): 2219-2227.

Barden, A, Beilin, LJ, Ritchie, J, Croft, KD, Walters, BN, Michael, CA (1996) Plasma and urinary 8-iso-prostane as an indicator of lipid peroxidation in pre-eclampsia and normal pregnancy. *Clin Sci (Lond)* **91**(6): 711-718.

Barham, D, Trinder, P (1972) An improved colour reagent for the determination of blood glucose by the oxidase system. *Analyst* **97**(151): 142-145.

Barros, H, Tavares, M, Rodrigues, T (1996) Role of prenatal care in preterm birth and low birthweight in Portugal. *J Public Health Med* **18**(3): 321-328.

Bartha, JL, Gonzalez-Bugatto, F, Fernandez-Macias, R, Gonzalez-Gonzalez, NL, CominoDelgado, R, Hervias-Vivancos, B (2008) Metabolic syndrome in normal and complicated pregnancies. *Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol* **137**(2): 178-184.

Barton, JR, Bergauer, NK, Jacques, DI, Coleman, SK, Stanziano, GJ, Sibai, BM (1997) Does advanced maternal age affect pregnancy outcome in women with mild hypertension remote from term? *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **176**(6): 1236-1240; discussion 1240-1233.

Bates, I, Chapotera, GK, McKew, S, Broek, Nvd (2008) Maternal mortality in sub-Saharan Africa: the contribution of ineffective blood transfusion services. *BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology* **115**(11): 1331-1339.

BCRCP (2006) British Columbia Reproductive Care Program,Obsteteric Guideline 11, Hypertension in pregnancy: http://www.bcphp.ca/sites/bcrcp/files/Guidelines/Obstetrics/HypertensionJune2006 Beck, DW, Menezes, AH (1981) Intracerebral hemorrhage in a patient with eclampsia. *JAMA* **246**(13): 1442-1443.

Beer, AE (1978) Possible immunologic bases of preeclampsia/eclampsia. *Semin Perinatol* **2**(1): 39-59.

Beers, MH, Robert S. Porter, Jones, TV, Kaplan, JL, Berkwits, M (2006) Abnormalities of Pregnancy. *The Merck Manual Professional online Medical Library*.

Beevers, DG (1977) Alcohol and hypertension. Lancet 2(8029): 114-115.

Belfort, MA, S. Thornton, GR Saade (2002) The Etiology of Preeclampsia: In Hypertension in Pregnancy. Marcel Dekker: New York. pp.17-36.

Belizan, JM, Villar, J, Gonzalez, L, Campodonico, L, Bergel, E (1991) Calcium supplementation to prevent hypertensive disorders of pregnancy. *N Engl J Med* **325**(20): 1399-1405.

Belo, L, Caslake, M, Gaffney, D, Santos-Silva, A, Pereira-Leite, L, Quintanilha, A, Rebelo, I (2002) Changes in LDL size and HDL concentration in normal and preeclamptic pregnancies. *Atherosclerosis* **162**(2): 425-432.

Berger, M, Cavanagh, D (1963) Toxemia of Pregnancy. The Hypertensive Effect of Acute Experimental Placental Ischemia. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* 87: 293-305.

Bergstrom, S, Povey, G, Songane, F, Ching, C (1992) Seasonal incidence of eclampsia and its relationship to meteorological data in Mozambique. *J Perinat Med* 20(2): 153-158.

Bersinger, NA, Groome, N, Muttukrishna, S (2002) Pregnancy-associated and placental proteins in the placental tissue of normal pregnant women and patients with preeclampsia at term. *Eur J Endocrinol* **147**(6): 785-793.

Bewley, S, Chard, T, Grudzinskas, G, Campbell, S (1993) The relationship of uterine and umbilical Doppler resistance to fetal and placental protein synthesis in the second trimester. *Placenta* **14**(6): 663-670.

Bider, D, Sivan, E, Seidman, DS, Dulitzky, M, Mashiach, S, Serr, DM, Ben-Rafael, Z (1991) Meteorological factors in hypertensive disorders, vaginal bleeding and premature rupture of membranes during pregnancy. *Gynecol Obstet Invest* **32**(2): 88-90.

Black, RE, Morris, SS, Bryce, J (2003) Where and why are 10 million children dying every year? *Lancet* **361**(9376): 2226-2234.

Bodnar, LM, Ness, RB, Markovic, N, Roberts, JM (2005) The risk of preeclampsia rises with increasing prepregnancy body mass index. *Ann Epidemiol* **15**(7): 475-482.

Bowers, D, Cohen, WR (1999) Obesity and related pregnancy complications in an innercity clinic. *J Perinatol* **19**(3): 216-219.

Brabin, BJ (1983) An analysis of malaria in pregnancy in Africa. *Bull World Health Organ* **61**(6): 1005-1016.

Brabin, BJ, Johnson, PM (2005) Placental malaria and pre-eclampsia through the looking glass backwards? J Reprod Immunol **65**(1): 1-15.

Brabin, BJ, Kalanda, BF, Verhoeff, FH, Chimsuku, LH, Broadhead, RL (2004a) Risk factors for fetal anaemia in a malarious area of Malawi. *Ann Trop Paediatr* 24(4): 311-321.

Brabin, BJ, Romagosa, C, Abdelgalil, S, Menendez, C, Verhoeff, FH, McGready, R, Fletcher, KA, Owens, S, D'Alessandro, U, Nosten, F, Fischer, PR, Ordi, J (2004b) The sick placenta-the role of malaria. *Placenta* **25**(5): 359-378.

Brabin, BJ, Verhoeff, FH (eds) (2002) The contribution of malaria to maternal mortality. In: MacLean, A.B., Neilson, J.P. (Eds.), Maternal Morbidity and Mortality. RCOG Press,: London.

Brosens, IA (1977) Morphological changes in the utero-placental bed in pregnancy hypertension. *Clin Obstet Gynaecol* **4**(3): 573-593.

Brown, MA, Buddle, ML (1995) Inadequacy of dipstick proteinuria in hypertensive pregnancy. *Aust N Z J Obstet Gynaecol* **35**(4): 366-369.

Brown, MA, Buddle, ML (1997) What's in a name? Problems with the classification of hypertension in pregnancy. *J Hypertens* **15**(10): 1049-1054.

Brown, MA, de Swiet, M (1999) Classification of hypertension in pregnancy. *Baillieres Best Pract Res Clin Obstet Gynaecol* **13**(1): 27-39.

Brown, MA, Gallery, ED, Ross, MR, Esber, RP (1988) Sodium excretion in normal and hypertensive pregnancy: a prospective study. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **159**(2): 297-307.

Brown, MA, Hague, WM, Higgins, J, Lowe, S, McCowan, L, Oats, J, Peek, MJ, Rowan, JA, Walters, BN (2000) The detection, investigation and management of hypertension in pregnancy: full consensus statement. *Aust N Z J Obstet Gynaecol* **40**(2): 139-155.

Browne, FJ (1958) Aetiology of pre-eclamptic toxaemia and eclampsia; fact and theory. *Lancet* **1**(7012): 115-119.

Browne, JC, Veall, N (1953) The maternal placental blood flow in normotensive and hypertensive women. J Obstet Gynaecol Br Emp **60**(2): 141-147.

Buchbinder, A, Sibai, BM, Caritis, S, Macpherson, C, Hauth, J, Lindheimer, MD, Klebanoff, M, Vandorsten, P, Landon, M, Paul, R, Miodovnik, M, Meis, P, Thurnau, G (2002) Adverse perinatal outcomes are significantly higher in severe gestational hypertension than in mild preeclampsia. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **186**(1): 66-71.

Bussolino, F, Camussi, G (1980) Effect of prostacyclin on platelet-activating factor induced rabbit and platelet aggregation. *Prostaglandins* **20**(5): 781-791.

Calabro, P, Chang, DW, Willerson, JT, Yeh, ET (2005) Release of C-reactive protein in response to inflammatory cytokines by human adipocytes: linking obesity to vascular inflammation. *J Am Coll Cardiol* **46**(6): 1112-1113.

Campbell, DM, Campbell, AJ (1983) Evans blue disappearance rate in normal and preeclamptic pregnancy. *Clin Exp Hypertens* [B] **2**(1): 163-169.

Campbell, DM, MacGillivray, I (1999) Preeclampsia in twin pregnancies: incidence and outcome. *Hypertens Pregnancy* **18**(3): 197-207.

Campbell, DM, MacGillivray, I, Carr-Hill, R (1985) Pre-eclampsia in second pregnancy. *Br J Obstet Gynaecol* **92**(2): 131-140.

Cappuccio, FP, Kerry, SM, Micah, FB, Plange-Rhule, J, Eastwood, JB (2006) A community programme to reduce salt intake and blood pressure in Ghana [ISRCTN88789643]. *BMC Public Health* **6**: 13.

Cappuccio, FP, Micah, FB, Emmett, L, Kerry, SM, Antwi, S, Martin-Peprah, R, Phillips, RO, Plange-Rhule, J, Eastwood, JB (2004) Prevalence, detection, management, and control of hypertension in Ashanti, West Africa. *Hypertension* **43**(5): 1017-1022.

Cappuccio, FP, Plange-Rhule, J, Phillips, RO, Eastwood, JB (2000) Prevention of hypertension and stroke in Africa. *Lancet* **356**(9230): 677-678.

Caprio, S, Hyman, LD, McCarthy, S, Lange, R, Bronson, M, Tamborlane, WV (1996) Fat distribution and cardiovascular risk factors in obese adolescent girls: importance of the intraabdominal fat depot. *Am J Clin Nutr* **64**(1): 12-17.

Castelli, WP, Cooper, GR, Doyle, JT, Garcia-Palmieri, M, Gordon, T, Hames, C, Hulley, SB, Kagan, A, Kuchmak, M, McGee, D, Vicic, WJ (1977) Distribution of triglyceride and total, LDL and HDL cholesterol in several populations: a cooperative lipoprotein phenotyping study. *J Chronic Dis* **30**(3): 147-169.

Catalano, PM, Tyzbir, ED, Wolfe, RR, Calles, J, Roman, NM, Amini, SB, Sims, EA (1993) Carbohydrate metabolism during pregnancy in control subjects and women with gestational diabetes. *Am J Physiol* **264**(1 Pt 1): E60-67. Cedergren, MI (2004) Maternal morbid obesity and the risk of adverse pregnancy outcome. *Obstet Gynecol* **103**(2): 219-224.

Cekmen, MB, Erbagci, AB, Balat, A, Duman, C, Maral, H, Ergen, K, Ozden, M, Balat, O, Kuskay, S (2003) Plasma lipid and lipoprotein concentrations in pregnancy induced hypertension. *Clin Biochem* **36**(7): 575-578.

Challier, JC, Uzan, S (2003) [The human placenta and its pathologies: focus on oxygen]. *Med Sci (Paris)* **19**(11): 1111-1120.

Chaudhuri, SK (1970) Relationship of protein-calorie malnutrition with toxemia of pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol 107(1): 33-37.

Chelbi, ST, Vaiman, D (2008) Genetic and epigenetic factors contribute to the onset of preeclampsia. *Mol Cell Endocrinol* **282**(1-2): 120-129.

Chesley, LC (1978) Eclampsia: the remote prognosis. Semin Perinatol 2(1): 99-111.

Chesley, LC (1984) History and epidemiology of preeclampsia-eclampsia. *Clin Obstet Gynecol* 27(4): 801-820.

Chesley, LC, Cooper, DW (1986) Genetics of hypertension in pregnancy: possible single gene control of pre-eclampsia and eclampsia in the descendants of eclamptic women. *Br J Obstet Gynaecol* **93**(9): 898-908.

Chesley, LC, Cosgrove, RA, Annitto, JE (1962) Pregnancies in the sisters and daughters of eclamptic women. *Obstet Gynecol* 20: 39-46.

Chobanian, AV, Hill, M (2000) National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute Workshop on Sodium and Blood Pressure : a critical review of current scientific evidence. *Hypertension* **35**(4): 858-863.

Cincotta, RB, Brennecke, SP (1998) Family history of pre-eclampsia as a predictor for preeclampsia in primigravidas. *Int J Gynaecol Obstet* **60**(1): 23-27.

Cnattingius, S, Bergstrom, R, Lipworth, L, Kramer, MS (1998) Prepregnancy weight and the risk of adverse pregnancy outcomes. *N Engl J Med* **338**(3): 147-152.

Cnattingius, S, Forman, MR, Berendes, HW, Isotalo, L (1992) Delayed childbearing and risk of adverse perinatal outcome. A population-based study. *JAMA* 268(7): 886-890.

Cnattingius, S, Mills, JL, Yuen, J, Eriksson, O, Salonen, H (1997) The paradoxical effect of smoking in preeclamptic pregnancies: smoking reduces the incidence but increases the rates of perinatal mortality, abruptio placentae, and intrauterine growth restriction. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **177**(1): 156-161.

Cnossen, JS, van der Post, JA, Mol, BW, Khan, KS, Meads, CA, ter Riet, G (2006) Prediction of pre-eclampsia: a protocol for systematic reviews of test accuracy. *BMC Pregnancy Childbirth* **6**: 29.

Conde-Agudelo, A, Belizan, JM (2000) Maternal morbidity and mortality associated with interpregnancy interval: cross sectional study. *BMJ* **321**(7271): 1255-1259.

Coonrod, DV, Hickok, DE, Zhu, K, Easterling, TR, Daling, JR (1995) Risk factors for preeclampsia in twin pregnancies: a population-based cohort study. *Obstet Gynecol* **85**(5 Pt 1): 645-650.

Corman, B, Michel, JB (1987) Glomerular filtration, renal blood flow, and solute excretion in conscious aging rats. *Am J Physiol* **253**(4 Pt 2): R555-560.

Crowther, CA (1985) Eclampsia at Harare Maternity Hospital. An epidemiological study. *S Afr Med J* **68**(13): 927-929.

d'Ischia, M, Palumbo, A, Buzzo, F (2000) Interactions of nitric oxide with lipid peroxidation products under aerobic conditions: inhibitory effects on the formation of malondialdehyde and related thiobarbituric acid-reactive substances. *Nitric Oxide* **4**(1): 4-14.

D'Orleans-Juste, P, Claing, A, Telemaque, S, Warner, TD, Regoli, D (1991) Neurokinins produce selective venoconstriction via NK-3 receptors in the rat mesenteric vascular bed. *Eur J Pharmacol* **204**(3): 329-334.

Dahl, LK, Leitl, G, Heine, M (1972) Influence of dietary potassium and sodium/potassium molar ratios on the development of salt hypertension. J Exp Med **136**(2): 318-330.

Davey, DA, MacGillivray, I (1988) The classification and definition of the hypertensive disorders of pregnancy. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **158**(4): 892-898.

David-Dufilho, M, Astarie, C, Pernollet, MG, Del Pino, M, Levenson, J, Simon, A, Devynck, MA (1992) Control of the erythrocyte free Ca2+ concentration in essential hypertension. *Hypertension* **19**(2): 167-174.

Davies, AM, Czaczkes, JW, Sadovsky, E, Prywes, R, Weiskopf, P, Sterk, VV (1970) Toxemia of pregnancy in Jerusalem. I. Epidemiological studies of a total community. *Isr J Med Sci* 6(2): 253-266.

de Wardener, HE, He, FJ, MacGregor, GA (2004) Plasma sodium and hypertension. *Kidney Int* **66**(6): 2454-2466.

Dekker, G (2002) The partner's role in the etiology of preeclampsia. J Reprod Immunol 57(12): 203-215.

Dekker, GA, Sibai, BM (1998) Etiology and pathogenesis of preeclampsia: current concepts. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **179**(5): 1359-1375.

DeLong, DM, DeLong, ER, Wood, PD, Lippel, K, Rifkind, BM (1986) A comparison of methods for the estimation of plasma low- and very low-density lipoprotein cholesterol. The Lipid Research Clinics Prevalence Study. *JAMA* **256**(17): 2372-2377.

Deurenberg, P, Yap, M, van Staveren, WA (1998) Body mass index and percent body fat: a meta analysis among different ethnic groups. *Int J Obes Relat Metab Disord* **22**(12): 11641171.

Dieckmann, WJ (1938) The geographic distribution and effect of climate on eclampsia, toxemia of pregnancy, hyperemesis gravidarum, and abruptio placentae. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **36:** 623-631.

Diplock, AT (1984) Vitamin E, selenium and free radicals. Med Biol 62(2): 78-80.

Dizon-Townson, DS, Nelson, LM, Easton, K, Ward, K (1996) The factor V Leiden mutation may predispose women to severe preeclampsia. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **175**(4 Pt 1): 902-905.

Dorman, EK, Shulman, CE, Kingdom, J, Bulmer, JN, Mwendwa, J, Peshu, N, Marsh, K (2002) Impaired uteroplacental blood flow in pregnancies complicated by falciparum malaria. *Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol* **19**(2): 165-170.

Douglas, KA, Redman, CW (1994) Eclampsia in the United Kingdom. BMJ 309(6966): 1395-1400.

Duckitt, K, Harrington, D (2005) Risk factors for pre-eclampsia at antenatal booking: systematic review of controlled studies. *BMJ* **330**(7491): 565.

Ebose, EJ, Campbell, PI, Okorodudu, AO (2007) Electrolytes and pH changes in preeclamptic rats. *Clin Chim Acta* **384**(1-2): 135-140.

Ekholm, E, Salmi, MM, Erkkola, R (1999) Eclampsia in Finland in 1990-1994. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand **78**(10): 877-882.

El-Roeiy, A, Gleicher, N (eds) (1998) The immunologic concept of preeclampsia. In: Rubin PC, ed. Handbook of Hypertension. Elsevier Science, 257: Amsterdam.

Eras, JL, Saftlas, AF, Triche, E, Hsu, CD, Risch, HA, Bracken, MB (2000) Abortion and its effect on risk of preeclampsia and transient hypertension. *Epidemiology* **11**(1): 36-43.

Erel, CT, Senturk, LM, Oral, E, Mutlu, H, Colgar, U, Seyisoglu, H, Ertungealp, E (1999) Results of the ACTH stimulation test in hirsute women. *J Reprod Med* **44**(3): 247-252.

Eskenazi, B, Fenster, L, Sidney, S (1991) A multivariate analysis of risk factors for preeclampsia. JAMA 266(2): 237-241.

Eskes, TK (2001) Clotting disorders and placental abruption: homocysteine--a new risk factor. *Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol* **95**(2): 206-212.

Esplin, MS, Fausett, MB, Fraser, A, Kerber, R, Mineau, G, Carrillo, J, Varner, MW (2001) Paternal and maternal components of the predisposition to preeclampsia. *N Engl J Med* **344**(12): 867-872.

Expert Panel on the Identification, EaToOaOiA (1998) Executive summary of the clinical guidelines on the identification, evaluation, and treatment of overweight and obesity in adults. *Arch Intern Med* **158**(17): 1855-1867.

Feeney, JG, Scott, JS (1980) Pre-eclampsia and changed paternity. *Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol* **11**(1): 35-38.

Feldeisen, SE, Tucker, KL (2007) Nutritional strategies in the prevention and treatment of metabolic syndrome. *Appl Physiol Nutr Metab* **32**(1): 46-60.

Ferrara, N, Houck, K, Jakeman, L, Leung, DW (1992) Molecular and biological properties of the vascular endothelial growth factor family of proteins. *Endocr Rev* **13**(1): 18-32.

Fievet, N, Moussa, M, Tami, G, Maubert, B, Cot, M, Deloron, P, Chaouat, G (2001) Plasmodium falciparum induces a Th1/Th2 disequilibrium, favoring the Th1-type pathway, in the human placenta. *J Infect Dis* **183**(10): 1530-1534.

Flegal, KM, Carroll, MD, Ogden, CL, Johnson, CL (2002) Prevalence and trends in obesity among US adults, 1999-2000. *JAMA* 288(14): 1723-1727.

Folgero, T, Storbakk, N, Torbergsen, T, Oian, P (1996) Mutations in mitochondrial transfer ribonucleic acid genes in preeclampsia. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **174**(5): 1626-1630.

Ford, ES, Giles, WH (2003) A comparison of the prevalence of the metabolic syndrome using two proposed definitions. *Diabetes Care* **26**(3): 575-581.

Ford, ES, Giles, WH, Dietz, WH (2002) Prevalence of the metabolic syndrome among US adults: findings from the third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey. *JAMA* **287**(3): 356-359.

Forest, JC, Girouard, J, Masse, J, Moutquin, JM, Kharfi, A, Ness, RB, Roberts, JM, Giguere, Y (2005) Early occurrence of metabolic syndrome after hypertension in pregnancy. *Obstet Gynecol* **105**(6): 1373-1380.

Forrester, TE, Alleyne, GA (1980) Leucocyte electrolytes and sodium efflux rate constants in the hypertension of pre-eclampsia. *Clin Sci (Lond)* **59 Suppl 6:** 199s-201s.

Fossati, P, Prencipe, L (1982) Serum triglycerides determined colorimetrically with an enzyme that produces hydrogen peroxide. *Clin Chem* **28**(10): 2077-2080.

Fox, H (1983) The pathology of extravillous trophoblast. Arch Anat Cytol Pathol **31**(2): 7374.

Fraser, AM, Brockert, JE, Ward, RH (1995) Association of young maternal age with adverse reproductive outcomes. *N Engl J Med* **332**(17): 1113-1117.

Fried, M, Muga, RO, Misore, AO, Duffy, PE (1998) Malaria elicits type 1 cytokines in the human placenta: IFN-gamma and TNF-alpha associated with pregnancy outcomes. *J Immunol* **160**(5): 2523-2530.

Friedman, GD, Klatsky, AL, Siegelaub, AB (1982) Alcohol, tobacco, and hypertension. *Hypertension* **4**(5 Pt 2): III143-150.

Friedman, SA, Schiff, E, Emeis, JJ, Dekker, GA, Sibai, BM (1995) Biochemical corroboration of endothelial involvement in severe preeclampsia. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **172**(1 Pt 1): 202-203.

Friedman, SA, Taylor, RN, Roberts, JM (1991) Pathophysiology of preeclampsia. *Clin Perinatol* **18**(4): 661-682.

Friedman, SM (1990a) The relation of cell volume, cell sodium and the transmembrane sodium gradient to blood pressure. *J Hypertens* 8: 67-73.

Friedman, SM, Mcindoe, R.A. and Tanaka, M., (1990b) The relation of blood sodium concentration to blood pressure in the rat. *J Hypertens* 8: 61-66.

Friedwald, WT, Levy, RI, Frederickson, DS (1972) Estimation of the concentration of Low Density Lipoprotein with the use of the preparative ultracentrifuge. *clin chem* **18**: 499-502.

Fujiyama, S, Tanaka, M, Maeda, S, Ashihara, H, Hirata, R (2001) [Tumor markers for hepatocellular carcinoma]. *Gan To Kagaku Ryoho* 28(5): 723-732.

Fukuchi, S, Hamaguchi, K, Seike, M, Himeno, K, Sakata, T, Yoshimatsu, H (2004) Role of fatty acid composition in the development of metabolic disorders in sucrose-induced obese rats. *Exp Biol Med (Maymood)* **229**(6): 486-493.

Funai, EF, Paltiel, OB, Malaspina, D, Friedlander, Y, Deutsch, L, Harlap, S (2005) Risk factors for pre-eclampsia in nulliparous and parous women: the Jerusalem perinatal study. *Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol* **19**(1): 59-68.
Furnham, A, Tan, T, McManus, C (1997) Waist-to-hip ratio and preferences for body shape: a replication and extension. . *Pers Individ Dif* **22:** 539-549.

Gaio, DS, Schmidt, MI, Duncan, BB, Nucci, LB, Matos, MC, Leandro, B (2001) Hypertensive Disorders in Pregnancy: Frequency and associated factors in a cohort of Brazilian women. *HYPERTENSION IN PREGNANCY* **20**(3): 269-281.

Gans, ROB, Kraayenbrink, AA, van Geijn, HP, Dekker, GA (1996) Insulin resistance characterizes pregnant women that will develop preeclampsia. *Am J Hypertens* **9**: 132A132A.

Gant, NF, Daley, GL, Chand, S, Whalley, PJ, MacDonald, PC (1973) A study of angiotensin II pressor response throughout primigravid pregnancy. *J Clin Invest* **52**(11): 2682-2689.

Ganzevoort, JW, Hoogerwaard, E.M. and van der Post, J.A. (2002) Hypocalcemic delirium due to magnesium sulphate therapy in a pregnant woman with pre-eclampsia.' *Ned Tijdschr Geneeskd* **146**(31): 1453-1456.

Garzetti, GG, Tranquilli, AL, Cugini, AM, Mazzanti, L, Cester, N, Romanini, C (1993) Altered lipid composition, increased lipid peroxidation, and altered fluidity of the membrane as evidence of platelet damage in preeclampsia. *Obstet Gynecol* **81**(3): 337-340.

Genazzani, AR, Cocola, F, Casoli, M, Mello, G, Scarselli, G, Neri, P, Fioretti, P (1971) Human chorionic somatomammotrophin radioimmunoassay in evaluation of placental function. *J Obstet Gynaecol Br Commonw* **78**(7): 577-589.

Getahun, D, Ananth, CV, Oyelese, Y, Chavez, MR, Kirby, RS, Smulian, JC (2007) Primary preeclampsia in the second pregnancy: effects of changes in prepregnancy body mass index between pregnancies. *Obstet Gynecol* **110**(6): 1319-1325.

Gilbert, WM, Nesbitt, TS, Danielsen, B (1999) Childbearing beyond age 40: pregnancy outcome in 24,032 cases. *Obstet Gynecol* **93**(1): 9-14.

Glover-Amengor, M, Owusu, WB, Akanmori, B (2005) Determinants of anaemia in pregnancy in sekyere west district, ghana. *Ghana Med J* **39**(3): 102-107.

Glueck, CJ, Fallat, RW, Scheel, D (1975) Effects of estrogenic compounds on triglyceride kinetics. *Metabolism* **24**(4): 537-545.

Goldenberg, RL, Rouse, DJ (1998) Prevention of premature birth. N Engl J Med **339**(5): 313-320.

Goonewardene, IMR, Sirisena, LAW (1984-85) Eclampsia - A study of its occurrence and maternal sequelae. . *Sri Lanka Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology*, **12**: 63-70.

Grandone, E, Margaglione, M, Colaizzo, D, Cappucci, G, Paladini, D, Martinelli, P, Montanaro, S, Pavone, G, Di Minno, G (1997) Factor V Leiden, C > T MTHFR polymorphism and genetic susceptibility to preeclampsia. *Thromb Haemost* **77**(6): 1052-1054.

Granger, JP, Alexander, BT, Llinas, MT, Bennett, WA, Khalil, RA (2001) Pathophysiology of hypertension during preeclampsia linking placental ischemia with endothelial dysfunction. *Hypertension* **38**(3 Pt 2): 718-722.

Gratacos, E (2000) Lipid-mediated endothelial dysfunction: a common factor to preeclampsia and chronic vascular disease. *Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol* **92**(1): 63-66.

Gratacos, E, Torres, PJ, Cararach, V, Quinto, L, Alonso, PL, Fortuny, A (1996) Does the use of contraception reduce the risk of pregnancy-induced hypertension? *Hum Reprod* **11**(10): 2138-2141.

Grundy, SM, Brewer, HB, Jr., Cleeman, JI, Smith, SC, Jr., Lenfant, C (2004) Definition of metabolic syndrome: report of the National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute/American Heart Association conference on scientific issues related to definition. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* **24**(2): e13-18.

Gulmezoglu, AM, Hofmeyr, GJ, Oosthuizen, MM (1997) Lipid peroxidation in eclampsia. J Obstet Gynaecol 17(2): 132-133.

Gums, JG (2004) Magnesium in cardiovascular and other disorders. *Am J Health Syst Pharm* **61**(15): 1569-1576.

Guyton, AC (1991) Blood pressure control--special role of the kidneys and body fluids. *Science* **252**(5014): 1813-1816.

Halhali, A, Wimalawansa, SJ, Berentsen, V, Avila, E, Thota, CS, Larrea, F (2001) Calcitonin gene- and parathyroid hormone-related peptides in preeclampsia: effects of magnesium sulfate. *Obstet Gynecol* **97**(6): 893-897.

Hall, JE (2003) The kidney, hypertension and obesity. Hypertension 41: 625-633.

Hall, JE, Guyton, AC, Smith, MJ, Jr., Coleman, TG (1980) Blood pressure and renal function during chronic changes in sodium intake: role of angiotensin. *Am J Physiol* **239**(3): F271-280.

Haller, H (1977) [Epidemiology and associated risk factors of hyperlipoproteinemia] (German). Z Gesamte Inn Med **32**(8): 124-128.

Haller, H, Hempel, A, Homuth, V, Mandelkow, A, Busjahn, A, Maasch, C, Drab, M, Lindschau, C, Jupner, A, Vetter, K, Dudenhausen, J, Luft, FC (1998) Endothelial-cell permeability and protein kinase C in pre-eclampsia. *Lancet* **351**(9107): 945-949.

Haller, H, Oeney, T, Hauck, U, Distler, A, Philipp, T (1989) Increased intracellular free calcium and sensitivity to angiotensin II in platelets of preeclamptic women. *Am J Hypertens* 2(4): 238-243.

Hallfrisch, J (1990) Metabolic effects of dietary fructose. FASEB J 4(9): 2652-2660.

Hamet, P, Mongeau, E, Lambert, J, Bellavance, F, Daignault-Gelinas, M, Ledoux, M, Whissell-Cambiotti, L (1991) Interactions among calcium, sodium, and alcohol intake as determinants of blood pressure. *Hypertension* **17**(1 Suppl): 1150-154.

Hamm, W, Richardsen, G, Switkowski, R (1996) [Lactate dehydrogenase isoenzymes in patients with HELLP syndrome]. Z Geburtshilfe Neonatol 200(3): 115-118.

Handwerker, SM, Altura, BT, Altura, BM (1995) Ionized serum magnesium and potassium levels in pregnant women with preeclampsia and eclampsia. *J Reprod Med* **40**(3): 201-208.

Harrison, KA, Rossiter, C.E., (1985) Maternal mortality. . Br J Obstet Gynaecol 92 (Suppl 5): 100-116.

Hartikainen, A-L, Aliharmi, RH, Rantakallio, PT (1998) A Cohort Study of Epidemiological Associations and Outcomes of Pregnancies with Hypertensive Disorders. *Hypertension in Pregnancy* **17**(1): 31 - 41.

Hartz, AJ, Anderson, AJ, Brooks, HL, Manley, JC, Parent, GT, Barboriak, JJ (1984) The association of smoking with cardiomyopathy. *N Engl J Med* **311**(19): 1201-1206.

Hauth, JC, Goldenberg, RL, Parker, CR, Jr., Philips, JB, 3rd, Copper, RL, DuBard, MB, Cutter, GR (1993) Low-dose aspirin therapy to prevent preeclampsia. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **168**(4): 1083-1091; discussion 1091-1083.

Helewa, ME, Burrows, RF, Smith, J, Williams, K, Brain, P, Rabkin, SW (1997) Report of the Canadian Hypertension Society Consensus Conference: 1. Definitions, evaluation and classification of hypertensive disorders in pregnancy. *CMAJ* **157**(6): 715-725.

Henry, PD, Sobel, BE, Braunwald, E (1974) Protection of hypoxic guinea pig hearts with glucose and insulin. *Am J Physiol* **226**(2): 309-313.

Hernandez-Diaz, S, Werler, MM, Louik, C, Mitchell, AA (2002) Risk of gestational hypertension in relation to folic acid supplementation during pregnancy. *Am J Epidemiol* **156**(9): 806-812.

Herrera, M, Silva, G, Garvin, JL (2006) A high-salt diet dissociates NO synthase-3 expression and NO production by the thick ascending limb. *Hypertension* **47**(1): 95-101.

Hladunewich, M, Karumanchi, SA, Lafayette, R (2007) Pathophysiology of the clinical manifestations of preeclampsia. *Clin J Am Soc Nephrol* **2**(3): 543-549.

Hojo, M, Suthanthiran, M, Helseth, G, August, P (1999) Lymphocyte intracellular free calcium concentration is increased in preeclampsia. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **180**(5): 1209-1214.

Hsieh, SD, Muto, T (2005) The superiority of waist-to-height ratio as an anthropometric index to evaluate clustering of coronary risk factors among non-obese men and women. *Prev Med* **40**(2): 216-220.

Hubel, CA, Griggs, KC, McLaughlin, MK (1989a) Lipid peroxidation and altered vascular function in vitamin E-deficient rats. *Am J Physiol* **256**(6 Pt 2): H1539-1545.

Hubel, CA, Lyall, F, Weissfeld, L, Gandley, RE, Roberts, JM (1998) Small low-density lipoproteins and vascular cell adhesion molecule-1 are increased in association with hyperlipidemia in preeclampsia. *Metabolism* **47**(10): 1281-1288.

Hubel, CA, McLaughlin, MK, Evans, RW, Hauth, BA, Sims, CJ, Roberts, JM (1996) Fasting serum triglycerides, free fatty acids, and malondialdehyde are increased in preeclampsia, are positively correlated, and decrease within 48 hours post partum. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **174**(3): 975-982.

Hubel, CA, Roberts, JM, Taylor, RN, Musci, TJ, Rogers, GM, McLaughlin, MK (1989b) Lipid peroxidation in pregnancy: new perspectives on preeclampsia. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **161**(4): 1025-1034.

Hustin, J, Franchimont, P (1988) [Hormone receptors and tumor markers in cancer of the endometrium]. *J Gynecol Obstet Biol Reprod (Paris)* 17(6): 748-750.

Ijarotimi, OS, Keshinro, OO (2008) Nutritional knowledge, nutrients intake and nutritional status of hypertensive patients in Ondo State, Nigeria. *Tanzan J Health Res* **10**(2): 59-67.

Illyes, G, Talarico, PJ, Simon, G (2000) Different structural vascular changes in angiotensin II-treated and cold-stressed rats. *Am J Hypertens* **13**(7): 802-809.

Institute of Medicine (1992) *Nutrition during pregnancy and lactation: an implementation guide*. National Academy Press, : Washington, D.C.

INTERSALT Cooperative Research Group. (1988) INTERSALT: an international study of electrolyte excretion and blood pressure. Results for 24 hour urinary sodium and potassium excretion. *Br Med J* **297:** 319-328.

Isomaa, B, Almgren, P, Tuomi, T, Forsen, B, Lahti, K, Nissen, M, Taskinen, MR, Groop, L (2001) Cardiovascular morbidity and mortality associated with the metabolic syndrome. *Diabetes Care* **24**(4): 683-689.

Jacobsson, B, Ladfors, L, Milsom, I (2004) Advanced maternal age and adverse perinatal outcome. *Obstet Gynecol* **104**(4): 727-733.

Jain, SK, Wise, R (1995) Relationship between elevated lipid peroxides, vitamin E deficiency and hypertension in preeclampsia. *Mol Cell Biochem* **151**(1): 33-38.

James, PT, Rigby N., Leach R., (2004) The obesity epidemic, metabolic syndrome and future prevention strategies *Eur J Cardiovasc Prev Rehabil* **11** (1): 3-8.

Jayawardana, J, Fernando, S (1995) A study of the epidemiology of pregnancy induced hypertension. *Proceedings of the Kandy Society of Medicine* **17**(13 (Abstract)).

Jayawardana, J, Lekamge, N (1994) A comparison of nifedipine with methyldopa in pregnancy induced hypertension. *Ceylon Med J* **39**(2): 87-90.

Jegasothy, M, Thayalasekaran, P, Sivasriya, M (1983) Toxaemia of pregnancy - a critical evaluation of a two year study. *Jaffna Medical Journal* **18,:** 107-114.

Jeyabalan, A, Novak, J, Danielson, LA, Kerchner, LJ, Opett, SL, Conrad, KP (2003) Essential role for vascular gelatinase activity in relaxin-induced renal vasodilation, hyperfiltration, and reduced myogenic reactivity of small arteries. *Circ Res* **93**(12): 12491257.

Johnson, JW, Longmate, JA, Frentzen, B (1992) Excessive maternal weight and pregnancy outcome. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **167**(2): 353-370; discussion 370-352.

Jones, CJ, Fox, H (1980) An ultrastructural and ultrahistochemical study of the human placenta in maternal pre-eclampsia. *Placenta* 1(1): 61-76.

Jones, G, Steketee, RW, Black, RE, Bhutta, ZA, Morris, SS (2003) How many child deaths can we prevent this year? *Lancet* **362**(9377): 65-71.

Joslin, EP (1921) The prevention of diabetes mellitus. JAMA 76:: 79-84.

Jousilahti, P, Tuomilehto, J, Vartiainen, E, Pekkanen, J, Puska, P (1996) Body weight, cardiovascular risk factors, and coronary mortality. 15-year follow-up of middle-aged men and women in eastern Finland. *Circulation* **93**(7): 1372-1379.

Kaaja, R, Laivuori, H, Laakso, M, Tikkanen, MJ, Ylikorkala, O (1999) Evidence of a state of increased insulin resistance in preeclampsia. *Metabolism* **48**(7): 892-896.

Kaaja, R, Tikkanen, MJ, Viinikka, L, Ylikorkala, O (1995) Serum lipoproteins, insulin, and urinary prostanoid metabolites in normal and hypertensive pregnant women. *Obstet Gynecol* **85**(3): 353-356.

Kamal, AA, Gomaa, A, el Khafif, M, Hammad, AS (1989) Plasma lipid peroxides among workers exposed to silica or asbestos dusts. *Environ* Res **49**(2): 173-180.

Kaplan, SL, Grumbach, MM (1964) Studies of a Human and Simian Placental Hormone with Growth Hormone-Like and Prolactin-Like Activities. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 24: 80100.

Kashyap, MK, Saxena, SV, Khullar, M, Sawhney, H, Vasishta, K (2006) Role of anion gap and different electrolytes in hypertension during pregnancy (preeclampsia). *Mol Cell Biochem* **282**(1-2): 157-167.

Katzmaryk., PTL, Arthur S.; Wilmore, Jack H.; Skinner, James S.; Rao, D. C.; Rankinen, Tuomo; Bouchard, Claude . (2003) Targeting the Metabolic Syndrome with Exercise: Evidence from the HERITAGE Family Study. . *Med. Sci. Sports Exerc* **35**(10): 1703-1709.

Kew, MC (2000) Serum aminotransferase concentration as evidence of hepatocellular damage. *Lancet* **355**(9204): 591-592.

Khalil, RA (2006) Dietary salt and hypertension: new molecular targets add more spice. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol **290**(3): R509-513.

Khan, KS, Wojdyla, D, Say, L, Gulmezoglu, AM, Van Look, PF (2006) WHO analysis of causes of maternal death: a systematic review. *Lancet* **367**(9516): 1066-1074.

Khong, TY, De Wolf, F, Robertson, WB, Brosens, I (1986) Inadequate maternal vascular response to placentation in pregnancies complicated by pre-eclampsia and by small-forgestational age infants. *Br J Obstet Gynaecol* **93**(10): 1049-1059.

Kirkendall, WM, Burton, AC, Epstein, FH, Freis, ED (1967) Recommendations for human blood pressure determination by sphygmomanometers. *Circulation* **36**(6): 980-988.

Kisters, K, Korner, J, Louwen, F, Witteler, R, Jackisch, C, Zidek, W, Ott, S, Westermann, G, Barenbrock, M, Rahn, KH (1998) Plasma and membrane Ca2+ and Mg2+ concentrations in normal pregnancy and in preeclampsia. *Gynecol Obstet Invest* **46**(3): 158163.

Kisters, K, Krefling ER, Hausberg M, Kohnert KD, Honig A, Bettin D. (2000) Importance of decreased intracellular phosphate and magnesium concentrations and reduced ATPase activities in spontaneously hypertensive rats. *Magnes Res* **13**: 183-188.

Klonoff-Cohen, HS, Savitz, DA, Cefalo, RC, McCann, MF (1989) An epidemiologic study of contraception and preeclampsia. *JAMA* **262**(22): 3143-3147.

Ko, GT, Chan, JC, Cockram, CS (1999) Age, body mass index and 2-hour plasma glucose are the major determinants of blood pressure in Chinese women newly diagnosed to have glucose intolerance. *Int J Cardiol* **69**(1): 33-39.

Ko, GT, Chan, JC, Cockram, CS (1998) The association between dyslipidaemia and obesity in Chinese men after adjustment for insulin resistance. *Atherosclerosis* **138**(1): 153-161.

Ko, GT, Tang, J, Chan, JC, Sung, R, Wu, MM, Wai, HP, Chen, R (2001) Lower BMI cutoff value to define obesity in Hong Kong Chinese: an analysis based on body fat assessment by bioelectrical impedance. *Br J Nutr* **85**(2): 239-242.

Kobashi, G, Shido, K, Hata, A, Yamada, H, Kato, EH, Kanamori, M, Fujimoto, S, Kondo, K (2001) Multivariate analysis of genetic and acquired factors; T235 variant of the angiotensinogen gene is a potent independent risk factor for preeclampsia. *Semin Thromb Hemost* **27**(2): 143-147.

Koelman, CA, Coumans, AB, Nijman, HW, Doxiadis, II, Dekker, GA, Claas, FH (2000) Correlation between oral sex and a low incidence of preeclampsia: a role for soluble HLA in seminal fluid? *J Reprod Immunol* **46**(2): 155-166.

Kokia, E, Barkai, G, Reichman, B, Segal, P, Goldman, B, Mashiach, S (1990) Maternal serum lipid profile in pregnancies complicated by hypertensive disorders. *J Perinat Med* **18**(6): 473-478.

Kopcow, HD, Karumanchi, SA (2007) Angiogenic factors and natural killer (NK) cells in the pathogenesis of preeclampsia. *J Reprod Immunol* **76**(1-2): 23-29.

Kosch, M, Hausberg, M, Louwen, F, Barenbrock, M, Rahn, KH, Kisters, K (2000) Alterations of plasma calcium and intracellular and membrane calcium in erythrocytes of patients with pre-eclampsia. *J Hum Hypertens* **14**(5): 333-336.

Kotelchuck, M (1994) The Adequacy of Prenatal Care Utilization Index: its US distribution and association with low birthweight. *Am J Public Health* **84**(9): 1486-1489.

Kramer, MS (1987) Determinants of low birth weight: methodological assessment and meta-analysis. *Bull World Health Organ* **65**(5): 663-737.

Krari, N, Allain, P (1991) Altered element concentrations in tissues of Dahl salt-sensitive rats. *Biol Trace Elem Res* **31**(2): 199-207.

Krishna Mohan, S, Venkataramana, G (2007) Status of lipid peroxidation, glutathione, ascorbic acid, vitamin E and antioxidant enzymes in patients with pregnancy--induced hypertension. *Indian J Physiol Pharmacol* **51**(3): 284-288.

Kupferminc, MJ, Fait, G, Many, A, Gordon, D, Eldor, A, Lessing, JB (2000) Severe preeclampsia and high frequency of genetic thrombophilic mutations. *Obstet Gynecol* **96**(1): 45-49.

Kuzuya, T, Nakagawa, S, Satoh, J, Kanazawa, Y, Iwamoto, Y, Kobayashi, M, Nanjo, K, Sasaki, A, Seino, Y, Ito, C, Shima, K, Nonaka, K, Kadowaki, T (2002) Report of the Committee on the classification and diagnostic criteria of diabetes mellitus. *Diabetes Res Clin Pract* **55**(1): 65-85.

Kylin, E (1923) [Studies of the hypertension-hyperglycemia-hyperuricemia syndrome] (German). Zentralbl Inn Med 44:: 105-127.

Lakka, HM, Laaksonen, DE, Lakka, TA, Niskanen, LK, Kumpusalo, E, Tuomilehto, J, Salonen, JT (2002) The metabolic syndrome and total and cardiovascular disease mortality in middle-aged men. *JAMA* **288**(21): 2709-2716.

Lakka, TA, Laaksonen, DE (2007) Physical activity in prevention and treatment of the metabolic syndrome. *Appl Physiol Nutr Metab* **32**(1): 76-88.

Lala, PK, Chakraborty, C (2003) Factors regulating trophoblast migration and invasiveness: possible derangements contributing to pre-eclampsia and fetal injury. *Placenta* **24**(6): 575587.

Landsbergis, PA, Hatch, MC (1996) Psychosocial work stress and pregnancy-induced hypertension. *Epidemiology* 7(4): 346-351.

Lao, TT, Ho, LF (2000) Impaired glucose tolerance and pregnancy outcome in Chinese women with high body mass index. *Hum Reprod* **15**(8): 1826-1829.

LeLorier, J, Gregoire, G, Benhaddad, A, Lapierre, J, Derderian, F (1997) Discrepancies between meta-analyses and subsequent large randomized, controlled trials. *N Engl J Med* **337**(8): 536-542.

Letchworth, AT, Chard, T (1972a) Human placental lactogen levels in pre-eclampsia. J Obstet Gynaecol Br Commonw 79(8): 680-683.

Letchworth, AT, Chard, T (1972b) Placental lactogen levels as a screening test for fetal distress and neonatal asphyxia. *Lancet* **1**(7753): 704-706.

Lewis, TLT, Chamberlain, GVP (1990) Hypertensive disorders of pregnancy In: Obstetrics by ten Teachers. 15 edn. Edwards Arnold: Kout. pp.86-87.

Li, DK, Wi, S (2000) Changing paternity and the risk of preeclampsia/eclampsia in the subsequent pregnancy. *Am J Epidemiol* **151**(1): 57-62.

Lie, RT, Rasmussen, S, Brunborg, H, Gjessing, HK, Lie-Nielsen, E, Irgens, LM (1998) Fetal and maternal contributions to risk of pre-eclampsia: population based study. *BMJ* **316**(7141): 1343-1347.

Lieberman, E, Gremy, I, Lang, JM, Cohen, AP (1994) Low birthweight at term and the timing of fetal exposure to maternal smoking. *Am J Public Health* **84**(7): 1127-1131.

Lim, KH, Zhou, Y, Janatpour, M, McMaster, M, Bass, K, Chun, SH, Fisher, SJ (1997) Human cytotrophoblast differentiation/invasion is abnormal in pre-eclampsia. *Am J Pathol* **151**(6): 1809-1818.

Lindberg, BS, Nilsson, BA (1973) Human placental lactogen (HPL) levels in abnormal pregnancies. J Obstet Gynaecol Br Commonw 80(12): 1046-1053.

Lindheimer, MD, Katz, AI (1985) Hypertension in pregnancy. N Engl J Med 313(11): 675680.

Lindsay, S, Ansell, J, Selman, C, Cox, V, Hamilton, K, Walraven, G (2000) Effect of pregnancy on exposure to malaria mosquitoes. *Lancet* **355**(9219): 1972.

Linne, Y (2004) Effects of obesity on women's reproduction and complications during pregnancy. *Obes Rev* **5**(3): 137-143.

Liston, WA, Kilpatrick, DC (1991) Is genetic susceptibility to pre-eclampsia conferred by homozygosity for the same single recessive gene in mother and fetus? *Br J Obstet Gynaecol* **98**(11): 1079-1086.

Lopez-Jaramillo, P, Casas, JP, Serrano, N (2001) Preeclampsia: from epidemiological observations to molecular mechanisms. *Braz J Med Biol Res* **34**(10): 1227-1235.

Ludwig, M, Morris, M, Sladek, CD (1997) Effects of antisense oligodeoxynucleotides on peptide release from hypothalamoneurohypophysial explants. *Am J Physiol* **272**(5 Pt 2): R1441-1446.

Lyall, F, Greer, IA (1994) Pre-eclampsia: a multifaceted vascular disorder of pregnancy. *J Hypertens* **12**(12): 1339-1345.

Lyall, F, Young, A, Boswell, F, Kingdom, JC, Greer, IA (1997) Placental expression of vascular endothelial growth factor in placentae from pregnancies complicated by preeclampsia and intrauterine growth restriction does not support placental hypoxia at delivery. *Placenta* **18**(4): 269-276.

MacCumber, MW, Ross, CA, Glaser, BM, Snyder, SH (1989) Endothelin: visualization of mRNAs by in situ hybridization provides evidence for local action. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **86**(18): 7285-7289.

Madazli, R, Benian, A, Gumustas, K, Uzun, H, Ocak, V, Aksu, F (1999) Lipid peroxidation and antioxidants in preeclampsia. *Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol* **85**(2): 205-208.

Magann, EF, Martin, JN, Jr. (1995) The laboratory evaluation of hypertensive gravidas. *Obstet Gynecol Surv* **50**(2): 138-145.

Magann, EF, Perry, KG, Jr., Morrison, JC, Martin, JN, Jr. (1995) Climatic factors and preeclampsia-related hypertensive disorders of pregnancy. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **172**(1 Pt 1): 204-205.

Magnus, P, Eskild, A, . (2001) Seasonal variation in the occurrence of pre-eclampsia. *BJOG* **108**: 1116-1119.

Maine, D (1987) Prevention of maternal deaths in developing countries: program options and practical considerations. *paper presented at the international safe motherhood conference Nairobi feb 10 -13*.

Makhseed, M, Musini, VM, Ahmed, MA, Monem, RA (1999) Influence of seasonal variation on pregnancy-induced hypertension and/or preeclampsia. *Aust N Z J Obstet Gynaecol* **39**(2): 196-199.

Marcoux, S, Berube, S, Brisson, C, Mondor, M (1999) Job strain and pregnancy-induced hypertension. *Epidemiology* **10**(4): 376-382.

Marcoux, S, Brisson, J, Fabia, J (1989) The effect of leisure time physical activity on the risk of pre-eclampsia and gestational hypertension. *J Epidemiol Community Health* **43**(2): 147-152.

Marti, B, Tuomilehto, J, Salomaa, V, Kartovaara, L, Korhonen, HJ, Pietinen, P (1991) Body fat distribution in the Finnish population: environmental determinants and predictive power for cardiovascular risk factor levels. *J Epidemiol Community Health* **45**(2): 131-137.

Marti, JJ, Herrmann, U (1977) Immunogestosis: a new etiologic concept of "essential" EPH gestosis, with special consideration of the primigravid patient; preliminary report of a clinical study. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **128**(5): 489-493.

Martin, JN, Jr., Blake, PG, Perry, KG, Jr., McCaul, JF, Hess, LW, Martin, RW (1991) The natural history of HELLP syndrome: patterns of disease progression and regression. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **164**(6 Pt 1): 1500-1509; discussion 1509-1513.

Maseki, M, Nishigaki, I, Hagihara, M, Tomoda, Y, Yagi, K (1981) Lipid peroxide levels and lipids content of serum lipoprotein fractions of pregnant subjects with or without preeclampsia. *Clin Chim Acta* **115**(2): 155-161.

Mastrogiannis, DS, O'Brien, WF, Krammer, J, Benoit, R (1991) Potential role of endothelin-1 in normal and hypertensive pregnancies. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **165**(6 Pt 1): 17111716.

Matsumoto, LC, Kirz, DS, Shott, S, Leak, B (1998) Anion gap determination in preeclampsia. Obstet Gynecol 91(3): 379-382.

McCarron, DA, Morris, CD, Henry, HJ, Stanton, JL (1984) Blood pressure and nutrient intake in the United States. *Science* **224**(4656): 1392-1398.

McCowan, LM, Buist, RG, North, RA, Gamble, G (1996) Perinatal morbidity in chronic hypertension. *Br J Obstet Gynaecol* **103**(2): 123-129.

McGowan, MW, Artiss, JD, Strandbergh, DR, Zak, B (1983) A peroxidase-coupled method for the colorimetric determination of serum triglycerides. *Clin Chem* **29**(3): 538-542.

McMahon, LP, Redman, CW, Firth, JD (1993) Expression of the three endothelin genes and plasma levels of endothelin in pre-eclamptic and normal gestations. *Clin Sci (Lond)* **85**(4): 417-424.

Meekins, JW, McLaughlin, PJ, West, DC, McFadyen, IR, Johnson, PM (1994) Endothelial cell activation by tumour necrosis factor-alpha (TNF-alpha) and the development of preeclampsia. *Clin Exp Immunol* **98**(1): 110-114.

Meneely, GR, Ball, CO, Youmans, JB (1957) Chronic sodium chloride toxicity: the protective effect of added potassium chloride. *Ann Intern Med* **47**(2): 263-273.

Meneton, P, Jeunemaitre, X, de Wardener, HE, MacGregor, GA (2005) Links between dietary salt intake, renal salt handling, blood pressure, and cardiovascular diseases. *Physiol Rev* **85**(2): 679-715.

Merviel, P, Beaufils, M, Challier, JC, Salat-Baroux, J, Uzan, S (1998) [Role of the endometrium in human embryonic implantation]. *Contracept Fertil Sex* 26(11): 751-760.

Merviel, P, Carbillon, L, Challier, JC, Rabreau, M, Beaufils, M, Uzan, S (2004) Pathophysiology of preeclampsia: links with implantation disorders. *Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol* **115**(2): 134-147.

Meyer, NL, Mercer, BM, Friedman, SA, Sibai, BM (1994) Urinary dipstick protein: a poor predictor of absent or severe proteinuria. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **170**(1 Pt 1): 137-141.

Mikhail, MS, Anyaegbunam, A, Garfinkel, D, Palan, PR, Basu, J, Romney, SL (1994) Preeclampsia and antioxidant nutrients: decreased plasma levels of reduced ascorbic acid, alpha-tocopherol, and beta-carotene in women with preeclampsia. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **171**(1): 150-157.

Mikhail, MS, Basu, J, Palan, PR, Furgiuele, J, Romney, SL, Anyaegbunam, A (1995) Lipid profile in women with preeclampsia: relationship between plasma triglyceride levels and severity of preeclampsia. *J Assoc Acad Minor Phys* **6**(1): 43-45.

Misra, DP, Kiely, JL (1997) The association between nulliparity and gestational hypertension. *J Clin Epidemiol* **50**(7): 851-855.

Mitchell, BM, Cook, LG, Danchuk, S, Puschett, JB (2007) Uncoupled endothelial nitric oxide synthase and oxidative stress in a rat model of pregnancy-induced hypertension. *Am J Hypertens* **20**(12): 1297-1304.

Mitchell, PI, Morgan, MJ, Boadle, DJ, Batt, JE, Marstrand, JL, McNeil, HP, Middleton, C,

Rayner, K, Lickiss, JN (1980) Role of alcohol in the aetiology of hypertension. *Med J Aust* **2**(4): 198-200.

Mittendorf, R, Lain, KY, Williams, MA, Walker, CK (1996) Preeclampsia. A nested, casecontrol study of risk factors and their interactions. J Reprod Med **41**(7): 491-496.

Modesti, PA, Morabito, M, Bertolozzi, I, Massetti, L, Panci, G, Lumachi, C, Giglio, A, Bilo, G, Caldara, G, Lonati, L, Orlandini, S, Maracchi, G, Mancia, G, Gensini, GF, Parati, G (2006) Weather-related changes in 24-hour blood pressure profile: effects of age and implications for hypertension management. *Hypertension* **47**(2): 155-161.

Mogren, I, Hogberg, U, Winkvist, A, Stenlund, H (1999) Familial occurrence of preeclampsia. *Epidemiology* **10**(5): 518-522.

Molinari, C, Battaglia, A, Grossini, E, Florio, S, Mary, DA, Vassanelli, C, Vacca, G (2003) Activation of the renin-angiotensin system contributes to the peripheral vasoconstriction reflexly caused by stomach distension in anaesthetized pigs. *Exp Physiol* **88**(3): 359-367.

Morcos, RN, Bourguet, CC, Gill, PP, Khawli, O, Krew, MA, Eucker, J, Skarote, P (2000) Pregnancy-induced hypertension and duration of sexual cohabitation. *J Reprod Med* **45**(3): 207-212.

Morgan, T, Ward, K (1999) New insights into the genetics of preeclampsia. *Semin Perinatol* 23(1): 14-23.

Murai, JT, Muzykanskiy, E, Taylor, RN (1997) Maternal and fetal modulators of lipid metabolism correlate with the development of preeclampsia. *Metabolism* **46**(8): 963-967.

Mutlu-Turkoglu, U, Ademoglu, E, Ibrahimoglu, L, Aykac-Toker, G, Uysal, M (1998) Imbalance between lipid peroxidation and antioxidant status in preeclampsia. *Gynecol Obstet Invest* **46**(1): 37-40. Mutlu-Turkoglu, U, Aykac-Toker, G, Ibrahimoglu, L, Ademoglu, E, Uysal, M (1999) Plasma nitric oxide metabolites and lipid peroxide levels in preeclamptic pregnant women before and after delivery. *Gynecol Obstet Invest* **48**(4): 247-250.

Narin, F, Narin, N, Pasaoglu, H, Uzum, K, Erdogan, R (2000) Nitric oxide level in children with pulmonary hypertension. *Indian J Physiol Pharmacol* **44**(3): 335-339.

National High Blood Pressure Education Group (1990) National High Blood Pressure Education Program Working Group Report on High Blood Pressure in Pregnancy. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **163**(5 Pt 1): 1691-1712.

National High Blood Pressure Education Group (2000) Report of the National High Blood Pressure Education Program Working Group on High Blood Pressure in Pregnancy. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **183**(1): S1-S22.

NCEP (2001) Executive Summary of The Third Report of The National Cholesterol Education Program (NCEP) Expert Panel on Detection, Evaluation, And Treatment of High Blood Cholesterol In Adults (Adult Treatment Panel III). *JAMA* **285**(19): 2486-2497.

Need, JA, Bell, B, Meffin, E, Jones, WR (1983) Pre-eclampsia in pregnancies from donor inseminations. J Reprod Immunol 5(6): 329-338.

Neela, J, Raman, L (1993) Seasonal trends in the occurrence of eclampsia. *Natl Med J India* 6(1): 17-18.

Ness, RB, Roberts, JM (1996) Heterogeneous causes constituting the single syndrome of preeclampsia: a hypothesis and its implications. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **175**(5): 1365-1370.

Ng, LL, Davies, JE, Ameen, M (1992) Intracellular free-magnesium levels in vascular smooth muscle and striated muscle cells of the spontaneously hypertensive rat. *Metabolism* **41**(7): 772-777.

Nisell, H, Lintu, H, Lunell, NO, Mollerstrom, G, Pettersson, E (1995) Blood pressure and renal function seven years after pregnancy complicated by hypertension. *Br J Obstet Gynaecol* **102**(11): 876-881.

North, RA, Taylor, RS, Schellenberg, JC (1999) Evaluation of a definition of preeclampsia. *Br J Obstet Gynaecol* **106**(8): 767-773.

O'Donnell, VB, Chumley, PH, Hogg, N, Bloodsworth, A, Darley-Usmar, VM, Freeman, BA (1997) Nitric oxide inhibition of lipid peroxidation: kinetics of reaction with lipid peroxyl radicals and comparison with alpha-tocopherol. *Biochemistry* **36**(49): 15216-15223.

O'Dowd, MJ, Philipp, EE (1994) The History of Obstetrics and Gynaecology. Parthenon Publishing: New York.

O'Shaughnessy, KM, Fu, B, Ferraro, F, Lewis, I, Downing, S, Morris, NH (1999) Factor V Leiden and thermolabile methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase gene variants in an East Anglian preeclampsia cohort. *Hypertension* **33**(6): 1338-1341.

Obed, S, Aniteye, P (2006) Birth weight and ponderal index in pre-eclampsia: a comparative study. *Ghana Med J* **40**(1): 8-13.

Obed, SA, Wilson, JB, Elkins, TE (1994) Eclampsia: 134 consecutive cases. Int J Gynaecol Obstet 45(2): 97-103.

Obiekwe, BC, Sturdee, D, Cockrill, BL, Chard, T (1984) Human placental lactogen in preeclampsia. *Br J Obstet Gynaecol* **91**(11): 1077-1080.

Ochsenbein-Kolble, N, Roos, M, Gasser, T, Zimmermann, R (2007) Cross-sectional study of weight gain and increase in BMI throughout pregnancy. *Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol* **130**(2): 180-186.

Ogunyemi, D, Hullett, S, Leeper, J, Risk, A (1998) Prepregnancy body mass index, weight gain during pregnancy, and perinatal outcome in a rural black population. *J Matern Fetal Med* **7**(4): 190-193.

Okosun, IS, Rotimi, CN, Forrester, TE, Fraser, H, Osotimehin, B, Muna, WF, Cooper, RS (2000) Predictive value of abdominal obesity cut-off points for hypertension in blacks from west African and Caribbean island nations. *Int J Obes Relat Metab Disord* **24**(2): 180-186.

Olausson, PO, Cnattingius, S, Haglund, B (1999) Teenage pregnancies and risk of late fetal death and infant mortality. *Br J Obstet Gynaecol* **106**(2): 116-121.

Oliveira, AF, Gadelha, AM, Leal Mdo, C, Szwarcwald, CL (2004) [Study of validity in selfreported weight and height among pregnant women treated at municipal maternity hospitals in Rio de Janeiro, Brazil]. *Cad Saude Publica* **20** Suppl 1: S92-100.

Osei-Nketiah, S (2001) Maternal mortality at Effia nkwanta Regional Hospital, Ghana-A one Year Review (January- December, 1998). *Ghana Med J* **35** (3): 124-129.

Oshima, T, Nakano, Y, Ozono, R, Higashi, Y, Sasaki, S, Ueda, A, Oue, Y, Matsuura, H, Kambe, M (2000) Abnormal Ca2+ handling and increased Mg2+ permeability in platelets of hypertensive rats. *Hypertens Res* 23(6): 651-657.

Owiredu, WKBA, Adamu, MS, Amidu, N, Woode, E, Bam, V, Plange-Rhule, J, OpokuOkrah, C (2008) Obesity and Cardiovascular Risk Factors in a Pentecostal Population in Kumasi-Ghana. *Journal of Medical Sciences* **8**(8): 682-690.

Owiredu, WKBA, Ahenkorah, L, Turpin, CA, Laing, EF, Amidu, N (2009) Putative Risk Factors of Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension among Ghanaian Pregnant Women [Abstract]. Proceedings of the 2nd Annual Conference of the College of Health Sciences, KNUST, Danyame, Kumasi, Ghana, 10-11th September.

Ozan, H, Ilcol, Y, Kimya, Y, Cengiz, C, Ediz, B (2002) Plasma anti-oxidant status and lipid profile in non-gravida women with a history of pre-eclampsia. *J Obstet Gynaecol Res* **28**(5): 274-279.

Padilha, MI, Nelson, S (2009) Teaching nursing history: the Santa Catarina, Brazil, experience. *Nurs Ing* 16(2): 171-180.

Page, NM, Woods, RJ, Gardiner, SM, Lomthaisong, K, Gladwell, RT, Butlin, DJ, Manyonda, IT, Lowry, PJ (2000) Excessive placental secretion of neurokinin B during the third trimester causes pre-eclampsia. *Nature* **405**(6788): 797-800.

Paternoster, DM, Stella, A, Mussap, M, Plebani, M, Gambaro, G, Grella, PV (1999) Predictive markers of pre-eclampsia in hypertensive disorders of pregnancy. *Int J Gynaecol Obstet* **66**(3): 237-243.

Peacock, JL, Bland, JM, Anderson, HR (1995) Preterm delivery: effects of socioeconomic factors, psychological stress, smoking, alcohol, and caffeine. *BMJ* **311**(7004): 531-535.

Petrucco, OM, Thomson, NM, Lawrence, JR, Weldon, MW (1974) Immunofluorescent studies in renal biopsies in pre-eclampsia. *Br Med J* 1(5906): 473-476.

Phillips, GB (1977) Relationship between serum sex hormones and glucose, insulin, and lipid abnormalities in men with myocardial infarction. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **74**: 17291733.

Phillips, GB (1978) Sex hormones, risk factors and cardiovascular disease. *Am J Med* 65: 711.

Phillips, JK, Bernstein, IM, Mongeon, JA, Badger, GJ (2004) Seasonal variation in preeclampsia based on timing of conception. *Obstet Gynecol* **104**(5 Pt 1): 1015-1020.

Pijnenborg, R, Anthony, J, Davey, DA, Rees, A, Tiltman, A, Vercruysse, L, van Assche, A (1991) Placental bed spiral arteries in the hypertensive disorders of pregnancy. *Br J Obstet Gynaecol* **98**(7): 648-655.

Pijnenborg, R, Dixon, G, Robertson, WB, Brosens, I (1980) Trophoblastic invasion of human decidua from 8 to 18 weeks of pregnancy. *Placenta* 1(1): 3-19.

Pijnenborg, R, Robertson, WB, Brosens, I, Dixon, G (1981) Review article: trophoblast invasion and the establishment of haemochorial placentation in man and laboratory animals. *Placenta* **2**(1): 71-91.

Pitkin, RM (1985) Calcium metabolism in pregnancy and the perinatal period: a review. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **151**(1): 99-109.

Plaa, GL, Witschi, H (1976) Chemicals, drugs, and lipid peroxidation. *Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol* **16:** 125-141.

Pouliot, MC, Despres, JP, Lemieux, S, Moorjani, S, Bouchard, C, Tremblay, A, Nadeau, A, Lupien, PJ (1994) Waist circumference and abdominal sagittal diameter: best simple anthropometric indexes of abdominal visceral adipose tissue accumulation and related cardiovascular risk in men and women. *Am J Cardiol* **73**(7): 460-468.

Pyri, S, Kiani, A, Faghihzadeh, S (2001) A survey on the prevalence and effect of demographic factor in preeclampsia and eclampsia. *Sc Res J of Shahed* **32**(8): 35-42.

Qiu, C, Williams, MA, Leisenring, WM, Sorensen, TK, Frederick, IO, Dempsey, JC, Luthy, DA (2003) Family history of hypertension and type 2 diabetes in relation to preeclampsia risk. *Hypertension* **41**(3): 408-413.

Rasmussen, H (1986) The calcium messenger system (1). N Engl J Med **314**(17): 1094-1101.

Ray, PE, Castren, E, Ruley, EJ, Saavedra, JM (1991) Different effects of chronic Na+, Cl-, and K+ depletion on brain vasopressin mRNA and plasma vasopressin in young rats. *Cell Mol Neurobiol* **11**(2): 277-287.

Reaven, GM (1988) Banting lecture 1988. Role of insulin resistance in human disease. *Diabetes* **37**(12): 1595-1607.

Reaven, GM, Lerner, RL, Stern, MP, Farquhar, JW (1967) Role of insulin in endogenous hypertriglyceridemia. *J Clin Invest* **46**(11): 1756-1767.

Redman, CW, Bonnar, J, Beilin, L (1978) Early platelet consumption in pre-eclampsia. *Br Med J* 1(6111): 467-469.

Redman, CW, Denson, KW, Beilin, LJ, Bolton, FG, Stirrat, GM (1977) Factor-VIII consumption in pre-eclampsia. *Lancet* **2**(8051): 1249-1252.

Redman, CW, Jefferies, M (1988) Revised definition of pre-eclampsia. Lancet 1(8589): 809812.

Redman, CW, Sacks, GP, Sargent, IL (1999) Preeclampsia: an excessive maternal inflammatory response to pregnancy. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **180**(2 Pt 1): 499-506.

Redman, CW, Sargent, IL (2000) Placental debris, oxidative stress and pre-eclampsia. *Placenta* **21**(7): 597-602.

Reichman, NE, Pagnini, DL (1997) Maternal age and birth outcomes: data from New Jersey. Fam Plann Perspect 29(6): 268-272, 295.

Reilly, MP, Rader, DJ (2003) The metabolic syndrome: more than the sum of its parts? *Circulation* **108**(13): 1546-1551.

Reiser, S, Powell, AS, Scholfield, DJ, Panda, P, Ellwood, KC, Canary, JJ (1989) Blood lipids, lipoproteins, apoproteins, and uric acid in men fed diets containing fructose or highamylose cornstarch. *Am J Clin Nutr* **49**(5): 832-839.

Rey, E, Couturier, A (1994) The prognosis of pregnancy in women with chronic hypertension. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **171**(2): 410-416.

Rey, E, LeLorier, J, Burgess, E, Lange, IR, Leduc, L (1997) Report of the Canadian Hypertension Society Consensus Conference: 3. Pharmacologic treatment of hypertensive disorders in pregnancy. *CMAJ* **157**(9): 1245-1254.

Roberts, JM (1998) Endothelial dysfunction in preeclampsia. *Semin Reprod Endocrinol* **16**(1): 5-15.

Roberts, JM, Hubel, CA (1999) Is oxidative stress the link in the two-stage model of preeclampsia? *Lancet* 354(9181): 788-789.

Roberts, JM, Lain, KY (2002) Recent Insights into the pathogenesis of pre-eclampsia. *Placenta* **23**(5): 359-372.

Roberts, JM, Redman, CW (1993) Pre-eclampsia: more than pregnancy-induced hypertension. *Lancet* **341**(8858): 1447-1451.

Roberts, JM, Taylor, RN, Musci, TJ, Rodgers, GM, Hubel, CA, McLaughlin, MK (1989) Preeclampsia: an endothelial cell disorder. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **161**(5): 1200-1204.

Robertson, SA, Bromfield, JJ, Tremellen, KP (2003) Seminal 'priming' for protection from pre-eclampsia-a unifying hypothesis. *J Reprod Immunol* **59**(2): 253-265.

Robertson, WB, Brosens, I, Dixon, HG (1967) The pathological response of the vessels of the placental bed to hypertensive pregnancy. *J Pathol Bacteriol* **93**(2): 581-592.

Robillard, PY, Dekker, GA, Hulsey, TC (1999) Revisiting the epidemiological standard of preeclampsia: primigravidity or primipaternity? *Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol* **84**(1): 37-41.

Robillard, PY, Hulsey, TC, Alexander, GR, Keenan, A, de Caunes, F, Papiernik, E (1993) Paternity patterns and risk of preeclampsia in the last pregnancy in multiparae. *J Reprod Immunol* **24**(1): 1-12.

Robillard, PY, Hulsey, TC, Perianin, J, Janky, E, Miri, EH, Papiernik, E (1994) Association of pregnancy-induced hypertension with duration of sexual cohabitation before conception. *Lancet* **344**(8928): 973-975.

Rodgers, GM, Taylor, RN, Roberts, JM (1988) Preeclampsia is associated with a serum factor cytotoxic to human endothelial cells. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **159**(4): 908-914.

Rolfes, DB, Ishak, KG (1986) Liver disease in pregnancy. Histopathology 10(6): 555-570.

Ros, HS, Cnattingius, S, Lipworth, L (1998) Comparison of risk factors for preeclampsia and gestational hypertension in a population-based cohort study. *Am J Epidemiol* **147**(11): 1062-1070.

Rose, G (1966) Cold weather and ischemic heart disease. Br J Prev Soc Med 20:: 97-100.

Rosenthal, T (2004) Seasonal variations in blood pressure. Am J Geriatr Cardiol 13(5): 267272.

Runic, R, Lockwood, CJ, Ma, Y, Dipasquale, B, Guller, S (1996) Expression of Fas ligand by human cytotrophoblasts: implications in placentation and fetal survival. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **81**(8): 3119-3122.

Rutter, DR, Quine, L (1990) Inequalities in pregnancy outcome: a review of psychosocial and behavioural mediators. *Soc Sci Med* **30**(5): 553-568.

Sacks, FM, Svetkey, LP, Vollmer, WM, Appel, LJ, Bray, GA, Harsha, D, Obarzanek, E, Conlin, PR, Miller, ER, 3rd, Simons-Morton, DG, Karanja, N, Lin, PH (2001) Effects on blood pressure of reduced dietary sodium and the Dietary Approaches to Stop Hypertension (DASH) diet. DASH-Sodium Collaborative Research Group. *N Engl J Med* **344**(1): 3-10.

Safar, ME, Blacher, J, Mourad, JJ, London, GM (2000) Stiffness of carotid artery wall material and blood pressure in humans: application to antihypertensive therapy and stroke prevention. *Stroke* **31**(3): 782-790.

Saftlas, AF, Olson, DR, Franks, AL, Atrash, HK, Pokras, R (1990) Epidemiology of preeclampsia and eclampsia in the United States, 1979-1986. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **163**(2): 460-465.

Saito, S, Sakai, M (2003) Th1/Th2 balance in preeclampsia. J Reprod Immunol 59(2): 161173.

SAND

Salonen Ros, H, Lichtenstein, P, Lipworth, L, Cnattingius, S (2000) Genetic effects on the liability of developing pre-eclampsia and gestational hypertension. *Am J Med Genet* **91**(4): 256-260.

Samadi, AR, Mayberry, RM, Zaidi, AA, Pleasant, JC, McGhee, N, Jr., Rice, RJ (1996) Maternal hypertension and associated pregnancy complications among African-American and other women in the United States. *Obstet Gynecol* **87**(4): 557-563.

Sanders, R, Konijnenberg, A, Huijgen, HJ, Wolf, H, Boer, K, Sanders, GT (1999) Intracellular and extracellular, ionized and total magnesium in pre-eclampsia and uncomplicated pregnancy. *Clin Chem Lab Med* **37**(1): 55-59.

Sargent, IL, Germain, SJ, Sacks, GP, Kumar, S, Redman, CW (2003) Trophoblast deportation and the maternal inflammatory response in pre-eclampsia. *J Reprod Immunol* **59**(2): 153-160.

Sartelet, H, Rogier, C, Milko-Sartelet, I, Angel, G, Michel, G (1996) Malaria associated preeclampsia in Senegal. *Lancet* **347**(9008): 1121.

Sartipy, P, Loskutoff, DJ (2003) Expression profiling identifies genes that continue to respond to insulin in adipocytes made insulin-resistant by treatment with tumor necrosis factor-alpha. *J Biol Chem* **278**(52): 52298-52306.

Sarwar, I, Abbasi, AN, Islam, A (2006) Abruptio placentae and its complications at Ayub Teaching Hospital Abbottabad. J Ayub Med Coll Abbottabad **18**(1): 27-31.

Sato, M, Miyazaki, T, Nagaya, T, Murata, Y, Ida, N, Maeda, K, Seo, H (1996) Antioxidants inhibit tumor necrosis factor-alpha mediated stimulation of interleukin-8, monocyte chemoattractant protein-1, and collagenase expression in cultured human synovial cells. *J Rheumatol* **23**(3): 432-438.

Sattar, N, Bendomir, A, Berry, C, Shepherd, J, Greer, IA, Packard, CJ (1997a) Lipoprotein subfraction concentrations in preeclampsia: pathogenic parallels to atherosclerosis. *Obstet Gynecol* **89**(3): 403-408.

Sattar, N, Greer, IA, Louden, J, Lindsay, G, McConnell, M, Shepherd, J, Packard, CJ (1997b) Lipoprotein subfraction changes in normal pregnancy: threshold effect of plasma triglyceride on appearance of small, dense low density lipoprotein. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **82**(8): 2483-2491.

Saudan, P, Brown, MA, Buddle, ML, Jones, M (1998) Does gestational hypertension become pre-eclampsia? *Br J Obstet Gynaecol* **105**(11): 1177-1184.

Schneider, HJ, Glaesmer, H, Klotsche, J, Bohler, S, Lehnert, H, Zeiher, AM, Marz, W, Pittrow, D, Stalla, GK, Wittchen, HU (2007) Accuracy of anthropometric indicators of obesity to predict cardiovascular risk. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **92**(2): 589-594.

Sciarra, JJ, Kaplan, SL, Grumbach, MM (1963) Localization of Anti-Human Growth Hormone Serum within the Human Placenta: Evidence for a Human Chorionic 'Growth Hormone-Prolactin'. *Nature* **199:** 1005-1006. Scott, CL, Chavez, GF, Atrash, HK, Taylor, DJ, Shah, RS, Rowley, D (1997) Hospitalizations for severe complications of pregnancy, 1987-1992. *Obstet Gynecol* **90**(2): 225-229.

Sebire, NJ, Jolly, M, Harris, J, Regan, L, Robinson, S (2001) Is maternal underweight really a risk factor for adverse pregnancy outcome? A population-based study in London. *BJOG* **108**(1): 61-66.

Seely, EW, Solomon, CG (2003) Insulin resistance and its potential role in pregnancyinduced hypertension. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **88**(6): 2393-2398.

Seidell, JC, Verschuren, WM, van Leer, EM, Kromhout, D (1996) Overweight, underweight, and mortality. A prospective study of 48,287 men and women. *Arch Intern Med* **156**(9): 958-963.

Seligman, S (1987) Which blood pressure? Br J Obstet Gynaecol 94(6): 497-498.

Sengupta, A (1996) Pre-eclampsia and Complexities of Measuring Uteroplacental Blood Flow - An Attempt to Get the Insight. Vol. 1996-2009. New Delhi, India http://www.obgyn.net/

Sengupta, A, Guha, SK (1994) Multifactorial interactions in the aetiopathogenesis of EPHGestosis--a hypothesis. *Med Hypotheses* **43**(5): 322-326.

Serhal, P, Ranieri, DM, Khadum, I, Wakim, RA (2003) Cervical dilatation with hygroscopic rods prior to ovarian stimulation facilitates embryo transfer. *Hum Reprod* **18**(12): 2618-2620.

Serhal, PF, Craft, I (1987) Immune basis for pre-eclampsia evidence from oocyte recipients. *Lancet* 2(8561): 744.

Shammas, AG, Maayah, JF (2000) Hypertension and its relation to renal function 10 years after pregnancy complicated by pre-eclampsia and pregnancy induced hypertension. *Saudi Med J* **21**(2): 190-192.

Sharkey, AM, Cooper, JC, Balmforth, JR, McLaren, J, Clark, DE, Charnock-Jones, DS, Morris, NH, Smith, SK (1996) Maternal plasma levels of vascular endothelial growth factor in normotensive pregnancies and in pregnancies complicated by pre-eclampsia. *Eur J Clin Invest* **26**(12): 1182-1185.

Shlafer, M, Shepard, BM (1984) A method to reduce interference by sucrose in the detection of thiobarbituric acid-reactive substances. *Anal Biochem* **137**(2): 269-276.

Shu, XO, Hatch, MC, Mills, J, Clemens, J, Susser, M (1995) Maternal smoking, alcohol drinking, caffeine consumption, and fetal growth: results from a prospective study. *Epidemiology* **6**(2): 115-120.

Sibai, BM (1990a) The HELLP syndrome (hemolysis, elevated liver enzymes, and low platelets): much ado about nothing? *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **162**(2): 311-316.

Sibai, BM (1990b) Pre-eclampsia-eclampsia. Curr Prob Obstet Gynecol Fertil 77: 514-519.

Sibai, BM (1996) Treatment of hypertension in pregnant women. N Engl J Med 335(4): 257-265.

Sibai, BM, Anderson, GD (1986) Pregnancy outcome of intensive therapy in severe hypertension in first trimester. *Obstet Gynecol* 67(4): 517-522.

Sibai, BM, Ewell, M, Levine, RJ, Klebanoff, MA, Esterlitz, J, Catalano, PM, Goldenberg, RL, Joffe, G (1997) Risk factors associated with preeclampsia in healthy nulliparous women. The Calcium for Preeclampsia Prevention (CPEP) Study Group. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **177**(5): 1003-1010.

Sibai, BM, Gordon, T, Thom, E, Caritis, SN, Klebanoff, M, McNellis, D, Paul, RH (1995) Risk factors for preeclampsia in healthy nulliparous women: a prospective multicenter study. The National Institute of Child Health and Human Development Network of Maternal-Fetal Medicine Units. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **172**(2 Pt 1): 642-648.

Sibai, BM, Hauth, J, Caritis, S, Lindheimer, MD, MacPherson, C, Klebanoff, M, VanDorsten, JP, Landon, M, Miodovnik, M, Paul, R, Meis, P, Thurnau, G, Dombrowski, M, Roberts, J, McNellis, D (2000) Hypertensive disorders in twin versus singleton gestations. National Institute of Child Health and Human Development Network of Maternal-Fetal Medicine Units. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **182**(4): 938-942.

Sibai, BM, Lindheimer, M, Hauth, J, Caritis, S, VanDorsten, P, Klebanoff, M, MacPherson, C, Landon, M, Miodovnik, M, Paul, R, Meis, P, Dombrowski, M (1998) Risk factors for preeclampsia, abruptio placentae, and adverse neonatal outcomes among women with chronic hypertension. National Institute of Child Health and Human Development Network of Maternal-Fetal Medicine Units. *N Engl J Med* **339**(10): 667-671.

Sibai, BM, Watson, DL, Hill, GA, Spinnato, JA, Anderson, GD (1983) Maternal-fetal correlations in patients with severe preeclampsia/eclampsia. *Obstet Gynecol* **62**(6): 745-750.

Sies, H (1991) Oxidative stress: from basic research to clinical application. Am J Med 91(3C): 31S-38S.

Siler-Khodr, TM, Yang, Y, Grayson, MH, Henderson, GI, Lee, M, Schenker, S (2000) Effect of ethanol on thromboxane and prostacyclin production in the human placenta. *Alcohol* **21**(2): 169-180.

Simmons, LA, Hennessy, A, Gillin, AG, Jeremy, RW (2000) Uteroplacental blood flow and placental vascular endothelial growth factor in normotensive and pre-eclamptic pregnancy. *BJOG* **107**(5): 678-685.

Singer, P (1977) [Diagnosis of primary hyperlipoproteinemias] (German). Z Gesamte Inn Med **32**(9): 129-133.

Singh, D (1994) Is thin really beautiful and good? Relationship between waist-to-hip ratio (WHR) and female attractiveness. *Pers Individ Dif* **16:** 123-132.

Singh, HJ, Dighe, V. C. R. Singh, R., and Othman, N. (1993) Serum Levels and Urinary Excretion of Magnesium, Calcium and Electrolytes in Mild Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension. *Hypertension in Pregnancy*, **12**(1): **113**-120.

Sivan, E, Chen, X, Homko, CJ, Reece, EA, Boden, G (1997) Longitudinal study of carbohydrate metabolism in healthy obese pregnant women. *Diabetes Care* **20**(9): 14701475.

Slein, MW, Logan, GF, Jr. (1963) Partial purification and properties of two phospholipases of Bacillus cereus. J Bacteriol 85: 369-381.

Smith, GC, Pell, JP, Walsh, D (2001) Pregnancy complications and maternal risk of ischaemic heart disease: a retrospective cohort study of 129,290 births. *Lancet* **357**(9273): 2002-2006.

Smith, GN, Walker, M, Tessier, JL, Millar, KG (1997) Increased incidence of preeclampsia in women conceiving by intrauterine insemination with donor versus partner sperm for treatment of primary infertility. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **177**(2): 455-458.

Snijder, MB, van der Heijden, AA, van Dam, RM, Stehouwer, CD, Hiddink, GJ, Nijpels, G, Heine, RJ, Bouter, LM, Dekker, JM (2007) Is higher dairy consumption associated with lower body weight and fewer metabolic disturbances? The Hoorn Study. *Am J Clin Nutr* **85**(4): 989-995.

Solomon, CG, Graves, SW, Greene, MF, Seely, EW (1994) Glucose intolerance as a predictor of hypertension in pregnancy. *Hypertension* **23**(6 Pt 1): 717-721.

Spargo, B, Mc, CC, Winemiller, R (1959) Glomerular capillary endotheliosis in toxemia of pregnancy. *Arch Pathol* 68: 593-599.

Spellacy, WN, Buhi, WC, Schram, JD, Birk, SA, McCreary, SA (1971) Control of human chorionic somatomammotropin levels during pregnancy. *Obstet Gynecol* **37**(4): 567-573.

Spinillo, A, Capuzzo, E, Colonna, L, Piazzi, G, Nicola, S, Baltaro, F (1995) The effect of work activity in pregnancy on the risk of severe preeclampsia. *Aust N Z J Obstet Gynaecol* **35**(4): 380-385.

Spinillo, A, Capuzzo, E, Nicola, SE, Colonna, L, Egbe, TO, Zara, C (1994) Factors potentiating the smoking-related risk of fetal growth retardation. *Br J Obstet Gynaecol* **101**(11): 954-958.

Srinivasan, SR, Bao, W, Wattigney, WA, Berenson, GS (1996) Adolescent overweight is associated with adult overweight and related multiple cardiovascular risk factors: the Bogalusa Heart Study. *Metabolism* **45**(2): 235-240.

Stage, E, Ronneby, H, Damm, P (2004) Lifestyle change after gestational diabetes. *Diabetes Res Clin Pract* **63**(1): 67-72.

Stone, JL, Lockwood, CJ, Berkowitz, GS, Alvarez, M, Lapinski, R, Berkowitz, RL (1994) Risk factors for severe preeclampsia. *Obstet Gynecol* **83**(3): 357-361.

Stone, P, Cook, D, Hutton, J, Purdie, G, Murray, H, Harcourt, L (1995) Measurements of blood pressure, oedema and proteinuria in a pregnant population of New Zealand. *Aust N Z J Obstet Gynaecol* **35**(1): 32-37.

Strickland, DM, Guzick, DS, Cox, K, Gant, NF, Rosenfeld, CR (1986) The relationship between abortion in the first pregnancy and development of pregnancy-induced hypertension in the subsequent pregnancy. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **154**(1): 146-148.

Sukonpan, K, Phupong, V (2005) Serum calcium and serum magnesium in normal and preeclamptic pregnancy. *Arch Gynecol Obstet* **273**(1): 12-16.

Takiuti, NH, Kahhale, S, Zugaib, M (2003) Stress-related preeclampsia: an evolutionary maladaptation in exaggerated stress during pregnancy? *Med Hypotheses* **60**(3): 328-331.

Tan, GW, Salmon, YM (1988) Meteorological factors and pre-eclampsia. *Singapore Med J* **29**(2): 133-137.

Taylor, RN (1997) Review: immunobiology of preeclampsia. *Am J Reprod Immunol* **37**(1): 79-86.

Taylor, RN, Varma, M, Teng, NN, Roberts, JM (1990) Women with preeclampsia have higher plasma endothelin levels than women with normal pregnancies. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **71**(6): 1675-1677.

Terman, BI, Dougher-Vermazen, M, Carrion, ME, Dimitrov, D, Armellino, DC, Gospodarowicz, D, Bohlen, P (1992) Identification of the KDR tyrosine kinase as a receptor for vascular endothelial cell growth factor. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* **187**(3): 1579-1586.

Thompson, GW, Hoover, DB, Ardell, JL, Armour, JA (1998) Canine intrinsic cardiac neurons involved in cardiac regulation possess NK1, NK2, and NK3 receptors. *Am J Physiol* **275**(5 Pt 2): R1683-1689.

Tian, N, Gannon, AW, Khalil, RA, Manning, RD, Jr. (2003) Mechanisms of salt-sensitive hypertension: role of renal medullary inducible nitric oxide synthase. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol* **284**(2): R372-379.

Tobey, TA, Greenfield, M, Kraemer, F, Reaven, GM (1981) Relationship between insulin resistance, insulin secretion, very low density lipoprotein kinetics, and plasma triglyceride levels in normotriglyceridemic man. *Metabolism* **30**(2): 165-171.

Tobian, AA, Mehlotra, RK, Malhotra, I, Wamachi, A, Mungai, P, Koech, D, Ouma, J, Zimmerman, P, King, CL (2000) Frequent umbilical cord-blood and maternal-blood infections with Plasmodium falciparum, P. malariae, and P. ovale in Kenya. *J Infect Dis* **182**(2): 558-563.

Trinder, P (1969) Determination of blood glucose using 4-amino phenazone as oxygen acceptor. *J Clin Pathol* **22**(2): 246.

Trupin, LS, Simon, LP, Eskenazi, B (1996) Change in paternity: a risk factor for preeclampsia in multiparas. *Epidemiology* 7(3): 240-244.

Tsukimori, K, Maeda, H, Shingu, M, Koyanagi, T, Nobunaga, M, Nakano, H (1992) The possible role of endothelial cells in hypertensive disorders during pregnancy. *Obstet Gynecol* **80**(2): 229-233.

Tsurumi, Y, Murohara, T, Krasinski, K, Chen, D, Witzenbichler, B, Kearney, M, Couffinhal, T, Isner, JM (1997) Reciprocal relation between VEGF and NO in the regulation of endothelial integrity. *Nat Med* **3**(8): 879-886.

Turpin, CA, Ahenkorah, L, Owiredu, WKBA, Laing, EF, Amidu, N (2008) The prevalence of the Metabolic Syndrome among Ghanaian Pregnancy-Induced Hypertensive patients using the WHO and the NCEPIII criteria. *Journal Of Medical Science* **8**(5): 443-451.

Vague, J (1947) La différenciacion sexuelle, facteur déterminant des formes de l'obésité. *Presse Med* **30:** 339-340.

Vaisman, N, Gospodarowicz, D, Neufeld, G (1990) Characterization of the receptors for vascular endothelial growth factor. *J Biol Chem* **265**(32): 19461-19466.

van Pampus, MG, Dekker, GA, Wolf, H, Huijgens, PC, Koopman, MM, von Blomberg, BM, Buller, HR (1999) High prevalence of hemostatic abnormalities in women with a history of severe preeclampsia. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **180**(5): 1146-1150.

Vane, JR, Botting, RM (1992) The role of chemical mediators released by the endothelium in the control of the cardiovascular system. *Int J Tissue React* **14**(2): 55-64.

Varner, MW, Cruikshank, DP, Pitkin, RM (1983) Calcium metabolism in the hypertensive mother, fetus, and newborn infant. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **147**(7): 762-765.

Villamor, E, Cnattingius, S (2006) Interpregnancy weight change and risk of adverse pregnancy outcomes: a population-based study. *Lancet* **368**(9542): 1164-1170.

Villanueva, LA, Figueroa, A, Villanueva, S (2001) [Blood concentrations of calcium and magnesium in women with severe pre-eclampsia]. *Ginecol Obstet Mex* **69**: 277-281.

Villar, J, Abdel-Aleem, H, Merialdi, M, Mathai, M, Ali, MM, Zavaleta, N, Purwar, M, Hofmeyr, J, Nguyen, TN, Campodonico, L, Landoulsi, S, Carroli, G, Lindheimer, M (2006) World Health Organization randomized trial of calcium supplementation among low calcium intake pregnant women. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **194**(3): 639-649.

Vinatier, D, Monnier, JC (1995) Pre-eclampsia: physiology and immunological aspects. *Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol* **61**(2): 85-97.

Visser, M, Bouter, LM, McQuillan, GM, Wener, MH, Harris, TB (1999) Elevated Creactive protein levels in overweight and obese adults. *JAMA* **282**(22): 2131-2135.

Vupputuri, S, Batuman, V, Muntner, P, Bazzano, LA, Lefante, JJ, Whelton, PK, He, J (2003) Effect of blood pressure on early decline in kidney function among hypertensive men. *Hypertension* **42**(6): 1144-1149.

Wacker, J, Schulz, M, Fruhauf, J, Chiwora, FM, Solomayer, E, Bastert, G (1998) Seasonal change in the incidence of preeclampsia in Zimbabwe. *Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand* **77**(7): 712716.

Walker, SP, Wein, P, Ihle, BU (1997) Severe folate deficiency masquerading as the syndrome of hemolysis, elevated liver enzymes, and low platelets. *Obstet Gynecol* **90**(4 Pt 2): 655-657.

Wang, Y, Walsh, SW (1996) Antioxidant activities and mRNA expression of superoxide dismutase, catalase, and glutathione peroxidase in normal and preeclamptic placentas. *J* Soc Gynecol Investig **3**(4): 179-184.

Weinstein, L (1982) Syndrome of hemolysis, elevated liver enzymes, and low platelet count: a severe consequence of hypertension in pregnancy. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **142**(2): 159-167.

Westergaard, JG, Teisner, B, Hau, J, Grudzinskas, JG (1984) Placental protein measurements in complicated pregnancies. II. Pregnancy-related hypertension. *BrJ Obstet Gynaecol* **91**(12): 1224-1229.

WHO (1988) Geographic variation in the incidence of hypertension in pregnancy. World Health Organization International Collaborative Study of Hypertensive Disorders of Pregnancy. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **158**(1): 80-83.

WHO (1994) World Health Organisation. Mother-baby package: Asafe motherhood planning guide. *Geneva*.

WHO (1997) World Health Organisation. Obesity: preventing and managing the global epidemic. Report of a WHO consultation presented at: the World Health Organization. Geneva, Switzerland: WHO/NUT/NCD/98.1.

WHO (1995) World Health Organization (WHO), Expert Committee on Physical Status. The use and interpretation of anthropometry: report of a WHO Expert Committee. *Geneva: World Health Organization*.

Wickramasuriya, GAW (1936) Malaria and Ankylostomiasis in the Pregnant Woman. Oxford University Press: United Kingdom, London.

Wilkes, PT, Wolf, DM, Kronbach, DW, Kunze, M, Gibbs, RS (2003) Risk factors for cesarean delivery at presentation of nulliparous patients in labor. *Obstet Gynecol* **102**(6): 1352-1357.

Williams, DJ, de Swiet, M (1997) The pathophysiology of pre-eclampsia. Intensive Care Med 23(6): 620-629.

Wilson, J, Orchard, MA, Prentice, CR, Lees, AD, Baig, MW, Perrins, EJ, Davies, JA (1992) Treatment of hypertension induces a fall in platelet basal cytoplasmic calcium concentration without influencing platelet aggregation. *Thromb Haemost* **68**(6): 683-686.

Wing, RR, Matthews, KA, Kuller, LH, Meilahn, EN, Plantinga, P (1991) Waist to hip ratio in middle-aged women. Associations with behavioral and psychosocial factors and with changes in cardiovascular risk factors. *Arterioscler Thromb* **11**(5): 1250-1257.

Wing, RR, Venditti, E, Jakicic, JM, Polley, BA, Lang, W (1998) Lifestyle intervention in overweight individuals with a family history of diabetes. *Diabetes Care* **21**(3): 350-359.

Witlin, AG, Sibai, BM (1998) Magnesium sulfate therapy in preeclampsia and eclampsia. *Obstet Gynecol* **92**(5): 883-889.

Wolf, DP, Blasco, L, Khan, MA, Litt, M (1979) Human cervical mucus. V. Oral contraceptives and mucus rheologic properties. *Fertil Steril* **32**(2): 166-169.

Wolf, M, Kettyle, E, Sandler, L, Ecker, JL, Roberts, J, Thadhani, R (2001) Obesity and preeclampsia: the potential role of inflammation. *Obstet Gynecol* **98**(5 Pt 1): 757-762.

Wolfe, HM, Zador, IE, Gross, TL, Martier, SS, Sokol, RJ (1991) The clinical utility of maternal body mass index in pregnancy. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **164**(5 Pt 1): 1306-1310.

Woolfson, RG, Dewardener, H.E., (1990) Primary renal abnormalities in hereditary hypertension. *Kidney Int* **50**: 717-731.

Yamamoto, S, Douchi, T, Yoshimitsu, N, Nakae, M, Nagata, Y (2001) Waist to hip circumference ratio as a significant predictor of preeclampsia, irrespective of overall adiposity. *J Obstet Gynaecol Res* 27(1): 27-31.

Yeboah, FA, Agyeman-Bonsu, W, Yeboah-Awudzi, K, Ayisi-Boateng, NKO (2009) Capacity building and adaptation to climate change on human health vulnerability in Ghana: A case study on Guineaworm and malaria. 5th EGU Alexander Von Humboldt International Conference, Cape town, South Africa.

Yoshimoto, S, Ishizaki, Y, Kurihara, H, Sasaki, T, Yoshizumi, M, Yanagisawa, M, Yazaki, Y, Masaki, T, Takakura, K, Murota, S (1990) Cerebral microvessel endothelium is producing endothelin. *Brain* Res **508**(2): 283-285.

Zaadstra, BM, Seidell, JC, Van Noord, PA, te Velde, ER, Habbema, JD, Vrieswijk, B, Karbaat, J (1993) Fat and female fecundity: prospective study of effect of body fat distribution on conception rates. *BMJ* **306**(6876): 484-487.

Zahiri, ZS, Sharami, SH, Faraji, R (2007) Seasonal variation of the onset of preeclampsia and eclampsia. *JRMS* **12**(4): 198-202.

Zavaroni, I, Mazza, S, Fantuzzi, M, Dall'Aglio, E, Bonora, E, Delsignore, R, Passeri, M, Reaven, GM (1993) Changes in insulin and lipid metabolism in males with asymptomatic hyperuricaemia. *J Intern Med* **234**(1): 25-30.

Zemel, M, B,, Zamel PC, Berry S, et al.; (1990) Altered platelet calcium metabolism as an early predictor of increased peripheral vascular resistance and preeclampsiain urban black women. *N Engl J Med* **323::** 434-438.

Zhang, J, Meikle, S, Trumble, A (2003) Severe maternal morbidity associated with hypertensive disorders in pregnancy in the United States. *Hypertens Pregnancy* **22**(2): 203-212.

Zhang, J, Zeisler, J, Hatch, MC, Berkowitz, G (1997) Epidemiology of pregnancyinduced hypertension. *Epidemiol Rev* **19**(2): 218-232.

APPENDIX

KWAME NKRUMAH UNIVERSITY OF SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY

SCHOOL OF HEALTH SCIENCES

FACULTY OF MEDICAL SCIENCES

CONSENT FORM

IRB Research approval number: ####

This approval will elapse on:

dd/mm/yyyy Title of the research:

Metabolic syndrome, oxidative stress and putative risk factors amongst Ghanaian women presenting with Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension.

Purpose(s) of research:

This study seeks to find the potential causes and /or risk factors associated with PIH as well as finding an early screening modality or possible cure for the condition.

Risk(s):

You would not be exposed to any risk as a participant of this research

Benefit(s):

The goal of this research is to find the potential causes and /or risk factors associated with PIH as well as finding an early screening modality or possible cure for the condition, when this aim is achieved it would in turn help reduce maternal and neonatal mortality rate.

Alternatives to participation:

If you choose not to participate, this will not affect your treatment in this hospital in any way.

Statement of person obtaining informed consent:

I have fully explained this research to ______ and have given sufficient information, including about risks and benefits, to make an informed decision.

DATE:

SIGNATURE: _____NAME:

Statement of person giving consent:

I have read the description of the research or have had it translated into language I understand. I understand that my participation is voluntary. I know enough about the purpose, methods, risks and benefits of the research study to judge that I want to take part in it. I have received a copy of this consent form and additional information sheet to keep for myself.



Appendix

KWAME NKRUMAH UNIVERSITY OF SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY

FACULTY OF HEALTH SCIENCES

SCHOOL OF MEDICAL SCIENCES

DEPARTMENT OF MOLECULAR MEDICINE

RESEARCH QUESTIONNAIRE

GENERAL INFORMATION

Subject Number:

Name:

Residential area:

Marital Status: married \ single \ divorced \ separated

WJSANE

Age

Educational background

Cal

Weight

Height

Вр

Hb

Wc

Hc

BADW

151

BMI

Occupation?

How many hours do you work?

How many children do you have?

No of pregnancies.....

- a. Miscarriages
- b. Still births
- c. Induced abortion
- d. Abortion
- e. Preterm delivery

How old is this pregnancy?weeks

Which issue is this pregnancy?

For the other issue(s) did you come for antenatal clinic? _Yes _No

How many months pregnant were you when you first visited the antenatal clinic for this pregnancy? Months.....

How many times have you receive antenatal care for this pregnancy?

Are you a known hypertensive?

Have you noticed any signs of pregnancy complications so far? \Box Yes \Box No Have you changed husbands before this pregnancy?

MATERNAL HEALTH

Are you on any? what?

Appendix

- a. medications
- b. Injections
- Do you have any of these
- a. Hypertension?
- b. Diabetes?
- c. Cardiac disease?
- d. Renal disease?
- e. Anemia? □Yes □No

Have you ever being diagnosed of any before this pregnancy? □Yes □No

KNUST

If yes which?

When was the first time you were diagnosed of this condition?

Has the Doctor told you, you have any of this condition at the moment? Yes

Have you ever being on contraceptives? □Yes □No

If yes, which type?

NUTRITION AND HABITS

Before pregnancy were you Normal\over weight\obese

What is your usual diet like now that you are pregnant?

Do you eat junk foods?

Do you eat fatty foods?

Do you usual eat food with moderate salt, very salty or without salt at all?

ANE

Appendix

Do you add salt to food before eating? Yes No
Do you have good appetite? Yes No
Do you exercise? Yes No
How often do you exercise?
Do you smoke currently? Yes No
Have you ever smoked? Yes No
How long did you smoke?
Does your husband smoke currently?
Have you ever drunk alcohol? Yes No
Do you drink alcohol currently? Yes No

How long did you drink?

FAMILY HISTORY

Do you have a family history of? Relation?

a. diabetes?

- b. Hypertension?
- c. Cardiac disease?
- d. Renal disease?
- e. Sickle cell disease?

Has any relative being diagnosed of pregnancy-induced hypertension? □Yes □No

BADY

Does any of your relative? Relation?

- a. smoke? □Yes □No
- b. drink alcohol? □Yes □No
- c. Is any alcoholic? □Yes □No

